# Effects of the Menstrual Cycle on Daily Blood Glucose Changes During Exercise and in Recovery in Aerobically Fit Athletes.

by

Janai Marie Martens

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

Faculty of Kinesiology, Sport, and Recreation

University of Alberta

© Janai Marie Martens, 2024

#### Abstract

**Background:** Glucose monitoring is becoming increasingly popular in athletes who are hoping to optimize their nutrition, training and recovery. Glucose regulation is influenced by several factors, including the amount and type of exercise performed as well as circulating ovarian hormones in female athletes. As such, female athletes with fluctuating ovarian hormones across the menstrual cycle, may experience concurrent changes in blood glucose. Therefore, this study examines glucose during exercise and in recovery in female athletes in two distinct phases of the menstrual cycle.

**Methods:** 11 aerobically fit, naturally cycling female athletes were recruited to participate in this pilot study. Participants completed two standardized exercise sessions at two different phases of the menstrual cycle (i.e., early follicular phase (FP) and mid luteal phase (LP)). Continuous glucose monitors (CGM) were worn for the duration of the menstrual cycle and glucose values during exercise and in the 24 hours post exercise were analyzed.

**Results:** There were no significant differences in capillary glucose concentrations between the FP and LP immediately before  $(5.6 \pm 0.7 \text{ vs } 5.8 \pm 0.5 \text{ mmol/L}, \text{ p}= 0.28)$  or after  $(5.7 \pm 1.0 \text{ vs } 5.9 \pm 1.0 \text{ mmol/L}, \text{ p}= 0.28)$  exercise. Time spent with low interstitial glucose during exercise and in the 24-hour recovery window was minimal in both menstrual cycle phases, with the percent of time below 3.9 mmol/L being only  $4 \pm 6\%$  and  $3 \pm 4\%$  in the FP and the LP respectively (p = 0.82). Mean CGM glucose during exercise also did not change significantly between menstrual cycle phases, with mean values of  $5.5 \pm 1.2$  and  $5.8 \pm 0.9$  mmol/L in the FP and the LP respectively (p = 0.44). Despite the lack of change in glucose throughout the menstrual cycle, respiratory exchange ratio (RER) during exercise was higher during the LP compared to the FP (p = 0.04), suggesting

greater oxidation of carbohydrates at the same relative exercise intensity in the LP compared to the FP.

**Conclusion:** Overall, female athletes did not experience significant changes in glucose between the FP and LP during exercise and in recovery. Furthermore, they did not experience an increased amount of time with low glucose during 24 hours of recovery from exercise in the FP compared to the LP.

#### Preface

This thesis is an original work by Janai Marie Martens. The research project, of which this thesis is a part, received research ethics approval from the University of Alberta Research Ethics Board, project name "Daily Blood Glucose in Female Athletes," No. Pro00129786, August 23, 2023. Data collection took place at the University of Alberta Physical Activity and Diabetes Laboratory. The primary investigator for the aforementioned pilot study was Dr. Normand Boulé and the study coordinator was Janai Martens. Co-investigators for the study include Dr. Jane Yardley, Dr. Zeinab Momeni, and Jordan Rees. The figures and tables included in the literature review from chapter 2 have been reproduced with appropriate permission from previous authors and publishers.

#### Acknowledgments

This study was funded by a sport research grant through the Faculty of Kinesiology, Sport, and Recreation at the University of Alberta. I am incredibly grateful to the many people who have made this experience possible and so rewarding. I would first like to thank Dr. Normand Boulé, for being such a supportive, patient, and kind supervisor. Your support and encouragement throughout this process has been unwavering and instrumental. I am so grateful to you for being so patient and approachable when explaining difficult topics and for being so flexible and easy going throughout this process. Thank you for genuinely caring about me as a whole person, rather than just as a student, and for creating a friendly and comfortable atmosphere.

To Dr. Jane Yardley, thank you for displaying such passion and enthusiasm when it comes to research. You have always been willing to help when needed and provide a space for me to grow as a student and a person. Thank you for showing such determination and care on my behalf and for spending so much time ensuring that I learn. I truly appreciate the expertise, kindness, and guidance that you have provided throughout this process.

To my incredible family and friends, thank you for supporting me throughout this process and for always encouraging me to pursue what I am passionate about and to trust in God.

Table of Contents
Abstract ii
Prefaceiv
Acknowledgmentsv
List of Tables viii
List of Figuresix
List of Appendicesx
Abbreviationsxi
Chapter 1: Introduction1
1.1 Background1
1.2 Problem Statement
1.3 Hypothesis
1.4 Outcomes
1.5 Definitions4
1.6 Limitations4
1.7 Significance5
Chapter 2: Literature Review6
2.1 Physiology of the Menstrual Cycle6
Luteinizing Hormone
Follicle Stimulating Hormone       6         Estrogen       6
Progesterone7
2.2 Menstrual Cycle Phases11
2.3 Methods for Verification of Menstrual Cycle Phase13
Serial Follicular Scanning and Sonography14
Calendar-Based Counting
Basal Body Temperature
Salivary Ferning15 Urinary Luteinizing Hormone Test15
Salivary Hormone Analysis
Serum Hormone Analysis
2.4 Amenorrhea, Relative Energy Deficiency, and Low Energy Availability
2.5 Substrate Utilization
2.6 Energy Intake Across the Menstrual Cycle25
2.7 Glucose Regulation
2.8 Glucose Uptake

2.9 Continuous Glucose Monitors	29
2.10 Applications for Continuous Glucose Monitors in Sport and Performa	
2.11 Glucose Monitoring and the Menstrual Cycle	32
2.12 Limitations of Continuous Glucose Monitoring Technology	32
Chapter 3: Research Methodology	34
3.1 Population	
3.2 Pre-testing Measures	35
3.3 Protocol	
3.4 Outcomes	
3.5 Study Design	
3.6 Randomization	
3.7 Statistics	
Chapter 4: Results	41
4.1 Standardized Exercise During Follicular and Luteal Phases	42
4.2 24-Hour Continuous Glucose Monitor Data	46
4.3 Energy Intake	48
Chapter 5: Discussion	50
5.1 Glucose Outcomes	50
5.2 Substrate Oxidation during Exercise	53
5.3 Heart Rate	58
5.4 Energy Expenditure	58
5.5 Limitations	59
Conclusion	63
References	65
Appendix	82

### List of Tables

Table 1. Tiered classifications for menstrual cycle status.	10
<b>Table 2.</b> Menstrual cycle phase definitions and rationale.	12
<b>Table 3.</b> Summary table of the effect of estrogen only on substrate oxidation in human androdent participants.	25
<b>Table 4.</b> Subject characteristics table. values are sample means from the baseline visit.	41
<b>Table 5.</b> Mean metabolic data during three different running intensities on a treadmill.	43
<b>Table 6.</b> Pre and post exercise glucose measurements using two different methods.	45
<b>Table 7.</b> Glucose data from CGM during exercise and in the 24 hours post exercise.	47
<b>Table 8.</b> Energy intake and percent of energy contribution during the day prior to, the day of,and the day post exercise session.	48
<b>Table 9.</b> Comparisons of the current MCG study to other studies done on substrate oxidationduring exercise.	56

## List of Figures

Figure 1. Hormonal profiles across various menstrual cycle status.	8
<b>Figure 2.</b> Varying configurations and amplitudes of luteinizing hormones surges across ovulatory menstrual cycles.	11
Figure 3. Ovarian hormones throughout a 28-day menstrual cycle.	13
Figure 4. Health Consequences of Relative Energy Deficiency in Sport (RED-S).	19
<b>Figure 5.</b> A forest plot comparing RER during moderate exercise in the FP compared to the LP of the menstrual cycle.	23
<b>Figure 6.</b> A graphical representation of the exercise intervention ran on a treadmill with data collection points outlined.	37
<b>Figure 7.</b> Summary of testing timeline for participants beginning with early follicular Testing.	40
<b>Figure 8.</b> Individual mean exercise RER (mean of submaximal, high intensity, and low intensity intervals) during the early follicular phase (FP) and the mid-luteal (LP) of the menstrual cycle.	44
<b>Figure 9</b> . Continuous glucose monitor (CGM) and capillary blood glucose data 15 minutes prior, during, and 20 minutes after the exercise session in the early follicular phase and the mid-luteal phase of the menstrual cycle ( $n = 8$ ).	46
<b>Figure 10.</b> Percent of time spent below 3.9 mmol/L during exercise and in the 24-hour recovery period in the early follicular phase (FP) and the mid-luteal phase (LP) of the menstrual cycle.	47
<b>Figure 11.</b> Energy intake the day before, of, and after exercise sessions in the early follicular (FP) and the mid-luteal (LP) phases.	49

## List of Appendices

Informed Consent Form	82
Low Energy Availability in Females Questionnaire	88
Low Energy Availability in Females Questionnaire Scoring Key	95
Get Active Questionnaire	97
Baseline Data Collection Form	99
Exercise Intervention Data Collection Form	101

### Abbreviations

BG	Blood Glucose
CGM	Continuous Glucose Monitor
LP	Luteal Phase
FP	Follicular Phase
VO <sub>2</sub>	Volume of Oxygen Consumption
RED-S	Relative Energy Deficiency in Sport
LEAF-Q	Low Energy Availability in Females Questionnaire
RER	Respiratory Exchange Ratio
MCG	Menstrual Cycle and Glucose

#### **Chapter 1: Introduction**

#### **1.1 Background**

Only 29% of sports medicine research is performed on female athletes (Paul et al., 2022). Although females make up approximately 50% of the population, they are largely underrepresented in sports science research. While female sport and exercise participation has increased exponentially over the past century, there is a lack of evidence-based performance, training, and nutritional guidelines that are customized for females (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021).

Nutrition, as a branch of sports science research, has garnered much attention over the years. Carbohydrates, in particular, are often studied in the context of sports nutrition because of their important contribution to exercise metabolism. Reduced carbohydrate availability can be a limiting factor for exercise performance because of potential substrate-limiting fatigue and/or decreased circulating glucose (Ivy et al., 1988).

As outlined by the American Diabetes Association, blood glucose (BG) levels in healthy individuals should remain between 3.9 mmol/L and 10.0 mmol/L (American Diabetes Association, 2022). Large excursions from this normoglycemic range can pose a myriad of health problems, both chronic and acute (Daryabor et al., 2020). Limited existing studies show that hypoglycemia, defined as BG levels <3.9 mmol/L, can sometimes occur in healthy individuals (Flockhart et al., 2021; Skroce et al., 2024).

A century ago, researchers began looking at the potential performance implications of low BG. In 1924, Levine et al. recorded BG levels in participants running the Boston Marathon. It was discovered that most of the participants had low BG levels and high fatigue after the marathon was completed (Levine et al., 1924). Thus, the researchers speculated that low BG could be a source of fatigue during and after the marathon. A year later, the research group studied participants running in the same Boston Marathon, but this time while consuming carbohydrates during the race. The participants who consumed carbohydrates during the marathon had both higher BG levels and better running performance (faster finishing time) compared to the year previous (Gordon et al., 1925). Thus it was concluded that low BG corresponds to fatigue and diminished endurance performance, while normal BG levels prevent this fatigue from occurring (Levine et al., 1924).

Since then, several other studies have emerged, further linking low BG with decreased neuromuscular performance (Tornberg et al., 2017), decreased cognitive performance (Graveling et al., 2013; Verhulst et al., 2022), decreased thermoregulation (Brun et al., 2001), and decreased immune health (Scharhag et al., 2006). Furthermore, it is now acknowledged that exercising individuals may be more susceptible to exercise-induced hypoglycemia postprandially (Kondo et al., 2019; Kuipers et al., 1999; Porter et al., 2020). Other studies suggest that elite endurance athletes experience greater disruptions in glycemia compared to non-athletes, making endurance athletes more susceptible to hypoglycemic and hyperglycemic events (Flockhart et al., 2021).

As such, adequate glucose levels are assumed to be important in maintaining optimal health and performance. Many nutritional guidelines are aimed at maximizing glucose availability during sport performance. As outlined in a position statement by the American College of Sports Medicine, one of the primary goals for nutrient consumption during exercise is to provide sufficient carbohydrate intake to maintain adequate BG levels for exercise performance (D. T. Thomas et al., 2016).

Glucose monitoring devices, such as continuous glucose monitors (CGM) are now being marketed towards athletes. Companies, such as Supersapiens and Nutrisense are promoting CGM use in athletes with claims such as "master your metabolism," "optimize nutrition, performance, and recovery," and "never bonk again" (Supersapiens, n.d.). Although CGM is currently being marketed towards exercisers, the practical applications and utility of these devices from a sport performance standpoint is still unknown (Bowler et al., 2022). As outlined by a recent review, there are very few studies performed involving CGM use in athletes, with even fewer involving standardized exercise, looking at glucose profiles long term, nor looking specifically at glucose profiles in menstruating female athletes (Bowler et al., 2022).

Recently, the International Society for Sports Nutrition developed a position stand that considers female-specific nutritional concerns (Sims et al., 2023). This position stand outlines the need for female-specific considerations to nutritional recommendations and studies, given that there are sex-differences that exist in exercise and recovery metabolism. Females exhibit an increased reliance on fat as a substrate for oxidation over carbohydrates, compared to males exercising at the same relative, submaximal intensity (Devries et al., 2006). Furthermore, one study found that glucose levels decreased more in sedentary females during moderate exercise compared to sedentary males (Porter et al., 2020). Additionally, active females tend to have lower 24-hour

3

mean glucose profiles compared to active males (Bowler et al., 2024; Skroce et al., 2024). Because of these notable sex differences, examining glucose levels must be done with due consideration to sex-specific physiology.

Furthermore, females also contend with fluctuations in BG throughout the menstrual cycle, due to changing ovarian hormone levels. Ovarian hormones impact several biological systems, including substrate metabolism and BG. Research is limited on changes in BG throughout the menstrual cycle in healthy individuals, however some studies suggest that females have lower overall resting BG during the follicular phase (FP) of the menstrual cycle compared to the luteal phase (LP) (Dey et al., 2019; Lin et al., 2023). Furthermore, one particular study also identified lower BG during the FP of the menstrual cycle compared to the LP, when performing endurance exercise (Zderic et al., 2001). However, studies pertaining to BG levels in exercising female athletes across the menstrual cycle have been limited to within-laboratory blood tests and fail to account for the 24 hours pre and post exercise intervention. To our knowledge, there are no existing studies that examine the BG profiles in female athletes during both standardized exercise and recovery, and throughout the duration of the menstrual cycle. Since BG has the potential to influence performance and recovery, and because the menstrual cycle, is an important contribution to existing literature.

#### **1.2 Problem Statement**

This study seeks to examine the changes in BG throughout the menstrual cycle (early FP vs mid-LP), including the prevalence of hypoglycemia during exercise and in recovery in aerobically-trained female athletes.

#### **1.3 Hypothesis**

There will be greater time spent with low BG (<3.9 mmol/L) in the early-FP versus the mid-LP of the menstrual cycle, during exercise and in the 24-hour recovery, in female athletes who are naturally cycling.

#### **1.4 Outcomes**

Based on the glycemic targets from the American Diabetes Association, primary and secondary outcome measurements are as follows.

Primary outcome: Time <3.9 mmol/L during the intervention and in the 24 hours after exercise. Secondary outcome: Time in normal BG range (3.9-8.0 mmol/L), standard deviation (a measure of glucose variability), mean glucose, time >8.0 mmol/L, mean glucose during exercise, 0-6am mean glucose, respiratory exchange ratio (RER) during exercise, heart rate during exercise, and food intake the day before, of, and after the exercise intervention (American Diabetes Association, 2022).

#### **1.5 Definitions**

As per the Canadian Institute for Health Research descriptions of sex and gender terminology, this study will be using female as referring to the biological attributes of sex rather than the terminology of women to describe the social construct of gender (Canadian Institute of Health Research, n.d.).

This study will be using the terminology of naturally cycling to describe participants who have a menstrual cycle length between 21-35 days and have a luteinizing hormone surge around ovulation. The terminology of naturally cycling will be used, as recommended by Smith et al. (2022), as opposed to eumenorrheic female participants because the current study will not be performing serum hormone collection and analysis and therefore cannot determine actual ovarian hormone concentrations. Testing females who are naturally cycling is considered silver standard if blood tests are unable to be collected (Smith et al., 2022).

The terminology of BG is used to describe glucose levels from either a CGM or a capillary blood glucose draw. Although CGMs do not take direct blood glucose measurements, they use an algorithm to convert interstitial glucose to predicted blood glucose (FDA, 2018).

#### **1.6 Limitations**

As mentioned above, this study will not be performing serum hormone analysis and thus has some limitations associated with assuming menstrual cycle phases. We are assuming that because of a luteinizing hormone peak and basal body temperature increase around ovulation, females will meet threshold criteria for a eumenorrheic cycle. However, since we are not confirming hormone concentrations using a blood sample, there is a chance that some participants could be experiencing menstrual irregularities (eg., luteal phase deficiency) and/or low ovarian hormone levels for which we fail to account for in the present study. According to recommendations by Janse et al., if serum hormone collection and analysis is not feasible for a project, researchers should at least use urinary luteinizing hormone tests to predict ovulation (Janse et al., 2019).

Another limitation of the study described in chapter 3, is the decision to analyze BG during and post exercise only in the early FP (phase 1) and mid-LP (phase 4) of the menstrual cycle, as defined by Elliott-Sale et al. (2021). The decision to examine phase 1 vs phase 4 accounts for the greatest difference in hormonal milieu while considering both estrogen and progesterone effects. This biphasic comparison however, ignores the late FP (phase 2) and ovulatory (phase 3) differences, where estrogen is high and progesterone is low.

#### **1.7 Significance**

As glucose monitoring technology continues to be marketed towards athletes, there is an increased need for research evaluating the practicality and feasibility of CGM use. Although life-threatening glycemic events are unlikely to occur in this female athlete population, episodes of hypoglycemia can still pose major threats to exercise performance and recovery (Amiel, 1998; Bowler et al., 2022; Gleeson et al., 1998; Nybo, 2003; Rustad et al., 2016; Smith et al., 2016; Tornberg et al., 2017). Glycemic regulation, measured using CGMs is disturbed in elite endurance athletes, particularly with excessive training loads (Flockhart et al., 2021). Furthermore, as a result of sex-based differences in glucose metabolism and ovarian hormone influence on several biological systems, it is important to consider how the menstrual cycle may impact BG regulation during and post exercise. Continuous glucose monitoring in female athletes throughout the menstrual cycle has yet to be studied.

#### **Chapter 2: Literature Review**

#### 2.1 Physiology of the Menstrual Cycle

Throughout the menstrual cycle, women experience varying levels of luteinizing hormone, follicle-stimulating hormone, estrogen, and progesterone (Farage et al., 2009). Each of these hormones contribute to the cyclical nature of the menstrual cycle while also affecting other physiological processes (Brown et al., 2021; Campbell & Febbraio, 2001; Driver et al., 2005; Shechter et al., 2010; White et al., 2011; Zderic et al., 2001). In order to fully understand the menstrual cycle, its various phases, and the symptoms that accompany each phase, it is important to have an understanding of each ovarian hormone mentioned.

#### **Luteinizing Hormone**

Luteinizing hormone is released from the anterior pituitary gland in response to gonadotropin releasing hormone (Nedresky & Singh, 2022). Luteinizing hormone regulates ovulation and length of the menstrual cycle by causing an ovum to be released from the ovaries (Choi & Smitz, 2014). Luteinizing hormone also drives the production of progesterone by the corpus luteum during the LP (Choi & Smitz, 2014). Furthermore, luteinizing hormone may also have a role in aiding with cognitive processes and preventing neurodegeneration and cognitive pathologies (Blair et al., 2015).

#### **Follicle Stimulating Hormone**

Follicle stimulating hormone is released by the anterior pituitary gland, in response to gonadotropin releasing hormone (Orlowski & Sarao, 2022). This hormone plays a role in sexual development by causing follicular development and by driving estrogen production (Orlowski & Sarao, 2022).

#### Estrogen

Estrogen refers to a group of steroid hormones including estradiol, estriol, and estrone (Delgado & Lopez-Ojeda, 2022). These ovarian hormones play a role in developing sex characteristics (Delgado & Lopez-Ojeda, 2022), bone health (Emmanuelle et al., 2021), immune system health (Hamilton et al., 2017), regenerative processes (Tiidus, 2003), vascular health (Mendelsohn, 1999), excretory system functioning, post-exercise muscle repair (Bar et al., 1988; Enns & Tiidus, 2010), glucose metabolism (Mauvais-Jarvis et al., 2013), neurodevelopmental processes (Gillies & McArthur, 2010), and diet modulation in healthy females (Krishnan et al., 2016).

#### Progesterone

Progesterone is another ovarian hormone that fluctuates throughout the menstrual cycle. This hormone does not become significantly present until post ovulation (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021). The ovaries and the adrenal cortex release progesterone in response to a surge in luteinizing hormone around ovulation (Cable & Grider, 2022). Apart from playing a large role in reproduction and menstrual cycle function, progesterone also ensures proper immune function and leukocyte development, continued development of myelin, and the development of bone mineral density along with estrogen (Cable & Grider, 2022)

The mean length of the menstrual cycle is between 27-29 days, however the length of what is considered a "normal" cycle can be anywhere between 21-35 days (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021). Menstrual cycle phases are difficult to study due to the large intra- and inter-individual variability of phases (Allen et al., 2016; Janse et al., 2019). Mihm et al. (2011) identified several factors causing confusion among menstrual cycle lengths in females, some of which include a high individual variability between cycle length, high variability between FP and LP length, and changes in menstrual cycle length across the reproductive lifetime of females (Mihm et al., 2011). Due to the cyclical and evolving nature of the menstrual cycle, clear guidelines on phase parameters as well as typical menstrual cycle irregularities must be outlined to allow for reproducibility and transferability of results (Cole et al., 2009; Schmalenberger et al., 2021).

Eumenorrhea refers to premenopausal females who are within the "normal" 21-35-day menstrual cycle range and who are naturally ovulating a minimum of nine times per year consecutively (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021). Eumenorrheic females must also display normal hormonal profiles across all four phases, as outlined in table 1, and must not be using hormonal contraceptives.

There are several aberrations that are seen in women of menstruating age. Primary amenorrhea refers to females who do not reach menarche by the age of 15 despite displaying other secondary sex characteristics (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021). Secondary amenorrhea, similar to primary

amenorrhea, is categorized when menses does not occur in females for three consecutive cycles when they are not pregnant (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021). Amenorrhea, which will be discussed in more detail later, can be a result of several conditions such as polycystic ovarian syndrome, hyperprolactinemia, primary ovarian insufficiency, or low-energy availability (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021).

Oligomenorrhea refers to females with menstrual cycle lengths longer than 35 days and is more commonly seen in female athletes (Carlberg et al., 1983; Toriola, 1988), while polymenorrhea refers to individuals with menstrual cycle lengths shorter than 21 days (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021; Schmalenberger et al., 2021). The use of hormonal contraceptives can also vastly influence hormonal milieus by downregulating endogenous ovarian hormones, and must therefore be treated as a separate population (Elliott et al., 2005).



**Figure 1.** Hormonal profiles across various menstrual cycle status. This figure has been reproduced with permission from Flood and Elliott-Sale (n.d.).

Although females may be naturally menstruating, such as is seen in eumenorrheic individuals, with a menstrual cycle length between 21-35 days, there can still be abnormal hormone levels during ovulation and throughout the LP. The lack of a luteinizing hormone surge during ovulation is known as luteal phase deficiency (Janse et al., 2019). Luteal phase deficiency can occur as a result of impaired corpus luteum functioning and inadequate levels of estrogen,

progesterone, and luteinizing hormone (Schliep et al., 2014). Anovulation can also occur as a result of regular insufficient ovarian hormones, causing the absence of ovulation (Janse et al., 2019; Schliep et al., 2014).

Female participants with natural menstrual cycles between 21-35 days, with a positive luteinizing hormone test, without confirmed serum hormone levels are classified as naturally cycling with ovulation. If a positive luteinizing hormone test is not achieved but there is still a surge or peak of luteinizing hormone around ovulation, the athlete will be classified as naturally cycling.

Females can experience varying configurations and amplitudes of luteinizing hormone surges, as is seen in figure 2 (Direito et al., 2013). One study observing a total of 43 ovulatory menstrual cycles found luteinizing hormone surges anywhere between 12.1-104 mIU/mg of creatinine, demonstrating the large variability in luteinizing hormone surges (Park et al., 2007).

Although females can experience ovulatory cycles despite not achieving a positive luteinizing hormone test, a lack of a positive luteinizing hormone test can also be indicative of subtle menstrual disturbances (De Souza et al., 2010). One particular study conducted by De Souza et al. (2010), reported that 52.1% of exercising female participants were experiencing subtle menstrual disturbances (i.e., luteal phase deficiency and/or anovulation) with lower luteinizing hormone values, compared to only 4.2% of sedentary female participants (De Souza et al., 2010). Therefore, although a positive luteinizing hormone test or lack thereof can be indicative of ovulation or subtle menstrual disturbances, it is impossible to say for sure without serum hormone confirmation or imaging, such as a transvaginal ultrasonography.

Female participants who are naturally cycling with a luteinizing hormone surge have the same phase parameters as eumenorrheic participants and are assumed, although not guaranteed, to have the similar hormonal milieus. Table 1.0 from Smith et al. outlines tiered classifications for menstrual cycle status when conducting and evaluating menstrual cycle studies. The current study will be using tier 2 or "silver" standard for methodological purposes.

Tier	Menstrual Cycle Methodological Considerations			
Gold	Participants are eumenorrheic:			
	1. Have menstrual cycle lengths $\geq 21$ days and $\leq 35$ days resulting in nine or more			
	consecutive periods per year.			
	2. Evidence of luteinizing hormone surge.			
	3. Correct hormonal profile (from blood sample analysis).			
	4. No hormonal contraceptive use 3 months prior to recruitment.			
	Menstrual cycle characteristics are tracked for $\geq 2$ months prior to testing. Outcome			
	measures are repeated in a second cycle.			
Silver	Participants are naturally menstruating with ovulatory cycles:			
	1. They experience menstruation, with menstrual cycle lengths $\geq 21$ days and $\leq 35$			
	days.			
	2. Confirmed ovulation (luteinizing hormone surge) but without correct hormonal			
	profile confirmation.			
	3. Prior hormonal contraceptive use not stated or $<3$ months prior to recruitment.			
	Menstrual cycle characteristics are tracked for 1 month prior to testing. Outcome			
	measures are not repeated in a second cycle.			
Bronze	Participants are naturally menstruating:			
	1. They experience menstruation, with menstrual cycle lengths $\geq$ 21 days and $\leq$ 35 days			
	2. Without confirmed ovulation and correct hormonal profile.			
	3. Prior hormonal contraceptive use not stated or <3 months prior to recruitment.			
	No tracking of menstrual cycle characteristics prior to testing.			
Ungraded	Insufficient detail to award a gold, silver, or bronze.			
This table has been adapted with permission from Smith et al. (2022) © (2022) Human Kinetics				

**Table 1.** Tiered classifications for menstrual cycle status.

This table has been adapted with permission from Smith et al. (2022) © (2022) Human Kinetics

Inc.



**Figure 2.** Varying configurations and amplitudes of luteinizing hormones surges across ovulatory menstrual cycles. This figure has been reproduced from Park et al. (2007) © Sept 1, 2007, with permission from Elsevier.

#### **2.2 Menstrual Cycle Phases**

Several studies examining the effect of the menstrual cycle phases on sport performance and various metabolic metrics have resulted in conflicting findings (Janse et al., 2019). These inconsistent findings can be due, in part, to inaccurate representation of menstrual cycle phases or insufficient phase testing (Allen et al., 2016). In order to avoid poor methodologies and invalid testing phases, it is important to define each phase clearly with appropriate hormonal profiles.

The menstrual cycle in eumenorrheic and naturally cycling females can be broadly separated into two phases: the FP and the LP. Elliot-Sale et al., (2021) suggests further breaking down the menstrual cycle phases into four phases to account for different hormonal milieus throughout the FP and the LP. Testing in the early FP (phase 1) and the mid-LP (phase 4) presents the greatest difference in hormonal profiles for menstrual cycle studies.

Phase 1 of the menstrual cycle begins on day 1 until around day 5. Phase 1 begins with menses or bleeding as a result of the shedding of the uterine lining because egg implantation has not occurred (Farage et al., 2009; Janse et al., 2019; Reed & Carr, 2000). Phase 1 is the beginning of the FP and is characterized by having the lowest ovarian hormone concentrations (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021; Yen et al., 2010). Luteinizing hormone, follicle stimulating hormone, estrogen, and progesterone are all low during this phase of the menstrual cycle (Schmalenberger et al., 2021).

**Table 2.** Menstrual cycle phase definitions and rationale.

Recommendation	Rationale (intended to)	Pro	Con
Phase 1: indicated by the onset of bleeding until day 5 Oestrogen and progesterone levels are low	Capture the lowest concentrations of oestrogen and progesterone	Easy to determine due to obvious physical cue (i.e., bloody discharge)	Can be difficult to predict in those with variable cycle length therefore requiring reactive testing sessions (i.e., participant alerting the researcher on day 1 of bleeding and then both parties having availability for testing within the next 4 days)
Phase 2: occurs in the 14–26 h prior to ovulation and the LH surge Oestrogen higher than during phase 1, 3 and 4 and progesterone higher than during phase 1, but lower than 6.36 nmol·L <sup>-1</sup>	Capture the highest oestrogen concentration, while progesterone remains low	Enables the biggest difference between oestrogen and progesterone to be investigated	Difficult to predict without daily blood samples for the determination of oestrogen and progesterone
Phase 3: indicated by a positive urinary ovulation kit and lasts 24–36 h Oestrogen higher than phase 1 but lower than phase 2 and 4 and progesterone higher than phase 1 but lower than 6.4 nmol·L <sup>-1</sup>	Capture a medium oestrogen concentration, while progesterone remains low	Easy to establish due to the positive LH surge captured by the ovulation kit	Relies on having multiple ovulation kits available for each participant (cost) and requires reactive testing sessions (i.e., participant alerting the researcher to the positive result and then both parties having availability for testing within the next 24–36 h)
Phase 4: + 7 days after ovulation has been confirmed Oestrogen higher than phase 1 and 3 but lower than phase 2 and progesterone > 16 nmol·L <sup>-1</sup>	Capture the highest concentration of progesterone and a high concentration of oestrogen	Easy to establish in those with eumenorrheic cycles as it typically occurs within 7 days of confirmed ovulation	Relies on the confirmation of ovulation

This table has been reproduced with permission from Elliott-Sale et al.  $(2021) \odot (2021) CC BY$  4.0.

Phase 2 of the cycle occurs approximately 24 hours prior to ovulation. Estrogen levels surge to their highest concentration (the first peak of estrogen), as the follicle develops while luteinizing hormone also begins to peak (Allen et al., 2016). Progesterone rises steadily and is higher in phase 2 than phase 1, however, is still relatively low compared to phases 3 and 4 (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021).

Phase 3 occurs at ovulation, which is around day 14 in a typical 28-day cycle. Ovulation is characterized by the highest concentrations of luteinizing hormone, moderate concentrations of estrogen (lower than phase 2 and 4), and low to moderate levels of progesterone. During the first 3 phases of the menstrual cycle, progesterone does not play a significant role in systemic bodily changes. Ovulation marks the beginning of the LP of the cycle, which is considered an overall higher hormone phase (Allen et al., 2016). Ovulation occurs when a mature egg is released from a follicle in the ovaries. The corpus luteum is formed from the follicle that released the oocyte and

will begin to produce progesterone for the following phase 4. Ovulation (phase 3) lasts around 24-36 hours and must be characterized by a surge in luteinizing hormone in order to be considered as an ovulatory menstrual cycle (Janse et al., 2019). If luteinizing hormone levels fail to peak, it may be indicative of luteal phase deficiency or an anovulatory menstrual cycle (Janse et al., 2019).

Proceeding ovulation, phase 4 begins. Phase 4 is characterized by a substantial rise in estrogen and progesterone, released from the corpus luteum. Progesterone is at its highest level (>16nmol/L), while estrogen is higher than in phase 1 and 3 but slightly lower than its peak during phase 2 (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021). Luteinizing hormone and follicle stimulating hormone levels are lower. Phase 4 is considered the luteal or the high hormone phase of the menstrual cycle. Throughout the high hormone phase, the body builds up the endometrial lining and core body temperature is slightly elevated (Reed & Carr, 2000). The cycle then begins again with phase 1 and menses. Figure 2 illustrates the fluctuating hormone levels based on a typical 28-day cycle and the various phases associated (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021).



This figure has been adapted with permission from Elliott-Sale et al. (2021)  $\mathbb{C}$  (2021) CC BY 4.0.

#### 2.3 Methods for Verification of Menstrual Cycle Phase

Over the past few decades, studies performed on female athletes evaluating the impact of menstrual cycle phase on performance have increased, benefitting clinicians, coaches, and female athletes (Sims & Heather, 2018). Unfortunately, many studies performed on females have come up with conflicting results due to potentially poor methodological design and transparency and/or lack of confirmation of menstrual cycle phase (Allen et al., 2016; Elliott-Sale et al., 2021; Ikeda, 2022; Janse et al., 2019; McNulty et al., 2020; Schmalenberger et al., 2021). There are several methods used for verification of menstrual cycle phase including serial follicular scanning or sonography, calendar-based counting, basal body temperature, salivary ferning, urinary luteinizing hormone measurements, salivary hormone analysis, and serum hormone analysis (Allen et al., 2016; Janse et al., 2019). Janse et al., (2019) outline each method in their review on *Methodological Recommendations for Menstrual Cycle Research in Sports and Exercise*. Each method of testing contains some limitations and therefore ideal determination of menstrual cycle phase would be determined from a combination of methods.

#### Serial Follicular Scanning and Sonography

A serial follicular scanning and sonography with measures of ovarian hormone concentrations would be an ideal method of determining all four menstrual cycle phases, however it is often not feasible for research purposes due to the high cost, invasive nature, and burden involved in conducting these techniques (Allen et al., 2016; Janse et al., 2019).

#### **Calendar-Based Counting**

Calendar-based counting or self reporting is a commonly-used method in previous research to determine menstrual cycle phase length (Janse et al., 2019). This method involves participants self reporting days of menses and researchers using approximate time frames for each phase in eumenorrheic women to determine the phase of the menstrual cycle. Self reporting and calendarbased counting is very feasible due to the low cost, low burden, and low technical skill involved. It does however contain many limitations, including the inability to identify women with luteal phase deficiency or with anovulation and the lack of knowledge of ovarian hormone concentrations (Janse et al., 2019). This method also presumes that menstrual cycle phases are standard lengths, which, as discussed earlier has caused confusion and inaccurate results among studies. Furthermore, this method relies heavily on the accurate reporting of menses by participants.

#### **Basal Body Temperature**

Basal body temperature is another feasible method due to the ease of procedure and the relatively low cost (Janse et al., 2019). For most menstruating women, basal body temperature increases by approximately 0.3 degrees Celsius during the LP (phase 4) of the cycle (Janse et al., 2019). Thus, by measuring the basal body temperature, researchers can determine when the LP begins and the approximate day of ovulation. Some limitations of this method include the inability to determine precise hormone concentrations, participant error in collecting body temperature at consistent times, and confounding variables in determining basal body temperature, including stress, sleep, and alcohol. (Allen et al., 2016; Janse et al., 2019).

#### **Salivary Ferning**

Salivary Ferning is a technique used to determine menstrual cycle phase by observing the crystallization of saliva in a microscope (Janse et al., 2019). This technique is only 53% reliable in confirming ovulation compared to sonography techniques, demonstrating a lack of reliability for research purposes (Janse et al., 2019). Salivary ferning is also relatively costly and involves some burden and technique on the researchers involved (Janse et al., 2019).

#### **Urinary Luteinizing Hormone Test**

Urinary luteinizing hormone measurements are a feasible and more direct method of determining menstrual cycle phase and specifically ovulation. Using ovulation predictor kits allows for an identification of a luteinizing surge. This method allows for identification and proper considerations of anovulatory female participants. There is some participant burden involved, as the participant must collect urine samples starting on day 8 of the menstrual cycle and insert a test strip in the urine until a positive test occurs. In most cases, ovulation occurs within 14-26 hours post positive test result (Janse et al., 2019). Although this test allows for identification of anovulatory participants, it does not allow for identification of luteal phase deficient participants. Furthermore, a lack of a positive luteinizing hormone test does not always indicate anovulation. As mentioned previously, females can have varying amplitudes and configuration of luteinizing hormone surges (Park et al., 2007). The most commonly used threshold that luteinizing hormone must reach in order to result in a positive test reading and in ovulation occurring within 24 hours

of the test is between 25 and 30mIU/mL (Leiva et al., 2017). Although most ovulation predictor tests use a threshold value of 25mIU/mL, not all ovulatory cycles achieve this threshold (Park et al., 2007). Thus, this method is accurate at estimating when ovulation is likely to occur, but is limited in identifying normal hormone concentrations post ovulation.

#### **Salivary Hormone Analysis**

Salivary hormone analysis allows for detection of estrogen and progesterone through noninvasive techniques. Salivary hormone analysis is relatively low cost and low burden. There are some limitations, however. Salivary hormone levels are much lower than serum hormone levels and therefore do not depict actual blood hormone concentrations (Janse et al., 2019). Although salivary hormone analysis is feasible, it is not as accurate at predicting hormone levels as serum analysis.

#### **Serum Hormone Analysis**

Serum hormone analysis is considered to be a gold standard method of determining menstrual cycle phase (Janse et al., 2019). Serum hormone analysis allows for researchers to determine estrogen, progesterone, luteinizing hormone, and follicle stimulating hormone levels in menstruating females, while also allowing for identification of any deviations from eumenorrheic hormone levels. This method helps prevent the inclusion of anovulatory and luteal phase deficient participants without appropriate consideration.

According to Janse et al. (2019), using a combination of serum hormone analysis along with urinary luteinizing hormone measurements and the calendar-based counting approach is the gold standard for the determination of menstrual cycle phase for research purposes. Table 2 demonstrates proposed menstrual cycle phase parameters to allow for reproducibility and consistency in studies.

There has been a large number of studies performed on the menstrual cycle and its impact on exercise performance over the past few decades that contain inconsistent and unreliable methods of determining menstrual cycle phase, thus causing confusion in literature (Schmalenberger et al., 2021). Only seven out of eighteen research articles examining menstrual cycle differences in, so called, eumenorrheic females reviewed by Janse et al. (2019) and published in the last few years have included serum hormone measurements, which according to Elliot-Scale et al. (2021), could contribute to the lack of homogeneity and reproducibility of results. Although female participants may experience a naturally occurring menstrual cycle, estrogen, progesterone, luteinizing hormone, and follicle stimulating hormone levels may remain below typical levels, thus causing mixed results. Without analyzing serum or saliva hormonal concentrations, luteal phasedeficient females may accidentally be included in studies and labelled as eumenorrheic without proper considerations, thus skewing the results (Janse et al., 2019). Of the seven studies that included serum hormone verification, only four studies verified a progesterone peak in the mid-LP (phase 4) of the menstrual cycle (Janse et al., 2019). Three of the four studies finding a progesterone peak also found statistically significant differences between performance metrics in the FP of the menstrual cycle versus the LP. Furthermore, one out of the four studies that failed to discover statistically significant differences had a lower progesterone peak of 9.5 nmol/L rather than the suggested 16.0 nmol/L, further suggesting that verifying that hormone levels and thresholds are met in eumenorrheic females is essential in menstrual cycle research (Janse et al., 2019). Janse et al. (2019) suggest that up to 78% of the studies on "eumenorrheic" females from the past 10 years could have included anovulatory or luteal phase-deficient participants. It is evident from systematic reviews on the menstrual cycle and exercise science research that appropriate testing, terminology, and verification must be conducted going forward in order to produce reliable and valid results.

#### 2.4 Amenorrhea, Relative Energy Deficiency, and Low Energy Availability

The term amenorrhea as mentioned above, describes women who are not menstruating, despite attaining a biological age where menstruation ought to occur. Amenorrhea can be a result of several conditions including polycystic ovarian syndrome, hyperprolactinemia, primary ovarian insufficiency, or low-energy availability. Amenorrhea or other menstrual irregularities, such as oligomenorrhea, luteal phase-deficiency, and anovulation, as a result of low energy availability is more common in female athletes (De Souza et al., 2010).

Amenorrhea occurs as a result of insufficient ovarian hormone levels and failure to initiate the menstrual cycle. Menstrual dysfunction, such as amenorrhea, is related to negative energy balance, high training loads, inadequate fat stores and abnormal hormone levels (Mountjoy et al., 2014). Adipose tissue produces and preserves estrogen (Tornberg et al., 2017). Therefore a lack of adipose tissue can contribute to a downregulation of ovarian hormones (Tornberg et al., 2017). Low energy availability can also cause a decrease in resting metabolism and BG over time (Tornberg et al., 2017). Absent or irregular menstrual cycles can be indicative of low energy availability and can pose a variety of health and performance problems associated with an energy deficiency. Negative energy balance can stem from either purposeful or inadvertent undereating, over-exercising, food insecurity, knowledge deficit, restrictive dietary practices, and/or eating disorders (Holtzman & Ackerman, 2019). Sufficient energy availability is required not only to ensure appropriate endocrinological health, indicated by the presence of ovarian hormones and the menstrual cycle, but also to ensure immunological, gastrointestinal, cardiovascular, metabolic, and psychological health (Fahrenholtz, 2018; Mountjoy et al., 2015).

Relative energy deficiency in sport (RED-S), formerly known as the female athlete triad is one of the few topics within the sports science and exercise physiology realm that has been studied with a female-centric lens because it is so common in female athletes (Holtzman & Ackerman, 2021). The female athlete triad was first conceptualized in 1993 by the American College of Sport Medicine as pertaining to female athletes experiencing low bone mineral density, menstrual cycle dysfunction, and low energy availability (Yeager et al., 1993). Since then, there has been a shift towards using RED-S terminology as a more inclusive and comprehensive understanding of low energy availability and its corresponding complications. RED-S refers to an energy imbalance in athletes. Energy imbalance can occur as a result of consuming an insufficient number of calories to maintain exercise metabolism in addition to resting metabolic functioning, resulting in low energy availability and energy deficits (Dipla et al., 2021). This energy deficit can cause several physiological and psychological health risks for individuals, including decreased resting metabolic rate, increased irritability and depression, decreased coordination, concentration and judgment, decreased muscular strength and muscle glycogen storage, increased risk of injury (especially stress fractures), along with decreased training response and overall performance (Mountjoy et al., 2023).



**Figure 4**. Health Consequences of Relative Energy Deficiency in Sport (RED-S). This figure has been reproduced from Mountjoy et al. (2023) © Sept 1, 2023, with permission from BMJ Publishing Group Ltd.

Low energy availability is extremely prevalent for athletes in endurance sports, aestheticbased sports, and weight class sports (Holtzman & Ackerman, 2021; Kong & Harris, 2015; Torstveit & Sundgot-Borgen, 2005). The prevalence of this condition is evident in one particular study showing that over 80% of elite female endurance runners show low energy availability risk (Jesus et al., 2021). Another study found that 96% of collegiate, female ballet dancers had low energy availability, while 80% of all female athletes in the study had low energy availability (Torres-McGehee et al., 2021). Eighty-eight percent of professional female soccer players had low energy availability, further demonstrating that energy imbalances pose a problem for both recreational and elite athletes alike (Morehen et al., 2022). Furthermore, about one out of three female athletes have self-reported menstrual cycle dysfunction which can be directly linked to energy imbalances and low energy availability (Ravi et al., 2021)

Low BG levels may occur as a result of chronic low energy availability and menstrual cycle dysfunction (Melin et al., 2015; Tornberg et al., 2017). Because of the high prevalence for low energy availability in endurance athletes, and because of the impact that low energy availability has on overall health and metabolism, screening questionnaires must be used to assess athletes for low energy availability and to take into account menstrual cycle status. The menstrual cycle or lack thereof is tied to energy availability, metabolism, and regulation of substrates and must therefore be examined in relation to BG levels and performance.

#### 2.5 Substrate Utilization

Relative substrate metabolism and use is important to note when looking at interstitial glucose levels for female athletes because oxidation of carbohydrates can directly impact BG levels. Sex differences in substrate selection exist during exercise and at rest (Devries et al., 2006; Hackney et al., 2000; Horton et al., 2006; Horton et al., 1998; Tarnopolsky et al., 1990; Venables et al., 2005; Wismann & Willoughby, 2006). The sex differences in metabolism are not seen until post puberty, which suggest that ovarian hormones play a role in oxidation, transportation, and use of substrates (Aucouturier et al., 2008). Furthermore, although evidence is a little conflicting, substrate metabolism and oxidation have been suggested by some to fluctuate according to the ovarian hormones present (Campbell et al., 2001; Hackney et al., 2000).

Although there are inconsistencies throughout literature, some studies found that estrogen promotes a glycogen-sparing effect during exercise and creates a greater reliance on fat as a substrate over carbohydrates (D'Eon et al., 2002; Devries et al., 2006), while progesterone may work antagonistically by promoting insulin resistance and decreasing glycogen storing (D'Eon et al., 2002; McLay et al., 2007). In one particular study involving ovariectomized rats, the authors found that the rats injected with estrogen before exercise oxidized more fatty acids compared to rats injected with both estrogen and progesterone when performing endurance exercise (Hatta et al., 1988).

Estrogen concentrations have been associated with an increased use of fat for energy production over carbohydrates both at rest and during exercise (Campbell et al., 2001; Campbell & Febbraio, 2001; D'Eon et al., 2002; Devries et al., 2006; Hackney et al., 2000; Kendrick & Ellis,

1991). This estrogenic shift in substrate oxidation is further established in a study performed on amenorrheic participants with medicated transdermal estrogen infusions. The study found that glucose metabolism at rest and during exercise significantly decreased after estrogen infusions compared to initial low estrogen values, while free fatty acid appearance increased after estrogen infusions (Ruby et al., 1997).

Furthermore, the rate of appearance and disappearance of glucose during exercise decreases with estrogen present, while muscle glycogen storage capacity is augmented (Campbell et al., 2001; Carter et al., 2001). Another study evaluating menstrual cycle phase differences in glucose kinetics during 90 minutes of moderate cycling found lower rates of glucose appearance and disappearance for females during the LP compared to women in the mid-FP when undergoing constant glucose infusions (Devries et al., 2006). This is similar to findings of another study performed on male participants taking estrogen supplements for 8 days, followed by a 90-minute cycling intervention at 65% VO<sub>2</sub>max. The participants taking estrogen supplementation showed a significantly lower respiratory exchange ratio (RER) indicating a greater reliance on fat as a substrate over carbohydrates, rate of glucose appearance, and rate of glucose disappearance compared to controls (Devries et al., 2005).

Estrogen promotes muscle-contraction mediated uptake of glucose into cells in rats (Campbell & Febbraio, 2002) and increases insulin sensitivity in post-menopausal women receiving estrogen infusions (Van Pelt et al., 2003). Estrogen also increases lipolysis by promoting lipoprotein lipase activity thus increasing the amount of plasma free fatty acids available for oxidation during endurance exercise (Kendrick & Ellis, 1991).

Very few studies show a trend toward lower RER in the FP compared to the LP, which indicates greater carbohydrate oxidation during the LP compared to the FP, and of the few that suggest this difference, none have reached statistical significance (Dokumaci & Hazir, 2019; Oosthuyse et al., 2003; Vaiksaar et al., 2011b). One such study performed on competitive rowers doing hour-long submaximal rowing at 70% of their VO<sub>2</sub> max, showed a slightly higher RER during the LP compared to the FP (FP=0.88, LP=0.91, p > 0.05) in recreationally trained athletes, although statistical significance was not reached (Vaiksaar et al., 2011b). Similarly, female athletes performing submaximal running at 60% of their VO<sub>2</sub> peak, had a mean RER value of 0.87 in the LP of the cycle compared to the 0.83 in the FP, indicating greater carbohydrate oxidation during the LP compared to the FP, however these results did not reach statistical significance (Oosthuyse

et al., 2003). Another study performed on 11 eumenorrheic female athletes found that mean RER was  $0.99 \pm 0.027$  in the LP compared to  $0.96 \pm 0.055$  in the FP while running at a speed corresponding to 95% of individual lactate threshold. Once again, these results did not reach statistical significance (Dokumaci & Hazir, 2019).

Conversely, other studies suggest the opposite, with lower RER values occurring in the LP compared to the FP. One such study using constant infusion of glucose 90 minutes prior to exercise demonstrated that RER was lower during the LP compared to the FP during exercise corresponding to 90% of individual lactate threshold (FP= $0.87 \pm 0.015$ , LP= $0.84 \pm 0.017$ ) (Zderic et al., 2001). Another study performed on eumenorrheic participants found that at 35% and 65% of maximal running intensity, carbohydrate oxidation rates were significantly lower, while lipid oxidation rates were significantly higher during the mid-LP compared to the mid-FP (Hackney et al., 1994). Redman et al. (2003) also found that RER was significantly lower during the LP compared to the FP in female athletes cycling at their individual VO<sub>2</sub> peak level (p = 0.03) (Redman et al., 2003).

Although several of the studies mentioned above demonstrate potential ovarian hormonerelated effects on relative substrate oxidation, the majority of studies suggest no menstrual phase effect on RER and substrate oxidation (Ekberg et al., 2023; Jurimae et al., 2016; Rael et al., 2021; Williams et al., 2023). One such study performed on ten endurance-trained female athletes running or cycling at 70%, 80%, 90%, and 100% of their individual VO<sub>2</sub> peak, found that there were no statistically significant differences in RER during three different menstrual cycle phases (early FP, late FP, mid-LP) (Ekberg et al., 2023). In addition, a recent study evaluating substrate oxidation at rest and during submaximal cycling at 40% and 65% of VO<sub>2</sub> peak, found no impact of menstrual cycle phase on RER and substrate oxidation in naturally cycling female participants. (Williams et al., 2023). Another study performed on endurance trained, eumenorrheic female athletes found no statistically significant difference in RER during interval exercise in three different phases of the menstrual cycle (Rael et al., 2021).

As a result of conflicting findings in the current body of literature, a recent systematic review concluded that overall, there is no phase-related difference in relative substrate oxidation during exercise (D'Souza et al., 2023). This review illustrates the high levels of intra- and interindividual variability of ovarian hormone effects on metabolism. Figure 5, taken from D'Souza et al.'s (2023) meta-analysis on various changes throughout the menstrual cycle, outlines differences in RER in the FP compared to the LP from several studies from the past 30 years.

	Fo	ollicular	1	11	Luteal			Std. Mean Difference	Std. Mean Difference
Study or Subgroup	Mean	SD	Total	Mean	SD	Total	Weight	IV, Random, 95% CI	IV, Random, 95% CI
Oosthuyse et al. (2003)	0.83	0.025	4	0.87	0.055	4	1.5%	-0.81 [-2.31, 0.68]	
Dokumaci and Hazir (2019)	0.96	0.055	11	0.99	0.027	11	4.4%	-0.67 [-1.53, 0.20]	
Vaiksaar et al. (2011)	0.88	0.05	11	0.91	0.05	11	4.5%	-0.58 [-1.43, 0.28]	
Jurimae et al. (2016)	0.9	0.06	13	0.93	0.05	13	5.3%	-0.53 [-1.31, 0.26]	
Beidleman et al. (2002)	0.88	0.02	8	0.89	0.02	8	3.3%	-0.47 [-1.47, 0.53]	
Matsuo et al. (1999)	0.78	0.05	7	0.8	0.05	7	2.9%	-0.37 [-1.43, 0.69]	
Devries et al. (2006)	0.87	0.08	7	0.9	0.08	7	2.9%	-0.35 [-1.41, 0.71]	
Ortega-Santos et al. (2018)	0.87	0.04	15	0.88	0.04	15	6.4%	-0.24 [-0.96, 0.48]	
Braun et al. (2000)	0.941	0.027	15	0.942	0.046	15	6.4%	-0.03 [-0.74, 0.69]	
Casazza et al. (2004)	0.93	0.028	8	0.93	0.057	8	3.4%	0.00 [-0.98, 0.98]	
Gurd et al. (2007)	0.94	0.03	7	0.94	0.05	7	3.0%	0.00 [-1.05, 1.05]	
Rael et al. (2021)	0.97	0.08	21	0.97	0.07	21	9.0%	0.00 [-0.60, 0.60]	
Suh et al. (2002)	0.93	0.026	7	0.93	0.045	5	2.5%	0.00 [-1.15, 1.15]	
Freemas et al. (2021)	0.993	0.075	12	0.978	0.079	12	5.1%	0.19 [-0.61, 0.99]	
Jacobs et al. (2005)	0.92	0.028	8	0.91	0.057	8	3.4%	0.21 [-0.77, 1.19]	
Horton et al. (2002)	0.833	0.017	11	0.828	0.016	10	4.4%	0.29 [-0.57, 1.15]	
O'Leary et al. (2013)	0.88	0.06	10	0.86	0.07	10	4.2%	0.29 [-0.59, 1.18]	
McLay et al. (2007)	0.91	0.03	9	0.9	0.03	9	3.8%	0.32 [-0.61, 1.25]	
De Souza et al. (1990)	0.89	0.04	8	0.87	0.07	8	3.4%	0.33 [-0.66, 1.32]	
Itoh et al. (2007)	0.97	0.04	6	0.95	0.05	6	2.5%	0.41 [-0.74, 1.56]	
Hackney et al. (1994)	0.885	0.06	9	0.86	0.05	9	3.7%	0.43 [-0.51, 1.37]	
Ashley et al. (2000)	0.9	0.03	10	0.88	0.03	10	4.0%	0.64 [-0.27, 1.54]	
Zderic et al. (2001)	0.87	0.037	6	0.84	0.042	6	2.4%	0.70 [-0.48, 1.88]	
Redman et al. (2003)	0.92	0.14	14	0.83	0.06	14	5.5%	0.81 [0.04, 1.59]	
Hackney et al. (1991)	0.94	0.049	6	0.89	0.024	6	2.0%	1.20 [-0.08, 2.47]	-
Total (95% CI)			243			240	100.0%	0.05 [-0.13, 0.23]	+
Heterogeneity: $Tau^2 = 0.00$ ; Test for overall effect: $Z = 0$ .	2121 C		= 24 (	P = 0.5	2); l <sup>2</sup> = 1	0%			-2 -1 0 1 2 Favours [Follicular] Favours [Luteal]

**Figure 5.** A forest plot comparing RER during moderate exercise in the FP compared to the LP of the menstrual cycle. This figure has been reproduced with permission from D'Souza et al. (2023) © (2023) CC BY 4.0.

When endurance exercise is performed at moderate intensities, the menstrual phase could have an influence on substrate metabolism; however, there is no consistent evidence of this. Potential factors contributing to a lack of consistency regarding menstrual cycle phases on relative substrate metabolism can include: dietary intake and carbohydrate supplementation during exercise, hydration status, exercise timing (postprandial or fasted), exercise duration and intensity, muscle fiber type, menstrual irregularities, sleep, and illness (Rothschild et al., 2021; Rothschild et al., 2022; Stoa et al., 2016). One review article performing a modeling analysis on 434 different studies demonstrated how daily carbohydrate and fat intake can influence exercising RER more so than acute carbohydrate supplementation during exercise (Rothschild et al., 2022). Changes in metabolism due to fluctuating ovarian hormones may be negligible compared to these other factors (Campbell et al., 2001; Devries et al., 2006; Hackney et al., 1994; Hulton et al., 2021).

Furthermore, since progesterone has been found to act antagonistically to estrogen in terms of relative substrate oxidation (D'Eon et al., 2002), the ratio between estrogen and progesterone seems to be an important indicator whether RER is affected based on menstrual cycle phase or not.

If the ratio between estrogen and progesterone is different between individuals and between cycles then finding consistent results would be difficult. There are also slightly different time frames used to schedule menstrual cycle phases and hormone concentrations between studies which can also contribute to a lack of homogeneity in results. If estrogen and progesterone levels do not meet threshold criteria, as seen in females with luteal phase-deficiency, results of their impact on metabolism may be skewed further (Oosthuyse & Bosch, 2010). Finally, as is the case for many symptoms of the female menstrual cycle, such as cramps, fatigue, and perception of exercise performance, individuals can have different responses and reactions to hormones. Individual differences cannot be overlooked and disregarded.

Furthermore, with approximately half of the female athlete population using hormonal contraceptives (Martin et al., 2018), it is important to examine the effect that exogenous hormones may have on substrate metabolism. Some studies suggest that exogenous progestins from monophasic oral contraceptive pills may enhance the increased reliance on fat as a substrate over carbohydrates during exercise in females (Bemben et al., 1992; Redman et al., 2005). Other studies suggest that although an increase in lipolysis and plasma free fatty acids availability occurs with high exogenous hormones, relative oxidation rates did not change significantly (Casazza et al., 2004; Jacobs et al., 2005). While some studies demonstrate a difference in relative substrate oxidation as a result of exogenous hormones, there are still others that find no significant difference in substrate oxidation between endogenous and exogenous hormones (Isacco, Thivel, et al., 2012). With different forms of contraception being so widespread, it is important to take into account the use of contraceptives and their potential confounding effects.

Population	Effects	Reference
Females	↓ RER during exercise	(Devries et al., 2005;
		Hackney et al., 2000;
		Ruby et al., 1997)
Males	↓ RER during exercise	(Carter et al., 2001;
		Devries et al., 2005;
		Hamadeh et al., 2005)
Both Females and	↓ CHO oxidation during exercise	(D'Eon et al., 2002;
Males		Hackney et al., 2000;
		Hamadeh et al., 2005;
		Ruby et al., 1997)
Both Females and	▲ Fat oxidation during exercise	(Hackney et al., 2000;
Males		Hamadeh et al., 2005;
		Ruby et al., 1997)
Both Females and	Circulating free fatty acid during	(Ruby et al., 1997)
Males	exercise	
Both Females and	$\downarrow$ Rate of appearance of glucose	(Carter et al., 2001;
Males	during exercise	Devries et al., 2005; Ruby
		et al., 1997)
Both Females and	↓ Rate of disappearance of glucose	(Carter et al., 2001; D'Eon
Males	during exercise	et al., 2002; Devries et al.,
		2005)
Rats	Lipoprotein lipase activity in	(Ellis et al., 1994;
	muscle during exercise	Kendrick & Ellis, 1991)
Rats	▲ Fat oxidation during exercise	(Campbell & Febbraio,
		2001; Hatta et al., 1988)

**Table 3.** Summary table of the effect of estrogen only on substrate oxidation in human and rodent participants. A lower RER value indicates a greater reliance on fat as a substrate.

CHO = carbohydrate. This table has been adapted from Isacco and Boisseau (2017).  $\bigcirc$  Jan. 1, 2017, Springer Nature with permission from Elsevier.

#### 2.6 Energy Intake Across the Menstrual Cycle

Perturbations in hormone levels across the cycle can influence overall caloric intake and food preferences (Johnson et al., 1994). In fact, in a recent review on dietary intake across the menstrual cycle, food intake was found to vary by 159 kcal/day–529 kcal/day depending on menstrual cycle phase (Rogan & Black, 2023). Changes in food intake behavior must be noted when looking at BG levels because of the large and direct impact that food intake has on BG. Therefore, any changes in glucose across menstrual cycle phases could be due in part to changes in food seeking behavior and intake.
Food preferences change throughout the menstrual cycle (Krishnan et al., 2016; Yen et al., 2010). Food cravings commonly occur premenstrually and have been well-studied over the past three decades (Michener et al., 1999). The LP (phase 4) of the cycle has been positively associated with an overall increase in energy intake, particularly from foods rich in carbohydrates (Cohen et al., 1987; Krishnan et al., 2016; Rozin et al., 1991). According to Krishnan, et. al. (2016), total fat intake also increases during the LP. Since many simple carbohydrate foods are also high in fat, it follows naturally that there is an overall increase in both macronutrients during the LP (Krishnan et al., 2016). Dalvit-McPhillips however, found that fat and protein intake remained relatively constant independent of the phase of cycle, and only carbohydrate intake significantly increased in the LP (Dalvit-McPhillips, 1983). Gorczyca et al. (2016) found an increase in total caloric intake and an increase in protein intake in the LP. There is a common consensus, however, that total caloric intake and carbohydrate intake increases in the LP compared to the FP of the menstrual cycle (Barr et al., 1995; Chung et al., 2010; Gil et al., 2009; Krishnan et al., 2016; Lissner et al., 1988).

Many studies have found an increase in cravings and intake of all sweet foods, specifically chocolate and chocolate chip cookies in the LP of the cycle (Bowen & Grunberg, 1990; Cohen et al., 1987; Malo-Vintimilla et al., 2024; Michener et al., 1999; Rozin et al., 1991). One particular study by Michener et al. (1999) found that 48% of women with premenstrual syndrome craved chocolate and sweets in a cyclical manner reflective of the menstrual cycle. Furthermore, cravings for salty snacks and overall appetite scores increased during the LP (Gorczyca et al., 2016).

Several theories have emerged as to why there is an increase in food preferences of sweet and high fat food sources during the LP of the cycle. One such theory is that high carbohydrate and fat food sources help to increase serotonin production, which can increase feelings of satisfaction and happiness (Dye & Blundell, 1997; Nowak et al., 2020). Another theory for an increase in carbohydrate rich food cravings is that progesterone may increase cravings, thus increasing food cravings during the mid-LP when it is at its peak concentration (Fox et al., 2013). Basal metabolic rate also increases during the LP, potentially triggering an increase in food seeking behavior through centrally-regulated mechanisms (Dalvit-McPhillips, 1983).

Since eumenorrheic and naturally cycling females tend to increase their total caloric intake and particularly their intake of carbohydrate rich food sources during the LP (phase 4) of the menstrual cycle, it follows accordingly that BG could be affected.

## 2.7 Glucose Regulation

Glucose is the body's primary substrate for energy metabolism during most forms of exercise (Brun et al., 2001; Isacco, Duche, et al., 2012; Kondo et al., 2019; Mathew & Thoppil, 2023). As such, the body usually maintains strict control over BG levels. Blood glucose levels in healthy individuals usually remain between 4 mmol/L and 7.8 mmol/L (Shah et al., 2019). Large perturbations, both high and low, from this glycemic range, such as is seen in people with type 1 and type 2 diabetes, can cause irreversible and severe damage to several organs in the body over time (Daryabor et al., 2020). Although life-threatening glycemic events are unlikely to occur in this female athlete population, episodes of hypoglycemia can still severely hinder athletic performance and recovery (Amiel, 1998; Gleeson et al., 1998; Nybo, 2003; Rustad et al., 2016; Smith et al., 2017). Hypoglycemia, defined by the International Continuous Glucose Monitoring Consensus Statement as being BG levels <3.9 mmol/L (American Diabetes Association, 2022; Battelino et al., 2023), can result in a myriad of problems including decreased neuromuscular performance (Tornberg et al., 2017), weakened immune function (Gleeson et al., 1998), reduced overall cognitive and motor performance (Nybo, 2003; Rustad et al., 2016), and less overall recovery (Gleeson et al., 1998; Ivy et al., 1988).

Blood glucose levels are primarily influenced by exogenous glucose or carbohydrate consumption, endogenous glucose production by means of gluconeogenesis and glycogenolysis, insulin secretion or sensitivity, and exercise mediated GLUT4 transport (Kondo et al., 2019). More specifically, glucose rate of appearance is regulated by endogenous glucose production and exogenous glucose absorption, while glucose rate of disappearance is regulated by insulin and uptake of glucose by the cells (Kondo et al., 2019). Therefore, although BG levels can be low, high or regular, determining the mechanisms behind glycemic events can be difficult (Bowler et al., 2022).

Although glucose regulation is often studied in the context of disease such as diabetes, the purpose of this study is to look at glucose levels in female athletes and how the presence of ovarian hormones or lack thereof can influence BG levels and potential glycemic events, specifically post-exercise and in recovery. Studies thus far have identified greater resting BG levels during the LP compared to the early FP of the menstrual cycle (Dey et al., 2019; Lin et al., 2023; Nandimath & Bindu, 2015; Zarei et al., 2013). Furthermore, some studies have identified greater BG in the LP

compared to the FP during exercise but these have been limited to within-laboratory blood tests and do not account for longer recovery periods (Zderic et al., 2001). To our knowledge, the proposed study described in chapter 3 would be the first study to use continuous glucose monitors to determine possible phase effects on BG across the entire menstrual cycle in aerobically trained athletes.

## 2.8 Glucose Uptake

Hypoglycemia can occur when the body's cells take up more glucose from the blood than what is available or being replenished (Evans et al., 2019; Jeukendrup & Killer, 2010; Zignoli et al., 2023). Blood glucose can be taken up by the muscle cells by means of a GLUT4 transporter. GLUT4 transporters are translocated to the cell membrane as a result of two mechanisms, (1) insulin binding and action and (2) muscle contraction (Douen et al., 1990; Evans et al., 2019). The presence of GLUT4 transporters postprandially with the addition of performing exercise, can lead to a large uptake of glucose by the cells and a resultant drop in BG levels, also known as reactive or transient hypoglycemia (Kondo et al., 2019; Moseley et al., 2003; Zignoli et al., 2023). Hyperinsulinemia, a condition where high amounts of insulin are released postprandially, often in response to a high glucose meal, causes a large translocation of GLUT4 transporters. This situation is exacerbated by exercise, as muscle contraction also contributes to an increase in GLUT4 transporter availability, thus resulting in possible hypoglycemia during exercise (Kondo et al., 2019). Post exercise, muscle glucose uptake tends to increase, because of an increase in insulin sensitivity, in order to replenish muscle glycogen stores. This increase in insulin sensitivity can remain elevated for 16-48 hours post exercise (Brun et al., 2001; Jensen & Richter, 2012; Mikines et al., 1988).

Exercise and sports that involve high intensity interval training, prolonged aerobic training, or neuromuscular activation and reaction time can be impaired by low BG and low muscle glycogen levels (Tornberg et al., 2017; Widrick et al., 1993). Although the relationship between carbohydrate consumption, BG, muscle glycogen, and actual use of cellular glucose is complex, chronic low carbohydrate intake and low energy availability have generally been associated with an increase in hypoglycemic events (Bowler et al., 2022; Melin et al., 2015; Tornberg et al., 2017). Furthermore, Kuipers et al. (1999) found that just over 30% of well-trained cyclists in their study experienced hypoglycemia (which they defined as BG <3.0 mmol/L) due to hyperinsulinemia,

during 40 minutes of moderate exercise, when beginning exercise 30 minutes after consuming 50 grams of glucose, proceeding a 4-hour fast (Kuipers et al., 1999).

Furthermore, a recent study performed on regularly menstruating female participants found that BG levels varied in a biphasic manner according to the menstrual cycle, with highest BG levels occurring during the LP and lowest BG levels occurring during the late FP (Lin et al., 2023). Another study performed on females experiencing premenstrual syndrome found that BG levels and insulin resistance were significantly lower during both the FP and the LP in female participants experiencing severe premenstrual syndrome compared to control groups, further demonstrating a link between the menstrual cycle and BG (Zarei et al., 2013).

Since estrogen increases cell sensitivity to insulin (Yan et al., 2019) and increases contraction-stimulated glucose uptake (Campbell & Febbraio, 2002), there is reason to explore the potential impact that the menstrual cycle has on BG levels (Kendrick & Ellis, 1991). Furthermore, since many female athletes may be at risk for low energy availability and low BG as a result of low energy availability, exploring BG levels throughout the menstrual cycle would be an important contribution to existing literature.

#### 2.9 Continuous Glucose Monitors

Continuous glucose monitors are devices that are commonly used in people living with diabetes to measure interstitial glucose levels, thus informing the user of potential glucose variability and deviations from euglycemia (Thomas, 2017). The use of CGMs in people living with diabetes has become more common in recent years due to their less invasive and user-friendly features, their decrease in price and greater accessibility, their frequency of BG detection, and their improvement in accuracy (Battelino et al., 2019; Thomas, 2017). Continuous glucose monitors use microneedle technology, typically inserted into the subcutaneous layer of the upper arm, upper gluteus, or abdomen, to detect glucose concentrations in surrounding interstitial fluid (Holzer et al., 2022; Thomas, 2017). Continuous glucose monitors contain a small glucose sensor, a transmitter, and a data display device, which can be a receiver or another compatible smart device (Dexcom, n.d.). Sensors use electrochemical glucose oxidation reactions, combined with the use of calibration algorithms to convert interstitial glucose readings to BG values (FDA, 2018).

### 2.10 Applications for Continuous Glucose Monitors in Sport and Performance Contexts

The use of CGMs has been studied relatively thoroughly in clinical populations, however the use of CGM technology by athletes has gained popularity and has garnered more research in recent years (Holzer et al., 2022; Kulawiec et al., 2021; Skroce et al., 2024; F. Thomas et al., 2016; Thomas, 2017). Some reviews suggest that CGM technology has the potential to aid in performance and recovery by detecting BG levels and informing potential nutritional strategies and interventions (Holzer et al., 2022; Thomas, 2017). Glucose regulation and oxidation is a complex process, however increasing BG availability can contribute to an increase in muscle glycogen storage (Ivy et al., 1988) and ultimately delay the onset of fatigue (Schabort et al., 1999; Widrick et al., 1993). Furthermore, low BG levels and limited carbohydrate availability can hinder performance, recovery, and immunological health (Hashimoto et al., 2014; Tsintzas et al., 1996).

One particular study demonstrated a link between menstrual cycle phase, carbohydrate consumption, and immunological health. Female athletes performing prolonged exercise were found to have greater immunological disturbance when they did not consume carbohydrate beverages during exercise, particularly in the LP of the menstrual cycle compared to female participants who did consume carbohydrates (Hashimoto et al., 2014). This study demonstrates the potential impact that low carbohydrate consumption can have on immunological health, identifying a potential application of CGM use in exercising individuals.

Another study examining sex differences in substrate oxidation by using indirect calorimetry, demonstrated the impact that food selection and timing has on substrate oxidation (Tremblay et al., 2010). Consistent with other studies, male participants used more carbohydrate as fuel for moderate exercise compared to female participants who used more fat when dietary intake was the same. When female participants increased carbohydrate intake and supplementation during exercise however, these sex differences disappeared, demonstrating the influence that fuel selection and timing can have on substrate oxidation (Tremblay et al., 2010). Depending on the activity being performed, athletes could potentially inform their fueling selection based on feedback from a CGM.

As mentioned in a review by Bowler et al., (2022) it has been assumed that maintaining adequate levels of BG can help replenish hepatic and muscle glycogen stores thus preventing substrate-limiting fatigue (Karelis et al., 2010). A few pilot studies have emerged demonstrating the potential applications of CGMs to endurance athletes. Bowler et al., (2022) present a summary table of studies performed on endurance athletes using CGMs. One such study found that during

a 165 km ultra-trail race, athletes who had lower interstitial glucose levels and consumed less carbohydrates during the race took longer to complete the race (Ishihara et al., 2020).

Another case study found that a trained, competitive endurance runner demonstrated less glucose variability throughout an ultramarathon compared to a recreational runner who experienced greater fluctuations in BG levels during the ultramarathon and then experienced hypoglycemia in later stages of the race, despite consuming more carbohydrates than the competitive runner (Sengoku et al., 2015). One could speculate that with a greater reliance on carbohydrates as a substrate, individuals might also experience greater variability in blood glucose levels.

A few larger studies using CGMs in athletic populations have begun to emerge as well. Recently, an observational study, using CGMs in 12,504 physically active adults, was conducted. Participants self-identified as athletes and used a software platform entitled Supersapians to log exercise, sleep, food intake, and CGM data in a free-living scenario. This study found that participants spent  $10.3 \pm 16.7\%$  of time during exercise events above 7.8 mmol/L and  $11.9 \pm 11.6\%$  of exercising time below 3.9 mmol/L. Time below 3.9 mmol/L occurred more often at night than during the day and was more common in female participants compared to males. This study also found that female participants had lower overall BG compared to male participants during exercise, meals, and sleep (Skroce et al., 2024).

As opposed to the free-living study mentioned above, Bowler et al. (2024) used a standardized diet and exercise approach to control for differences in exogenous glucose consumption. The amount of time spent with low and high BG was lower compared to other free-living studies on elite endurance athletes (Flockhart et al., 2021; Skroce et al., 2024), however similar to the study by Skroce et. al. (2024), the authors once again determined that female participants had lower mean glucose values compared to male participants (Bowler et al., 2024). The study performed by Bowler et al. found that elite racewalkers spent  $1.3 \pm 2.4\%$  of time per 24 hours below 4mmol/L and  $2.4 \pm 1.6\%$  of time per 24 hours above 8mmol/L; compared to findings from Flockhart et al. (2021), where time spent below 4mmol/L was 8.0% per 24 hours and time spent above 8mmol/L was 2.8% per 24 hours.

Furthermore, CGMs may serve as an indicator for athletes with LEA who may be experiencing metabolic disruptions and concurrent episodes of hypoglycemia (Bowler et al., 2022). Individuals experiencing LEA or eating disorders are at risk for experiencing greater glycemic disruptions and more time with low BG (Germain et al., 2022), therefore a CGM could be used as a tool for practitioners to help identify athletes at risk for LEA and/or eating restrictions.

Unlike having to take venous glucose measurements in a lab, CGMs allow researchers to take consistent and frequent interstitial glucose measurements, allowing for more robust examination of glucose during periods that would normally have not been viable, such as during sleep and daily activities. There are several potential applications for CGM use in sport and performance, however it is important to note that there is currently no evidence that CGM data can inform the user of appropriate carbohydrate selection and timing to promote optimal performance. The hypothesis that glucose data from CGMs can provide information on specific fueling interventions for sports performance is, as of yet untested (Bowler et al., 2022).

## 2.11 Glucose Monitoring and the Menstrual Cycle

Studies measuring BG levels throughout the menstrual cycle have been undertaken in diabetic populations. Preliminary results show that females with type 1 diabetes may be more susceptible to high BG during the LP due to decreased insulin sensitivity (Brown et al., 2015). An increase in time spent in hyperglycemia during the LP of the menstrual cycle has been observed in several studies (Barata et al., 2013; Brown et al., 2015; Goldner et al., 2004; Li et al., 2024; Tatulashvili et al., 2022). These findings are consistent with studies on participants without diabetes, where female participants had higher glucose levels when blood samples were taken at rest during the LP compared to the FP (Dey et al., 2019; Lin et al., 2023; Zarei et al., 2013).

### 2.12 Limitations of Continuous Glucose Monitoring Technology

There are limitations of using CGM in active living contexts. CGM sensors can be displaced or removed because of possible contact in combative or contact sports, large amounts of sweat, water exposure or immersion, or accidental displacement while sleeping (Bowler et al., 2022). Furthermore, because CGMs use interstitial glucose measurements to estimate BG, there is a time lag before changes in BG are reflected in interstitial fluid (Moser et al., 2018; Schmelzeisen-Redeker et al., 2015). This time lag may cause values to be inaccurate during exercise or during other times where glucose can fluctuate rapidly. One review suggests that several other factors such as interstitial fluid volume, redistribution of blood, lymphatic, and interstitial fluid, and the rate of production and absorption of glucose by cells can also be altered during exercise (Moser et al., 2015).

al., 2018). These physiological changes that occur during various types and intensities of exercise can contribute to an decrease in reliability of CGM results during exercise (Moser et al., 2018).

Although BG fluctuations can have impacts on overall health, performance, and recovery, continuous glucose profiles during exercise and recovery are still relatively unknown in female athletes and especially with menstrual cycle considerations. As outlined in the above literature review, prior studies have demonstrated that many physiological systems, including BG regulation, can be affected by the menstrual cycle (or its absence). Studies to date have not examined the prevalence of hypoglycemic events nor the regulation of BG during and in the 24 hours post exercise in different phases of the menstrual cycle. Furthermore, prior studies have demonstrated an increase in time outside of the normoglycemic range in endurance athletes compared to healthy, sedentary individuals, however no consideration was given to menstrual cycle phase (Flockhart et al., 2021). Elite endurance athletes are susceptible to disturbed glucose regulation and decreased glucose tolerance especially in response to excessive training (Flockhart et al., 2021). As a result, this study seeks to examine the changes in BG throughout the menstrual cycle, including the prevalence of hypoglycemia during exercise and in exercise recovery in female endurance athletes. The findings of this study can provide researchers, coaches, and trainers with further considerations on nutrition, training, and recovery for female endurance athletes.

### **Chapter 3: Research Methodology**

## **3.1 Population**

The population recruited for this study was aerobically fit female athletes who are naturally cycling with a visible luteinizing hormone surge. Data from naturally cycling participants was used for the primary objectives of this study. We used the terminology of naturally cycling with an luteinizing hormone surge, as recommended by Smith et al. (2022), as opposed to eumenorrheic female participants because the current study did not perform serum hormone collection and analysis and therefore cannot determine actual ovarian hormone concentrations. Testing females who are naturally cycling is considered silver standard if blood tests are unable to be collected (Smith et al., 2022). This study defined aerobically fit athletes as participants competing in university athletics and/or competitive clubs and/or individual training programs, with a VO<sub>2peak</sub>  $\geq$  45ml/kg/min and who are training  $\geq$ 5 hours per week. Although athletes competing in non-endurance sports were welcome to participate, as aforementioned the inclusion criteria ensures athletes with high aerobic fitness.

Inclusion Criteria: We recruited 11 female athletes with the following inclusion criteria:

- 18-40 years of age.
- Naturally cycling with a visible luteinizing hormone surge.
- Self-reported menstrual cycle lengths  $\geq 21$  days and  $\leq 35$  days.
- Confirmed luteinizing hormone surge.
- No hormonal contraceptive use within 3 months prior to recruitment and during the study.
- Menstrual cycle characteristics tracked for 1 month prior to testing.
- Competing in university athletics and/or competitive clubs and/or individual training programs with a total training time above or equal to 5 hours per week.
- Peak oxygen consumption (VO<sub>2peak</sub>) equal to, or above 45ml/kg/min. A relative VO<sub>2</sub>max ≥ 45ml/kg/min is categorized as a "very good" to "excellent" standards according to the Canadian Society for Exercise Physiology standards (CSEP, n.d.). Furthermore, an average VO<sub>2</sub>max ≥ 45 ml/kg/min corresponds to above the 95th percentile for cardiorespiratory fitness in Canadian women between the ages of 18 and 40 (Matt D. Hoffmann & Lang, 2019).

• Able to run on a treadmill for 60 minutes of combined continuous and interval work.

# **Exclusion Criteria:**

- Individuals with acute or chronic diseases, such as type 1 diabetes, cardiovascular conditions, hyper/hypothyroidism, polycystic ovary syndrome, metrorrhagia, inflammatory or autoimmune disease, or with any other medical history affecting to the ability to exercise safely will be excluded from the study.
- Diagnosed eating disorders, such as anorexia nervosa, anorexia bulimia, and binge-eating disorder.
- Individuals who are pregnant or who are less than 1 year postpartum.
- Individuals who are breastfeeding and/or who are within 2 months of ending breastfeeding.
- Individuals who smoke.
- Individuals who are taking any medication that could directly interfere with the test results.

## **3.2 Pre-testing Measures**

Once participants were deemed eligible for the study and informed consent forms were signed, they underwent a series of baseline testing measurements including bioelectrical impedance to determine body composition (InBody 770 Body Composition Analyzer, InBody Co. Ltd., Ottawa, Canada) and a maximal oxygen consumption (VO<sub>2peak</sub>) test on the treadmill. The VO<sub>2peak</sub> graded exercise test that was be used was adapted from the McConnell & Clark (1988) Treadmill Protocol 4. Metabolic data were collected using a metabolic cart (Parvo Medics TrueOne<sup>®</sup> 2400 Metabolic Measurement System, Sandy, Utah, USA). Peak oxygen consumption was determined once the athletes reached volitional exhaustion and ventilatory threshold was determined using the v-slope method. The test began with a 5-minute warm-up at a 0% grade and a self-selected pace. Following the warm-up, the participants were instructed to select a running pace that was comfortable yet challenging, somewhere between 5.5-8.5 miles per hour (mph). The speed remained the same for the remainder of the test while the incline of the treadmill was increased by 2% every 2 minute until volitional exhaustion (McConnell & Clark, 1988). In order to achieve the highest VO<sub>2peak</sub> and to accommodate for participants who chose a speed that was too slow, some participants had the speed increased once during the test. While participants were

required to achieve a  $VO_{2peak} \ge 45$  ml/kg/min to participate in the present study, if they did not achieve this threshold on the first attempt but were close to achieving the threshold score, they were permitted try a second attempt a few days later. We did not, however, have any participants re-attempt the  $VO_{2peak}$  test after performing their first baseline.

During the initial meeting, participants were also asked to fill out the Canadian Society for Exercise Physiology's Get Active questionnaire to ensure participants could safely exercise, and the Low Energy Availability in Females Questionnaires (LEAF-Q) to assess energy availability, menstrual history, and ensure inclusion criteria was met. LEAF-Qs have been validated for use in female endurance athletes (Witkos et al., 2023). Menstrual cycles were tracked for a minimum of 1 month prior to beginning the testing protocol.

## **3.3 Protocol**

Continuous glucose monitors (Dexcom G6 CGM) were inserted on three separate occasions throughout the menstrual cycle. Each CGM can be worn for 10 days, which allowed BG to be monitored for the entire duration of most menstrual cycles (~30 days). All participants were asked to wear a minimum of three different CGMs individually, (sometimes more if a CGM failed before the expected 10 days), which were inserted in succession. Figure 4 provides an outline of CGM insertion days given a typical 28-day menstrual cycle model with testing in the early-FP first. Continuous glucose monitors (Dexcom G6) have previously been validated and approved for use in individuals with or without diabetes (Merino et al., 2022; Roze et al., 2021). If Dexcom G6 sensors failed, a new CGM was inserted as early as possible. Food logs were collected for 24 hours, beginning at 12:00 am and ending at 11:59 pm the day before testing, the day of testing, and the day after testing. Food logs were analyzed using the MyFitnessPal application and total caloric intake as well as macronutrient distribution were used for comparisons between menstrual cycle phases. Capillary BG measurements were taken immediately before and after the standardized exercise sessions to ensure CGM accuracy.

The training intervention included two, 60-minute treadmill sessions. The exercise sessions involved a continuous portion and an interval portion. There was a 5-minute warm-up at a comfortable, self-selected pace, followed by 35 minutes of continuous effort at 10% below individual ventilatory threshold, followed by 18 minutes of aerobic interval training, based on the general guidelines for submaximal aerobic high intensity interval training (3min on 90% VO<sub>2</sub>peak

and 3 min off at 40% VO<sub>2</sub>peak) x three sets (Dolci et al., 2020). The treadmill exercise protocol finished with a 2-minute cool down of walking. The treadmill speed and grade from the first session were adjusted if necessary and were replicated during the second session. Metabolic and CGM data were collected and analyzed during exercise and CGM data continued to be monitored in the 24 hours post exercise intervention.



**Figure 6.** A graphical representation of the exercise intervention ran on a treadmill with data collection points outlined.

One exercise session occurred during phase 1 (early FP) and one during phase 4 (mid-LP). The early FP and the mid-LP present the greatest difference in hormonal milieus and were therefore used as testing phases. Phases were determined using a calendar-based counting approach, which changed slightly depending on reported length of menstrual cycle, basal body temperature, and ovulation predictor kits (Easy@Home, Easy Healthcare Corporation, Illinois, USA) used to ensure an appropriate luteinizing hormone surge during ovulation. A test to control ratio of 1 or more for the luteinizing hormone test strip is equivalent to a positive test. This particular luteinizing hormone test strip that was used for the study uses 25mIU/mL as a threshold value for attaining a positive test (test to control ratio >1.0). Participants were asked to track their menstrual cycle, luteinizing hormone status, and basal body temperature using a third-party mobile

application (app) created by Easy Healthcare Corporation entitled "Premom." This app allowed participants to organize and view their menstrual cycle phases, ensured correct interpretation of luteinizing hormone test strips, and allowed researchers to schedule participants accordingly. Testing in phase 1 occurred between days 2-5 after the onset of menses, in order to capture the lowest endogenous hormone concentrations. Testing in phase 4 occurred 6-9 days post ovulation (confirmed by the luteinizing hormone peak) while considering that the session should be ~5-8 days before the onset of the predicted menses in a typical 28-day menstrual cycle. Participants were trained on using ovulation predictor kits and tested luteinizing hormone levels at home from ~day 8 until a luteinizing hormone surge. Basal body temperature measurements were taken using an oral thermometer from ~days 8 to days 20 to further corroborate the beginning of the LP. The highest luteinizing hormone test day was used as an indicator of ovulation for scheduling testing dates, regardless of whether or not a positive test was achieved. Figure 7 outlines a visual representation of the testing phases, phase determination methods, and CGM installation days for participants with a typical 28-day menstrual cycle. The figure was adjusted for participants with shorter and longer cycle lengths, and for testing occurring in phase 4 first.

#### **3.4 Outcomes**

Based on the glycemic targets from the American Diabetes Association, primary and secondary outcome measurements were as follows:

Primary: Time <3.9 mmol/L during the intervention and in the 24 hours after exercise. Secondary: Time in normal BG range (3.9-8.0 mmol/L), 0-6 am mean glucose, mean glucose, time >8.0 mmol/L, change in glucose from pre to post exercise, (American Diabetes Association, 2022). Total energy expenditure, heart rate and respiratory exchange ratio during exercise were compared

between sessions. In addition, total energy intake and the proportion of energy from each macronutrient was compared between the early FP and the mid-LP.

## 3.5 Study Design

This pilot study was a repeated measures study design with two testing sessions performed in random order (phase 1 or early FP and phase 4 or mid-LP).

## **3.6 Randomization**

The order of testing sessions between early FP versus the mid-LP was determined by an online randomization program (Sealedenvelope<sup>TM</sup> V1.23.0) This program was used by someone who was not involved in baseline assessments.

#### 3.7 Statistics

A paired T-test for repeated measures was used to compare the amount of time <3.9 mmol/L, 24 hour mean glucose, the amount time >8.0 mmol/L, 0-6 am mean glucose, and mean glucose during exercise between phases 1 and 4. A 2x2 factorial ANOVA was used to compare menstrual cycle phase differences (FP vs LP) in glucose pre vs post exercise. A 2x3 factorial ANOVA was used to compare to FP vs LP RER, heart rate, VO<sub>2</sub>, and energy expenditure at three timepoints (continuous exercise, high intensity interval, and recovery interval). Similarly, FP and LP were compared for energy consumption the day before, day of, and day after each exercise sessions.

Although research on time spent outside of normoglycemia has not been studied in female endurance athletes at different phases of the menstrual cycle, based on previous studies examining resting BG levels in the FP of the cycle compared to the LP, the power to detect a similar effect size was estimated. In the study of Zderic et al, it was found that the mean difference between the FP and the LP would be 0.2 mmol/L with a standard deviation of 0.2 mmol/L, which corresponds to a large effect size (1.0) (Zderic et al., 2001). The sample population that we recruited was 11 naturally cycling participants. With an alpha value of 0.05, 10 participants would have provided power of 0.8 to detect differences between phases of the menstrual cycle. We strived to exceed this target to account for missing data that occurred with the challenges of coming to the laboratory in the required menstrual cycle windows (see below).



**Figure 7.** Summary of Testing Timeline for Participants Beginning with Early Follicular Testing. This figure has been adapted with permission from (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021) © (2021) CC BY 4.0.

#### **Chapter 4: Results**

Fourteen naturally cycling participants underwent baseline testing for the study. Of the 14 individuals who completed the baseline, 11 participants completed the study protocol. The 3 participants who were unable to continue with the study after completing the baseline were deemed ineligible based upon not reaching the inclusion criteria of achieving a VO<sub>2</sub> peak  $\geq$  45 ml/kg/min.

Descriptive characteristics for participants are presented in table 4. Participants had a mean age of  $29 \pm 8$  yrs and a mean weight of  $62.5 \pm 10.6$  kg. The mean percent body fat was  $20.2 \pm$ 5.2%. Naturally cycling participants had a mean cycle length of  $28 \pm 3$  days. Participants had a mean luteinizing hormone surge on day  $15 \pm 2$  after the onset of menstruation with the mean test to control ratio being  $0.74 \pm 0.45$ . The majority of participants (n=8) did not achieve a positive luteinizing hormone test according the Easy Healthcare Corporation application that was used. Basal body temperature was measured by participants however statistics were not run on change in temperature post luteinizing hormone surge because there was a lack of confidence in the accuracy of the data. Higher luteinizing hormone test to control ratios were not positively correlated with higher percent body fat for all participants (r = 0.32). However, when a potential outlier was removed, the correlation between percent body fat and luteinizing hormone test to control ratio increased to r = 0.82. No participant showed significant risk for low energy availability based on the LEAF-Q questionnaire administered (total score <8; the LEAF-Q scoring key is available in the appendix). Participants enrolled in the study were exercising a minimum of 5 hours per week, with the mean amount of exercise being 6 hours per week and the range was recorded from 5.0-13.5 hours per week. Primary activities listed were running and strength training. The VO<sub>2</sub> peak ranged from 44.5-62.7 ml/kg/min with a mean value of 49.1  $\pm$  5.7 ml/kg/min. Ventilatory threshold occurred between 72.6-91.6% of VO<sub>2</sub> peak with a mean value of  $84.8 \pm 5.9\%$ .

Age (yrs)	29 ± 8
BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	$22.3 \pm 2.5$
Weight (kg)	$62.5 \pm 10.6$

 Table 4. Subject Characteristics Table. Values are sample means from the baseline visit.

 Naturally cycling participants (n = 11)

VO2peak (ml/kg/min)	49.1 ± 5.7
HR max (bpm)	$189 \pm 9$
VT (ml/kg/min)	$41.4 \pm 3.4$
VT (as % VO2peak)	$84.8 \pm 5.9$
% BF	$20.2 \pm 5.2$
Mean MC length (days)	$28 \pm 3$
Activity (hours/week)	6 [5.0 - 13.5]
LH surge day	$15 \pm 2$
LH test to control ratio on surge day	$0.74 \pm 0.45$

Data shown as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation or median [range], BMI = body mass index, VO<sub>2</sub>max = maximum volume of oxygen consumption, HR = heart rate, VT= ventilatory threshold, %BF = percent body fat, MC = menstrual cycle, LH = luteinizing hormone.

#### 4.1 Standardized Exercise During Follicular and Luteal Phases.

Four participants completed their first exercise session in the FP and 7 participants completed it in the LP. Exercise sessions were completed at approximately the same time in both phases for consistency, with the exception of one participant (n=1) who completed one exercise test in the morning and one in the afternoon due to scheduling difficulties. The intensity for the exercise protocol was predetermined based on individual VO<sub>2</sub> peak test scores. Intensities were predetermined using the v-slope method for determining ventilatory threshold and 30 second means for VO<sub>2</sub> max. Two participants were unable to complete the computed intensities during their first session and therefore ran at a lower incline compared to what had originally been calculated from their VO<sub>2</sub> peak baseline results. The same protocol was followed for both exercise tests including any speed/incline modifications that occurred. Participants had significantly higher RER values during the mid-LP compared to the early FP (main effect of phase: p = 0.04). Mean metabolic data during exercise can be found in table 5.

N=11	FP	LP	Main effect of phase p =	Main effect of intensity p =	Phase by intensity interaction p =
RER Submaximal	$0.94\pm0.04$	$0.96\pm0.02$			
High interval	$0.96\pm0.04$	$0.97\pm0.03$	0.04*	0.27	0.99
Low interval	$0.96\pm0.06$	$0.98\pm0.04$			
VO <sub>2</sub> (ml/kg/min)					
Submaximal	$36.8\pm3.2$	$36.9\pm2.9$			
High interval	$43.1 \pm 3.7$	$43.0\pm3.4$	0.98	< 0.001	0.94
Low interval	$19.8 \pm 3.3$	$19.8\pm3.3$			
HR (bpm) Submaximal	168 ± 12	$170 \pm 12$			
High interval	$179\pm9$	$182\pm8$	0.10	< 0.001	0.97
Low interval	$139\pm14$	$141\pm13$			
Energy Expenditure (kcal/min)					
Submaximal	$11.4 \pm 2.1$	$11.5 \pm 2.1$			
High interval	$13.3 \pm 1.5$	$13.4 \pm 1.7$	0.39	<0.001	1.00
Low interval	6.1 ± 1.3	$6.2 \pm 1.3$			
Body weight (kg)	$62.4 \pm 10.6$	$62.5\pm10.5$	0.73	NA	NA

 Table 5. Mean metabolic data during three different running intensities on a treadmill.

 N=11
 FR
 LR
 Main offeat
 Main offeat

FP= follicular phase, LP = luteal phase, RER = respiratory exchange ratio, bpm = beats per minute. Values were averaged during a middle ten minutes of the submaximal portion and the last minute of a high intensity and low intensity interval. The submaximal intensity is 35 minutes of continuous exercise at a workload corresponding to 10% below individual ventilatory threshold. The high intensity interval is at a workload corresponding to 10% below individual VO<sub>2</sub> max. The low intensity interval is at a workload corresponding to 40% of individual VO<sub>2</sub> max. Metabolic data were collected during minutes 25-35 of the submaximal intensity exercise and during minutes 46-52 of the interval portion of exercise.

Dhasa ha



**Figure 8.** Individual mean exercise RER (mean of submaximal, high intensity, and low intensity intervals) during the early follicular phase (FP) and the mid-luteal (LP) of the menstrual cycle. The submaximal intensity is at a workload corresponding to 10% below individual ventilatory threshold. The high intensity interval is at a workload corresponding to 10% below individual VO<sub>2</sub> max. The low intensity interval is at a workload corresponding to 40% of individual VO<sub>2</sub> max. RER was collected during minutes 25-35 of the submaximal intensity exercise and during minutes 46-52 of the interval portion of exercise.

Capillary BG measurements and CGM glucose were taken before and after each exercise session. Neither capillary glucose nor CGM glucose had statistically significant differences between menstrual cycle phases (Capillary glucose main effect of phase: p = 0.19; CGM glucose main effect of phase: p = 0.28). Capillary glucose and CGM glucose pre and post-exercise intervention did not differ significantly (pre-exercise p = 0.86, post-exercise p = 0.19). Table 6 represents glucose data pre and post exercise intervention using two different measuring methods (capillary BG and CGM glucose). Figures 7 illustrates glucose changes pre, during, and post exercise intervention in the FP and the LP phase respectively. Mean glucose during exercise was  $5.8 \pm 0.9$  mmol/L in the mid-LP compared to  $5.5 \pm 1.2$  mmol/L in the early FP, no statistically significant difference was found (p = 0.44).

	FP	LP	Main effect of phase p =	Main effect of time p =	Phase by time interaction p =
Capillary Glucose (mmol/L) †			h	p	
Pre-exercise	$5.4 \pm 0.5$	$5.5\pm0.5$	0.19	0.38	0.5
Post-exercise	$5.6 \pm 1.2$	$6.0 \pm 1.1$			
CGM Glucose (mmol/L) †					
Pre-exercise	$5.4\pm0.92$	$5.4\pm0.39$	0.28	0.32	0.09
Post exercise	$6.0 \pm 1.9$	$6.6 \pm 1.9$			
Mean glucose during exercise†	$5.5 \pm 1.2$	$5.8\pm0.9$	0.44	-	-
Capillary Glucose (mmol/l) *					
Pre-exercise	$5.6\pm0.7$	$5.8\pm0.5$	0.28	0.80	0.88
Post-exercise	5.7 ± 1.0	$5.9\pm1.0$			

**Table 6.** Pre and post exercise glucose measurements using two different methods.

 CGM = continuous glucose monitor, FP = follicular phase, LP = luteal phase. Capillary blood

 glucose was taken for all 11 participants, however n=8 was used for the glucose analysis due to

 inaccurate CGM readings for three participants. \*n=11, †n=8.



**Figure 9**. Continuous glucose monitor (CGM) and capillary blood glucose data 15 minutes prior, during, and 20 minutes after the exercise session in the early follicular phase and the mid-luteal phase of the menstrual cycle (n = 8). Standard error bars are shown below for the follicular phase and above for the luteal phase. P = follicular phase, LP = luteal phase

## 4.2 24-Hour Continuous Glucose Monitor Data

Of the 11 participants who completed the study three participants were unable to be included in the full glucose analysis due to failed sensors and inaccurate glucose readings. They were therefore excluded from the 24-hour glucose analysis represented in (table 4). No significant difference was found in 24-hour mean glucose between the early FP and mid-LP (FP  $5.5 \pm 0.6$  mmol/L, LP  $5.4 \pm 0.5$  mmol/L, p = 0.58). Time spent in range (3.9-8.0 mmol/L), below 3.9 mmol/L and equal to or above 8.0 mmol/L were unchanged by phase as well (p = 0.81, p = 0.82, p = 0.86 respectively). Figure 10 demonstrates individual time spent with low blood glucose between the early FP and the mid-LP of the menstrual cycle. Five out of eight participants had a greater amount of time spent below 3.9 mmol/L in the FP compared to the LP, while two out of eight participants had greater amount of time spent below 3.9 mmol/L in the FP compared to the LP. One participant had no time spent below 3.9 mmol/L in either phase. Nighttime glucose (0-6 am) did not change from menstrual

cycle phase (p = 0.3). Twenty-four hour glucose and exercise CGM glucose data are presented in table 7.

N=8	FP	LP	p =
24-hour mean glucose (mmol/L)	$5.5 \pm 0.6$	$5.4 \pm 0.5$	0.58
Percent of time in range (3.9-8 mmol/L)	$95\pm7$	$95\pm5$	0.81
Percent of time spent <3.9 mmol/l	$4\pm 6$	3 ± 4	0.82
Percent of time spent >8.0 mmol/L	$2 \pm 4$	1±2	0.86
0-6am mean glucose (mmol/L)	$5.5\pm0.8$	$5.2\pm0.7$	0.30

**Table 7.** Glucose data from CGM during exercise and in the 24 hours post-exercise.



**Figure 10.** Individual percent of time below 3.9 mmol/L during exercise and in the 24-hour recovery period in the early follicular phase (FP) and the mid-luteal phase (LP) of the menstrual cycle (n = 8).

## 4.3 Energy Intake

Out of 11 participants, two participants were unable to complete the food logs accurately and were therefore excluded from the energy intake analysis (n=9). Energy intake the day of exercise was  $2194 \pm 708$  kcal and  $2472 \pm 538$  kcal in the FP and the LP respectively and varied widely between participants, with standard deviation ranging from 441 to 708 kcal/day across all 3 days. No statistically significant differences existed in overall caloric intake between menstrual cycle phases (p = 0.16). No significant difference was found in percent of total energy from carbohydrate, fat, or protein between the early FP and the mid-LP (CHO p = 0.86, FAT p = 0.91, PRO p = 0.82). Energy intake and percent contribution of each macronutrient can be found in table 8. Figure 11 illustrates overall energy intake in the early FP and the mid-LP the day before, of, and after exercise.

N=9	FP	LP	Main effect of phase p =	Main effect of day p =	Phase by day interactio n p =
Energy intake (kcal)			P	P	P
Day before exercise	$2121\pm579$	$2241\pm571$			
Day of exercise	$2194\pm708$	$2472\pm538$	0.16	0.25	0.70
Day after exercise	$2021\pm579$	$2185\pm441$			
Percent energy CHO					
Day before exercise	$45.8\pm9.2$	$47.9\pm8.8$			
Day of exercise	$48.4\pm9.6$	$46.1 \pm 7.5$	0.86	0.68	0.30
Day after exercise	$45.6 \pm 5.5$	$44.4\pm8.8$			
Percent energy FAT					
Day before exercise	$37.1 \pm 7.3$	$34.1\pm7.0$			
Day of exercise	$35.0\pm6.7$	$35.3\pm6.4$	0.91	0.75	0.27

**Table 8.** *Energy intake and percent of energy contribution during the day prior to, the day of, and the day post exercise session.* 

Day after exercise	$36.0\pm8.5$	$37.7\pm8.0$			
Percent energy PRO					
Day before exercise	$17.4\pm5.0$	$17.9\pm4.4$			
Day of exercise	$17.9\pm5.8$	$19.5\pm3.8$	0.82	0.39	0.68
Day after exercise	$19.9\pm 6.0$	$18.8\pm4.0$			

CHO= carbohydrate, FAT = fat, PRO = protein.



**Figure 11.** Energy intake the day before, of, and after exercise sessions in the early follicular (FP) and the mid-luteal (LP) phases. P values for main effect of phase, main effect of day, and main effect of interaction are provided.

#### **Chapter 5: Discussion**

### **5.1 Glucose Outcomes**

This is the first study to use CGMs in female athletes during standardized exercise and at different phases of the menstrual cycle. Previous studies have identified higher BG during the LP compared to the FP of the menstrual cycle but with no exercise and recovery considerations for athletes (Lin et al., 2023; Zarei et al., 2013). Since athletes with high training loads may have a higher likelihood of experiencing glycemic excursions compared to healthy controls (Flockhart et al., 2021) and since low BG levels are correlated with decrements in performance (Tornberg et al., 2017), this study aimed to identify whether glucose levels changed between menstrual cycle phases during exercise and in recovery.

The primary outcome of the present study, was to identify time spent below 3.9 mmol/L during exercise and in the 24 hours of recovery during the FP and the LP of the menstrual cycle. Contrary to our hypothesis and to previous literature, the MCG study did not identify any significant difference in time spent below 3.9 mmol/L during exercise and in the 24 hours of recovery in the early FP compared to the mid-LP. This finding suggests that, on average, female athletes do not need to be concerned for experiencing low BG at these two different times throughout their menstrual cycle.

Participants spent 95% of the 24-hour time in range (between 3.9-8.0 mmol/L) in both menstrual cycle phases. This amount of time spent in range is similar to findings from Bowler et al. (2024), who found that athletes spent 96% of the time in euglycemia. Flockhart et al., (2021) found that athletes with high training loads spent closer to 89% of time per day in euglycemia and had more excursions from this normoglycemic range, however no consideration was given to timing of the menstrual cycle. Interestingly, the pool of participants in the present study are considered aerobically trained athletes, exercising a minimum of 5 hours per week, while in the study by Flockhart et al. (2021), the athletes were elite endurance athletes, competitive at a national team level. One could speculate that this difference in activity level, training loads, and training type (high intensity intervals, prolonged submaximal, etc.) could contribute to the difference in findings for the amount of time spent outside normoglycemia, in spite of both groups being aerobically fit. It is possible that a higher training volume in the Flockhart study contributed to greater glycemic excursions compared to the present study.

Bowler et al. (2024), however, used elite racewalkers and a standardized meal and exercise protocol and identified similar amounts of time in normoglycemia as the present study, however showed less time spent below 3.9 mmol/L ( $1.3 \pm 2.4\%$ ) compared to this study (FP 4 ± 6%, LP 3 ± 4%). Contrary to Flockhart et al. (2021), perhaps the meal standardization during the Bowler et al. (2024) study prevented further excursions from normoglycemia.

A similar, less standardized, study identifying similar amounts of time spent with low BG as the present study was done on a large cohort using CGMs in a free-living scenario. Skroce et al. (2024) identified 3.4% of time spent below 3.9 mmol/L across a 24-hour period in recreationally active individuals. The free living scenario in the present study is similar to the study by Skroce and colleagues and yielded similar results, however the present study incorporated standardized exercise and diet tracking, unlike Skroce et al. (2024). Skroce et al. (2024), did however see lower overall glucose in female participants compared to male participants further demonstrating sex differences in glucose regulation despite the lack of change throughout the menstrual cycle that is seen in the present study.

Unlike previous studies using CGMs throughout the menstrual cycle and containing larger sample sizes (Lin et al., 2023; Zarei et al., 2013), the present study did not identify significant differences between menstrual cycle phases in mean glucose, time below 3.9 mmol/L, time above 8.0 mmol/L, time in range (3.9-8.0 mmol/L), nor nighttime mean glucose (0-6 am). Unlike other studies cited above, the present study did not collect serum hormone tests and could therefore be identifying different hormonal milieus when examining BG. Interestingly, in the study by Lin et al. (2023), the lowest median glucose level was achieved around day  $13.6 \pm 3.4$  (late FP) with a value of  $5.8 \pm 0.7$  mmol/L, while the highest median glucose level peaked around day  $24.5 \pm 8.0$  (mid-LP) with a value of  $6.1 \pm 0.8$  mmol/L. These results are at odds with findings of the current study, as is seen in figure 9 and tables 6 and 7, suggesting no significant difference in BG between the early FP and mid-LP.

Several differences exist in the protocol from this study compared to previous literature identifying greater mean glucose in the LP compared to the FP. The study by Lin et al. (2023), examining BG throughout the menstrual cycle used the same CGM as the present study (DexcomG6) and had a similar free-living protocol, however did not introduce standardized exercise sessions. In the Lin et al. (2023) study, participants logged daily food and step counts as well as perception of fatigue, but the researchers did not control for confounding variables.

52

Similarly, the present study used food logs, however standardized the exercise sessions and used CGM data for specific time frames surrounding exercise rather than an entire menstrual phase. Lin et al. (2023) accounted for glucose throughout the entire menstrual cycle as opposed to 24 hours in the FP and 24 hours in the LP.

The main outcome of this study, although not significant, focused on glucose in the context of exercise and recovery rather than overall daily glucose. One could speculate that the exercise stimulus overrides any menstrual cycle phase-based differences that could be seen in glucose at rest. This speculation has been echoed by previous review authors hazarding that exercise intensity can override changes sometimes seen in metabolism across the menstrual cycle (Oosthuyse & Bosch, 2010). One could speculate that with a higher sample size differences in glucose from the FP to the LP, as is seen in table 6 and figure 9 could become significant.

Time spent above 8.0 mmol/L did not change significantly from the FP to the LP and also was not as common of an occurrence as time spent below 3.9 mmol/L. Similar to previous research, this finding suggests that healthy individuals who are exercising regularly and do not have diabetes maintain a tight range of BG (Adams, 2013; Borghouts & Keizer, 2000). In contrast, Flockhart et al., (2023), discovered that endurance athletes exercising for 3 hours at 65% of individual VO<sub>2</sub> max, experienced decreased glucose tolerance and higher insulin resistance post exercise compared to controls, but did not experience time above 8.0 mmol/L. This finding could demonstrate the potential adaptation of endurance athletes to use higher amounts of fatty acids compared to glucose in recovery of endurance events (Flockhart et al., 2023).

An additional study by Flockhart et al. (2021), showed an unexpectedly high amount of time spent in hyperglycemia in elite endurance athletes compared to healthy controls during two weeks of free-living. Elite endurance athletes experienced 41 minutes per day spent in hyperglycemia compared to 22 minutes per day spent in hyperglycemia for recreationally active, healthy controls (Flockhart et al., 2021). The present study did not show increased levels of glucose post exercise nor significant amounts of time spent in hyperglycemia; this could be due in part to the difference in length of exercise sessions between studies, the difference in training status of participants, or any differences in fueling pre and post exercise. Athletes consuming high glycemic index carbohydrates after exercise will naturally experience a corresponding rise in BG post exercise.

Mean BG during exercise and in the 24 hours of recovery did not change significantly between two different menstrual cycle phases. The lack of significance in glucose differences between the FP to the LP suggest that female athletes do need to be concerned for experiencing abnormal glucose regulation at different time points of their menstrual cycle. Time spent outside normoglycemia although not high enough to warrant clinical concern, could be higher than previously thought (Borghouts & Keizer, 2000). Some studies suggest that excessive training loads (more than 152 minutes of high intensity interval training per week in one particular study) can lead to mitochondrial damage and cause disturbance in glucose metabolism and regulation as a result (Flockhart et al., 2021). Although there is some time spent outside the normoglycemic range in the present study, it does not warrant recommendations to make further training or lifestyle adaptations. The time spent outside of normoglycemia for this study is similar to the healthy controls from previous studies and demonstrates healthy glucoregulatory mechanisms in this population (Flockhart et al., 2021; Shah et al., 2019).

Previous literature has identified increased BG levels positively associated with greater food intake and cravings (Lin et al., 2023). In the present study, energy intake did not change significantly during the three days surrounding the exercise session in the early FP compared the mid-LP. This lack of difference is contrary to other articles finding significant increases in cravings and energy intake during the LP of the menstrual cycle (Chung et al., 2010; Krishnan et al., 2016), but our study may have been underpowered to detect differences.

#### 5.2 Substrate Oxidation during Exercise

Substrate oxidation throughout the menstrual cycle is an area that has yielded very inconsistent findings. Despite several studies examining RER at different phases of the menstrual cycle in exercising female participants, a recent meta-analysis concluded that overall, no significant differences in substrate oxidation exist throughout the menstrual cycle (D'Souza et al., 2023). Interestingly, the findings of the current study are at odds with this conclusion. As demonstrated in table 5.0, mean RER is higher in the mid-luteal phase compared to the early follicular phase (p = 0.04). This change in RER from the FP to the LP of the menstrual cycle, suggests that female athletes may oxidize higher amounts of carbohydrate compared to fats while exercising at moderate intensities in the LP compared to the FP. This finding contrasts with much

of the previous literature suggesting no difference or a slightly higher RER in the FP compared to the LP (Rael et al., 2021; Zderic et al., 2001).

When comparing the protocol from the MCG study to others, reporting no difference in substrate oxidation throughout the menstrual cycle, there are a few key differences to keep in mind. First, the present study is a free-living scenario and does not control or standardize dietary intake. As a result, if participants are inadvertently consuming higher amounts of carbohydrate particularly prior to the exercise session, RER will likely exhibit a corresponding increase. As a recent modelling analysis demonstrates, a diet high in carbohydrate and lower in fat can increase RER regardless of phase of cycle (Rothschild et al., 2022). Several studies showing no change or the opposite effect of the MCG study either standardized diet between the two exercise testing sessions or used primed constant glucose infusions in order to control for dietary confounders (Dokumaci & Hazir, 2019; Hackney et al., 1991; Oosthuyse et al., 2003; Redman et al., 2003; Vaiksaar et al., 2011b; Zderic et al., 2001).

Although it is impossible to pinpoint the exact reason why RER is higher in the mid-LP compared to the early FP as a result of not standardizing dietary intake, part of the motivation for avoiding controlling food intake was because females tend to increase their total caloric intake and specifically carbohydrate rich foods during the LP of the menstrual cycle (Krishnan et al., 2016). In order to account for a real-life scenario in which females could be consuming more simple carbohydrates during the LP compared to the early FP, dietary intake was not controlled for, however it was tracked.

Total caloric intake did not change significantly between the early FP compared to the mid-LP. Similarly, the percent of energy contribution from carbohydrate also did not increase from the FP to the LP. Once again, this is opposite of several findings demonstrating increases in total caloric intake and specifically carbohydrate rich food sources in a cyclic matter according to the menstrual cycle (Gorczyca et al., 2016; Krishnan et al., 2016). The variability in caloric intake between participants was quite large, with some participants consuming less than 1000 total calories in a day, while others consumed over 3000 calories in a day. As a result, the standard deviation for total caloric intake is quite large and could be contributing to the lack of significance. This discrepancy in caloric intake between participants could also demonstrate potential errors in reporting, specifically errors in underreporting food intake, as less than 1000 calories per day is unsustainable for athletes. Previous studies and review articles also demonstrate that food logs are known to be imprecise (Kipnis et al., 2003; Livingstone et al., 1990; Ravelli & Schoeller, 2020; Weber et al., 2001). The percent contribution of carbohydrate, protein, and fat were within the acceptable macronutrient distribution ranges of 45-65% carbohydrate, 10-35% protein, and 20-35% fat, with the exception of fat being up to approximately 3% higher at two different time points (day before exercise in the FP and day after exercise in the LP). Percent contribution of energy from carbohydrate, protein, and fat did not change significantly across phases or days surrounding exercise. Body weight also did not change significantly between menstrual cycle phases. Regardless of the lack of significance in food intake, the lack of difference in body weight, and previous literature on substrate oxidation throughout the menstrual cycle, curiously, RER remains significantly higher in the LP compared to the FP.

Menstrual cycle testing days are another important factor of differentiation from previous studies on RER during exercise to consider. The present study identified higher RER values during the mid-LP, which was identified as the 6-9 days post luteinizing hormone surge and between day 19-24 of the menstrual cycle, compared to the early FP which was identified as day 2-5 of the menstrual cycle. Previous literature uses slightly different time frames for testing, especially when testing in the FP (Dokumaci & Hazir, 2019). Most studies in a recent review on RER throughout the menstrual cycle used the mid-FP (days 6-10) as testing in the low hormone phase of the menstrual cycle (D'Souza et al., 2023). Although the previous studies confirmed lower estrogen and progesterone levels compared to their LP testing session via serum analysis, estrogen could have been slightly elevated compared to a couple days earlier during the early FP (Hackney et al., 1991; Vaiksaar et al., 2011b). Although it is unlikely to cause a great change, one could speculate that using slightly different testing days plays a role in the inconsistency of results.

Finally, the present study does not use serum hormone analysis, therefore it is impossible to know for sure if the participants had regularly fluctuating ovarian hormone levels in all phases of the menstrual cycle. The participants in the present study were naturally cycling, whereas participants in previous studies were eumenorrheic (confirmed hormone levels with blood tests). Since the majority of the participants did not experience a positive luteinizing hormone test, it follows that some could have experienced anovulation or luteal phase deficiency as a result. Consequentially, both anovulation and luteal phase deficiency could impact hormone levels and our results. Table 9 presents a variety of study protocols yielding either no significant differences in RER throughout the menstrual cycle or opposite findings of the MCG study to demonstrate the discrepancy in protocols and potential reasons for obtaining conflicting findings. The six studies presented in table 9 are taken from the recent meta-analysis by D'Souza et al. (2023), and were selected because their results exhibited the greatest change in glucose from the LP to the FP.

Interestingly, RER increased with higher exercise intensity from submaximal to interval running, it did not, however, decrease during the low intensity interval as one might have expected. One can speculate that the lack of change in RER during the interval portion of exercise was due to the short length of intervals and inability to reach steady state. As a result, when looking at the p value for the main effect of intensity on RER during exercise, it is much higher than would typically be expected based on previous research (p = 0.27) (Ramos-Jiménez et al., 2008; Rothschild et al., 2022).

Study	Participant	Exercise	Finding	RER-FP	RER-LP	Food	
MCG (present study)	11 Naturally Cycling Female athletes, no confirmed ovarian hormone blood test	Running @90% of VT and intervals @90% of VO <sub>2</sub> peak	Significant difference between phases	$0.94 \pm 0.04$ $0.96 \pm 0.02$ $0.96 \pm 0.04$ Testing window: Days 2-5	$\begin{array}{c} 0.97 \pm 0.03 \\ 0.96 \pm 0.06 \\ 0.98 \pm 0.04 \end{array}$ Testing window: Days 19-24	Not controlle d. Food logs used.	
	Higher RER in the LP compared to the FP						
(Oosthuyse et al., 2003)	8 Eumenorrhe ic females with confirmed ovarian hormone blood test	Running at 60% VO <sub>2</sub> max	No significant difference between phases	0.83 Testing window: Days 2-7	0.87 Testing window: Days 4-10 post ovulation	Asked to eat the same thing 48 hrs before exercise and standardi zed meal 3 hours before the exercise	

**Table 9.** Comparisons of the current MCG study to other studies done on substrate oxidation during exercise.

(Dokumaci & Hazir, 2019)	11 Eumenorrhe ic female athletes with confirmed ovarian hormone blood test	Running @ 95% of lactate threshold	No significant difference between phases	0.96 Testing window: Days 7-9	0.99 Testing window: Days 21-23	Standard ized breakfast 3 hrs before exercise		
(Vaiksaar et al., 2011b)	11 Recreationa 1 and competitive eumenorrhe ic rowers with confirmed ovarian hormone blood test	Rowing at 70% of VO <sub>2max</sub>	No significant difference between phases	0.88 Testing window: Days 8 ± 3	0.91 Testing window: Days 20 ± 2	Participa nts are asked to eat the same thing 24 hrs before exercise		
	Higher RER in the FP compared to the LP							
(Hackney et al., 1991)	6 Eumenorrhe ic females with confirmed ovarian hormone blood test	Cycled at 60 minutes of submaxim al graded exercise	No significant difference s however approachi ng ( $P =$ 0.07).	0.94 Testing window: Days 7-8	0.89 Testing window: Days 22-23	Participa nts asked to replicate diets 36 hrs before exercise		
(Redman et al., 2003)	14 Eumenorrhe ic sedentary females with confirmed ovarian hormone blood test	Cycled at 75% VO <sub>2</sub> peak and at VO <sub>2</sub> peak	*Significa nt difference in RER (p=0.01) at VO2 peak	0.92 Testing window: Days 5-7	0.83 Testing window: Days 21-23	Recorde d dietary intake and asked to replicate		
(Zderic et al., 2001)	6 Eumenorrhe ic moderately active females. Only serum	Cycled at 90% VO <sub>2</sub> max	*Significa nt difference in RER at 90% VO2 peak	0.87 Testing window: Days 4-6	0.84 Testing window: Days 22-27	10 hrs post fast, participa nts had a constant glucose infusion		

estrogen confirmed				through a catheter
				during
	 	1 2	· ·	exercise

RER = respiratory exchange ratio, hrs = hours,  $VO_2 = volume of oxygen consumption$ .

## 5.3 Heart Rate

Mean heart rate during exercise did not change significantly from the FP to the LP (p = 0.1). Many previous studies have demonstrated increased pre-exercise mean heart rate, mean peak heart rate during exercise, and mean heart rate during exercise in the LP compared to the FP (Bandyopadhyay & Dalui, 2012; Barba-Moreno et al., 2022; Godbole et al., 2016). One study suggests greater sympathetic activity occurring in the LP, leading to an increase in heart rate at rest compared to the FP (Brar et al., 2015). Speculations as to why mean heart rate did not increase significantly during exercise in the LP in the present study could be due to the large variability in heart rate measures taken, along with a smaller sample size used. It is also important to note that some studies have not found significant differences in heart rate during exercise throughout the menstrual cycle (Gordon et al., 2018; Vaiksaar et al., 2011a). One study in particular looking at female rowers performing incremental tests to exhaustion on a rowing ergometer did not find a significant difference in heart rate between the FP and the LP during the exercise test (Vaiksaar et al., 2011a).

#### 5.4 Energy Expenditure

Energy expenditure did not change significantly during exercise between the early FP and the mid-LP in the present study. This finding is similar to previous literature reporting no significant changes in energy expenditure during 90 minutes of exercise across the menstrual cycle (Oosthuyse et al., 2003). Similarly, another study involving recreational and competitive rowers, rowing at 70% of individual VO<sub>2</sub> max found no significant difference in energy expenditure between the FP and the LP (Vaiksaar et al., 2011b). These findings are further supported by other articles examining energy expenditure during exercise and at rest in the FP and the LP (Beidleman et al., 2002; Bisdee et al., 1989; Rael et al., 2021).

Contrary to the findings of the MCG study, other studies suggest an increase in energy expenditure both at rest and during exercise in the LP compared to the FP. One such study looking at energy expenditure and metabolic rate during 15 minutes of exercise at 122 watts of cycling in

the FP and the LP, found that metabolic rate increased by 5.6% in the LP (Hessemer & Bruck, 1985). Additionally Matsuo et al. (1999) found excess post exercise oxygen consumption to be higher after cycling at 60% of individual VO<sub>2</sub> max in the LP compared to the FP (Matsuo et al., 1999). Furthermore, other articles have found a significant increase in energy expenditure for sedentary women at rest in the LP. Using whole body calorimetry and standardized meals, it was concluded that there was a 9% increase in energy expenditure post ovulation in female participants (Webb, 1986). More recently, a study examining energy expenditure at rest during different phases of the menstrual cycle, found that there was a significant increase in mean resting metabolic rate in the LP compared to the FP in healthy women (Malo-Vintimilla et al., 2024).

As is the case with many physiological variables studied across the menstrual cycle, the topic of energy expenditure has provided conflicting results. Although the present study did not find any significant differences in mean energy expenditure during exercise in the FP compared to the LP, several studies mentioned above have found different findings. Once again, this lack of homogeneity in results demonstrates the individuality of responses to ovarian hormones in females.

## 5.5 Limitations

Limitations to this study include a small sample size which may have limited the ability to detect meaningful differences in BG levels across the menstrual cycle, including the prevalence of low BG during exercise and in recovery in the FP and the LP. Based on previous studies examining BG during exercise at two different phases of the menstrual cycle, the MCG study was powered to detect 80% of change of the main effect of phase on time spent below 3.9 mmol/L, with an alpha value of 0.05. The effect size of the MCG study was 0.1 corresponding to a small effect size. The sample size for the exercise sessions of the current study was n=11, however with the full 24-hour CGM analysis, the sample size decreased to n=8 due to inaccurate CGM readings, thus the power decreased as a result. A small sample size fails to detect minute changes in glucose from the FP to the LP. Glucose changes in people without diabetes are likely to be small in nature due to the body's healthy glucoregulatory responses, therefore small sample sizes may miss variations in BG. Glucose values were quite similar between menstrual cycle phases and it seems likely that there would not be any meaningful change between the FP and the LP regardless of sample size. Due to the free living conditions of the MCG study, the results are generalizable to most female athletes.

Another limitation that exists in this study is the use of CGMs in people without diabetes. Continuous glucose monitors were originally designed for people with diabetes and as a result can respond differently for people without diabetes (Shah et al., 2023). While CGMs have been validated for accuracy in people with diabetes, there is less known about their accuracy in people without diabetes (Shah et al., 2018). The Dexcom G6 CGM is clinically accurate for people with diabetes and lists up to 20% error on both sides of the CGM value given (Shah et al., 2018). The mean absolute relative difference for the Dexcom G6 CGM was found to be 9.3% and was maintained throughout the 10 days of use in people with diabetes (Shah et al., 2018). This is comparable to several different brands of capillary BG tests having a mean absolute relative difference in CGM values compared to capillary BG values pre or post-exercise.

With the growing popularity of CGM use in people without diabetes, a recent study looked to evaluate the accuracy of CGM use in populations without diabetes compared to previous studies on CGM accuracy in people with diabetes (Shah et al., 2023). The study compared the predicted hemoglobin A1c value from CGMs to a serum analysis of hemoglobin A1c. Out of 153 participants, 71% had CGM predicted hemoglobin A1c values greater than 0.4% difference from the laboratory hemoglobin A1c values, compared to people with diabetes where only 39% showed a disparity greater than 0.4% between the two metrics. Furthermore, the CGM predicted hemoglobin A1c was 0.59% higher than the hemoglobin A1c in people without diabetes (Shah et al., 2023). These findings suggest that although CGMs can be used in populations without diabetes, the values may not be as accurate as in those with diabetes.

When looking at CGM accuracy during exercise in people without diabetes, one study performed on 10 sub-elite athletes doing fasted exercise, found that CGMs were highly accurate during steady state exercise however once a bolus of glucose was consumed at the 30<sup>th</sup> and 90<sup>th</sup> minute of exercise, CGM accuracy differed from BG draws (Thomas, 2017). This finding reflects the notion that CGMs may contain more error post-prandially or when glucose changes rapidly, such as can be the case during exercise. In the case of exercise, BG will likely see faster changes than interstitial glucose due to the time lag that exists (Schmelzeisen-Redeker et al., 2015). Some other sources of error that may exist in CGM use in populations with or without diabetes include displacement of the sensor due to high activity, high levels of sweat, prolonged pressure on the

sensor (sleeping on the sensor), and changes in interstitial volume and other bodily fluids (blood flow, lymphatic fluid) (Bowler et al., 2022; Moser et al., 2018).

Interestingly, the present study identified several participants who experienced inaccurate CGM readings during at least one time point throughout their menstrual cycle. The population for the MCG study were mostly lean individuals with low percent body fat, raising the issue on whether body composition, or less fat mass can impact CGM results and accuracy. Despite previous studies indicating no correlation between body composition and CGM result accuracy, the number of CGM inaccuracies and failures in the present study make one speculate otherwise (Abraham et al., 2023; Ling et al., 2024). One study did demonstrate an underestimation of plasma glucose associated with overweight or obese youths without diabetes (Ghane et al., 2019); however, there is little known surrounding low percent body fat and CGM accuracy.

Furthermore, other studies, including a comprehensive review on CGM accuracy during exercise, suggest that CGM accuracy decreases during exercise, with an increase in mean absolute relative difference during exercise compared to rest (Da Prato et al., 2022; Moser et al., 2018; Munoz Fabra et al., 2021). Since the present study revolved around exercise, it is important to note that CGM accuracy may be impacted at this time. A review article on the physiological changes that occur during exercise and the corresponding technological issues with CGM prediction values, suggests that changes in interstitial fluid volume can be impacted by factors such as changes in blood and lymphatic fluid flow, changes in sweat rate, and muscular contraction, all of which occur during exercise (Moser et al., 2018). The change in interstitial fluid volume during exercise can alter glucose concentrations in interstitial fluid and as a result, cause changes to predicted BG readings from CGMs (Moser et al., 2018). The rate of glucose uptake into cells and of endogenous glucose production during exercise can also impact interstitial glucose levels. The amount of time it takes for glucose to enter interstitial fluid is impacted by exercise type and intensity (Moser et al., 2018). Although the accuracy of CGM technology during exercise has greatly increased over the past few years, authors continue to recommend awareness for potential sources of error during exercise (Da Prato et al., 2022; Moser et al., 2018).

Food logs also pose a limitation to the strength of the present study. Food logs involve high participant compliance and knowledge. Two participants could not recall food intake with adequate accuracy, but most participants (n=9) in this study were able to complete the foods logs, however, without standardized meals, it is impossible to determine whether the food logs provided
were 100% accurate. As such, mistakes in energy intake throughout the menstrual cycle may be present.

This study also incorporated a free-living protocol. This protocol means that hydration status, sleep, stress levels, additional exercise, and other activities were not monitored or controlled for during the study. While a free-living protocol emulates real-life, applicable scenarios, it also provides several confounding variables that could skew results in one way or another. For example, it might be tempting to standardize food intake over the 24-hour period, but if energy intakes does actually change throughout the menstrual cycle, such standardization may affect real-world differences.

Menstrual cycle research often leads to conflicting results and is difficult to standardize. Although authors suggest not excluding females from sports research, it is not always feasible to perform blood hormone analysis when doing menstrual cycle research. As a result, clear language is important to distinguish characteristics of participants. This study used the term "naturally cycling" for participants who did not have confirmed serum hormone analysis however did experience an luteinizing hormone surge. Interestingly, the majority of the participants in this study, although they experienced an luteinizing hormone surge, did not experience a positive luteinizing hormone test. Females can experience varying amplitudes and configurations of luteinizing hormone surges that can still result in ovulation despite not achieving a positive luteinizing hormone test (Park et al., 2007). However, it is also known that a positive luteinizing hormone test is more commonly associated with ovulation compared to a negative luteinizing hormone test (Leiva et al., 2017).

As demonstrated by previous studies, female athletes are at an increased risk of experiencing low energy availability and severe and subtle menstrual disturbances compared to healthy controls (De Souza et al., 2010). Subtle menstrual disturbances can include anovulation and luteal phase deficiency which can result from a lack of a sufficient luteinizing hormone surge. Percent body fat was not positively correlated to a higher luteinizing hormone test to control ratio when all participants were included in the analysis. When an outlier with the highest percent body fat but a low luteinizing hormone test to control ratio was excluded, the correlation increased to 0.82, demonstrating the potential for percent body fat to impact luteinizing hormone levels. Eight out of eleven participants did not experience a positive ovulation test and thus could be experiencing subtle menstrual irregularities. These subtle menstrual irregularities could result in

lower ovarian hormone concentrations at specific time points throughout the menstrual cycle which could then skew the results. Since the comparison in all outcomes is being done in the early FP (low estrogen and progesterone) and the mid-LP (supposedly higher estrogen and progesterone), a lower concentration of estrogen and progesterone in the LP could minimize the impact that ovarian hormones have on BG. Furthermore, some studies and reviews have suggested that the ratio between estrogen and progesterone may be important in predicting certain outcomes throughout the menstrual cycle, for which this study does not account (D'Eon et al., 2002; Oosthuyse et al., 2023). Without serum hormone analysis, it is impossible to say whether the female participants in this study experienced typical hormone levels throughout their cycle or not. Future studies may wish to confirm serum hormone analysis when comparing glucose outcomes in the FP and the LP.

Future studies should attempt to focus on a larger sample size with eumenorrheic female athletes. Stratifying groups based on activity level and training loads may also be of interest. Based on data from previous studies, increased training loads may impact glucose regulation, therefore identifying high loads of high-intensity training in eumenorrheic female athletes could be of interest (Flockhart et al., 2021). Furthermore, amenorrheic female athletes have lower resting BG levels compared to eumenorrheic athletes and warrant further research (Tornberg et al., 2017). Athletes in general can experience chronic and/or acute periods of high and low energy availability and changes in BG as a result (Loucks & Thuma, 2003). Therefore, looking at changes in BG in athletes may be helpful in developing nutritional strategies and advice specific for athletes.

# Conclusion

Recently, monitoring glucose in athletic populations has gained popularity as a way of optimizing nutrition and health (Nutrisense, n.d.; Ultrahuman, n.d.). Although certain platforms market CGM use towards populations without diabetes, the practical utility and accuracy of these devices is still uncertain. Some studies using CGMs in athletes have found higher excursions from normoglycemia with higher training loads (Flockhart et al., 2021), while others have found similar time spent outside normoglycemia as healthy controls (Shah et al., 2019). Females specifically, contend with various cyclical changes throughout the menstrual cycle. Changing ovarian hormone levels impact several biological systems including glucose regulation (Dey et al., 2019; Lin et al., 2023). A few studies have noted higher BG levels during the LP compared to the FP in healthy

female participants (Dey et al., 2019; Lin et al., 2023; Zarei et al., 2013) demonstrating the importance of recognizing sex-specific differences that could exist in health and research contexts.

The aim of this study was to identify whether differences exist in glucose levels in female athletes in the FP compared to the LP during exercise and in recovery, particularly the prevalence of low BG between phases. The present study did not find significant differences in glucose levels throughout the menstrual cycle during exercise and in recovery in female athletes. Time spent with low BG during exercise and in the 24-hour recovery window was minimal in both menstrual cycle phases, with the percent of time below 3.9 mmol/L being only 4% and 3% in the FP and the LP respectively. Exercise glucose also did not change significantly between menstrual cycle phases despite observed changes in RER, with mean glucose values of 5.5 and 5.8 mmol/L in the FP and the LP respectively. The results from this study are contrary to other findings, suggesting higher mean BG at rest in the LP compared to the FP. This raises the question on whether exercise stimulus can override potential changes that have previously been seen in BG throughout the menstrual cycle or if responses to ovarian hormones are simply variable between individuals. This contrary finding further corroborates the notion of taking an individual approach to health recommendations. Overall, female athletes did not experience significant changes in BG outcomes throughout the menstrual cycle during exercise and in recovery and do not need to have an increased concern of experiencing more time in hypoglycemia during the FP compared to the LP.

## References

- Abraham, M. B., Smith, G. J., Choo, A. Y. L., de Bock, M., Davis, E. A., & Jones, T. W. (2023). Impact of Body Composition on the Accuracy of a Medtronic Guardian Continuous Glucose Monitoring System. *Diabetes Technol Ther*, 25(8), 549-553. <u>https://doi.org/10.1089/dia.2023.0085</u>
- Adams, O. P. (2013). The impact of brief high-intensity exercise on blood glucose levels. *Diabetes Metab Syndr Obes*, 6, 113-122. <u>https://doi.org/10.2147/DMSO.S29222</u>
- Allen, A. M., McRae-Clark, A. L., Carlson, S., Saladin, M. E., Gray, K. M., Wetherington, C. L., McKee, S. A., & Allen, S. S. (2016). Determining menstrual phase in human biobehavioral research: A review with recommendations. *Exp Clin Psychopharmacol*, 24(1), 1-11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/pha0000057</u>
- American Diabetes Association. (2022). 6. Glycemic Targets: Standards of Medical Care in Diabetes-2022. *Diabetes Care*, 45(Suppl 1), S83-S96. <u>https://doi.org/10.2337/dc22-S006</u>
- Amiel, S. A. (1998). Cognitive function testing in studies of acute hypoglycaemia: rights and wrongs? *Diabetologia*, *41*(6), 713-719. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s001250050973</u>
- Aucouturier, J., Baker, J. S., & Duche, P. (2008). Fat and carbohydrate metabolism during submaximal exercise in children. *Sports Med*, *38*(3), 213-238. https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-200838030-00003
- Bandyopadhyay, A., & Dalui, R. (2012). Endurance capacity and cardiorespiratory responses in sedentary females during different phases of menstrual cycle. *Kathmandu Univ Med J* (KUMJ), 10(40), 25-29. <u>https://doi.org/10.3126/kumj.v10i4.10990</u>
- Bar, P. R., Amelink, G. J., Oldenburg, B., & Blankenstein, M. A. (1988). Prevention of exerciseinduced muscle membrane damage by oestradiol. *Life Sci*, 42(26), 2677-2681. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0024-3205(88)90243-3</u>
- Barata, D. S., Adan, L. F., Netto, E. M., & Ramalho, A. C. (2013). The effect of the menstrual cycle on glucose control in women with type 1 diabetes evaluated using a continuous glucose monitoring system. *Diabetes Care*, *36*(5), e70. <u>https://doi.org/10.2337/dc12-2248</u>
- Barba-Moreno, L., Cupeiro, R., Romero-Parra, N., Janse de Jonge, X. A. K., & Peinado, A. B. (2022). Cardiorespiratory Responses to Endurance Exercise Over the Menstrual Cycle and With Oral Contraceptive Use. J Strength Cond Res, 36(2), 392-399. <u>https://doi.org/10.1519/JSC.00000000003447</u>
- Barr, S. I., Janelle, K. C., & Prior, J. C. (1995). Energy intakes are higher during the luteal phase of ovulatory menstrual cycles. *Am J Clin Nutr*, 61(1), 39-43. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/61.1.39
- Battelino, T., Alexander, C. M., Amiel, S. A., Arreaza-Rubin, G., Beck, R. W., Bergenstal, R. M., Buckingham, B. A., Carroll, J., Ceriello, A., Chow, E., Choudhary, P., Close, K., Danne, T., Dutta, S., Gabbay, R., Garg, S., Heverly, J., Hirsch, I. B., Kader, T., . . . Phillip, M. (2023). Continuous glucose monitoring and metrics for clinical trials: an international consensus statement. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol*, *11*(1), 42-57. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2213-8587(22)00319-9
- Battelino, T., Danne, T., Bergenstal, R. M., Amiel, S. A., Beck, R., Biester, T., Bosi, E.,
  Buckingham, B. A., Cefalu, W. T., Close, K. L., Cobelli, C., Dassau, E., DeVries, J. H.,
  Donaghue, K. C., Dovc, K., Doyle, F. J., 3rd, Garg, S., Grunberger, G., Heller, S., . . .
  Phillip, M. (2019). Clinical Targets for Continuous Glucose Monitoring Data

Interpretation: Recommendations From the International Consensus on Time in Range. *Diabetes Care*, 42(8), 1593-1603. <u>https://doi.org/10.2337/dci19-0028</u>

- Beidleman, B. A., Rock, P. B., Muza, S. R., Fulco, C. S., Gibson, L. L., Kamimori, G. H., & Cymerman, A. (2002). Substrate oxidation is altered in women during exercise upon acute altitude exposure. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 34(3), 430-437. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/00005768-200203000-00008</u>
- Bemben, D. A., Boileau, R. A., Bahr, J. M., Nelson, R. A., & Misner, J. E. (1992). Effects of oral contraceptives on hormonal and metabolic responses during exercise. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 24(4), 434-441. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/1560739</u>
- Bisdee, J. T., James, W. P., & Shaw, M. A. (1989). Changes in energy expenditure during the menstrual cycle. *Br J Nutr*, *61*(2), 187-199. <u>https://doi.org/10.1079/bjn19890108</u>
- Blair, J. A., Bhatta, S., McGee, H., & Casadesus, G. (2015). Luteinizing hormone: Evidence for direct action in the CNS. *Horm Behav*, 76, 57-62. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yhbeh.2015.06.020
- Borghouts, L. B., & Keizer, H. A. (2000). Exercise and insulin sensitivity: a review. Int J Sports Med, 21(1), 1-12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2000-8847</u>
- Bowen, D. J., & Grunberg, N. E. (1990). Variations in food preference and consumption across the menstrual cycle. *Physiol Behav*, 47(2), 287-291. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0031-9384(90)90144-s</u>
- Bowler, A. M., Burke, L. M., Coffey, V. G., & Cox, G. R. (2024). Day-to-Day Glycemic Variability Using Continuous Glucose Monitors in Endurance Athletes. *J Diabetes Sci Technol*, 19322968241250355. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/19322968241250355</u>
- Bowler, A. M., Whitfield, J., Marshall, L., Coffey, V. G., Burke, L. M., & Cox, G. R. (2022). The Use of Continuous Glucose Monitors in Sport: Possible Applications and Considerations. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 1-12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/ijsnem.2022-0139</u>
- Brar, T. K., Singh, K. D., & Kumar, A. (2015). Effect of Different Phases of Menstrual Cycle on Heart Rate Variability (HRV). J Clin Diagn Res, 9(10), CC01-04. <u>https://doi.org/10.7860/JCDR/2015/13795.6592</u>
- Brown, N., Knight, C. J., & Forrest Nee Whyte, L. J. (2021). Elite female athletes' experiences and perceptions of the menstrual cycle on training and sport performance. *Scand J Med Sci Sports*, *31*(1), 52-69. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/sms.13818</u>
- Brown, S. A., Jiang, B., McElwee-Malloy, M., Wakeman, C., & Breton, M. D. (2015). Fluctuations of Hyperglycemia and Insulin Sensitivity Are Linked to Menstrual Cycle Phases in Women With T1D. *J Diabetes Sci Technol*, 9(6), 1192-1199. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1932296815608400</u>
- Brun, J. F., Dumortier, M., Fedou, C., & Mercier, J. (2001). Exercise hypoglycemia in nondiabetic subjects. *Diabetes Metab*, 27(2 Pt 1), 92-106. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11353874
- Cable, J. K., & Grider, M. H. (2022). Physiology, Progesterone. In *StatPearls*. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/32644386
- Campbell, S. E., Angus, D. J., & Febbraio, M. A. (2001). Glucose kinetics and exercise performance during phases of the menstrual cycle: effect of glucose ingestion. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab, 281(4), E817-825. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpendo.2001.281.4.E817</u>

- Campbell, S. E., & Febbraio, M. A. (2001). Effect of ovarian hormones on mitochondrial enzyme activity in the fat oxidation pathway of skeletal muscle. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab*, 281(4), E803-808. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpendo.2001.281.4.E803</u>
- Campbell, S. E., & Febbraio, M. A. (2002). Effect of the ovarian hormones on GLUT4 expression and contraction-stimulated glucose uptake. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab*, 282(5), E1139-1146. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpendo.00184.2001</u>
- Canadian Institute of Health Research. (n.d.). *What is Gender? What is Sex?* Retrieved June 2, 2023 from <u>https://cihr-irsc.gc.ca/e/48642.html</u>
- Cappon, G., Vettoretti, M., Sparacino, G., & Facchinetti, A. (2019). Continuous Glucose Monitoring Sensors for Diabetes Management: A Review of Technologies and Applications. *Diabetes Metab J*, 43(4), 383-397. <u>https://doi.org/10.4093/dmj.2019.0121</u>
- Carlberg, K. A., Buckman, M. T., Peake, G. T., & Riedesel, M. L. (1983). Body composition of oligo/amenorrheic athletes. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 15(3), 215-217. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/6621308</u>
- Carter, S., McKenzie, S., Mourtzakis, M., Mahoney, D. J., & Tarnopolsky, M. A. (2001). Shortterm 17beta-estradiol decreases glucose R(a) but not whole body metabolism during endurance exercise. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 90(1), 139-146. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.2001.90.1.139</u>
- Casazza, G. A., Jacobs, K. A., Suh, S. H., Miller, B. F., Horning, M. A., & Brooks, G. A. (2004). Menstrual cycle phase and oral contraceptive effects on triglyceride mobilization during exercise. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 97(1), 302-309. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00050.2004
- Choi, J., & Smitz, J. (2014). Luteinizing hormone and human chorionic gonadotropin: distinguishing unique physiologic roles. *Gynecol Endocrinol*, 30(3), 174-181. <u>https://doi.org/10.3109/09513590.2013.859670</u>
- Chung, S. C., Bond, E. F., & Jarrett, M. E. (2010). Food intake changes across the menstrual cycle in Taiwanese women. *Biol Res Nurs*, 12(1), 37-46. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1099800410364554</u>
- Cohen, I. T., Sherwin, B. B., & Fleming, A. S. (1987). Food cravings, mood, and the menstrual cycle. *Horm Behav*, 21(4), 457-470. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0018-506x(87)90004-3</u>
- Cole, L. A., Ladner, D. G., & Byrn, F. W. (2009). The normal variabilities of the menstrual cycle. *Fertil Steril*, 91(2), 522-527. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fertnstert.2007.11.073</u>
- CSEP. (n.d.). *mCAFT-Data-Collection-Sheet.pdf*. Retrieved May from <u>https://fitnessandhealthpromotion.ca/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/mCAFT-Data-Collection-Sheet.pdf</u>
- D'Eon, T. M., Sharoff, C., Chipkin, S. R., Grow, D., Ruby, B. C., & Braun, B. (2002). Regulation of exercise carbohydrate metabolism by estrogen and progesterone in women. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab*, 283(5), E1046-1055. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpendo.00271.2002
- D'Souza, A. C., Wageh, M., Williams, J. S., Colenso-Semple, L. M., McCarthy, D. G., McKay,
  A. K. A., Elliott-Sale, K. J., Burke, L. M., Parise, G., MacDonald, M. J., Tarnopolsky, M.
  A., & Phillips, S. M. (2023). Menstrual cycle hormones and oral contraceptives: a multimethod systems physiology-based review of their impact on key aspects of female physiology. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, *135*(6), 1284-1299. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00346.2023

- Da Prato, G., Pasquini, S., Rinaldi, E., Lucianer, T., Dona, S., Santi, L., Negri, C., Bonora, E., Moghetti, P., & Trombetta, M. (2022). Accuracy of CGM Systems During Continuous and Interval Exercise in Adults with Type 1 Diabetes. *J Diabetes Sci Technol*, 16(6), 1436-1443. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/19322968211023522</u>
- Dalvit-McPhillips, S. P. (1983). The effect of the human menstrual cycle on nutrient intake. *Physiol Behav*, *31*(2), 209-212. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0031-9384(83)90120-8</u>
- Daryabor, G., Atashzar, M. R., Kabelitz, D., Meri, S., & Kalantar, K. (2020). The Effects of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus on Organ Metabolism and the Immune System. *Front Immunol*, 11, 1582. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.01582</u>
- De Souza, M. J., Toombs, R. J., Scheid, J. L., O'Donnell, E., West, S. L., & Williams, N. I. (2010). High prevalence of subtle and severe menstrual disturbances in exercising women: confirmation using daily hormone measures. *Hum Reprod*, 25(2), 491-503. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/humrep/dep411</u>
- Delgado, B. J., & Lopez-Ojeda, W. (2022). Estrogen. In *StatPearls*. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/30855848
- Devries, M. C., Hamadeh, M. J., Graham, T. E., & Tarnopolsky, M. A. (2005). 17beta-estradiol supplementation decreases glucose rate of appearance and disappearance with no effect on glycogen utilization during moderate intensity exercise in men. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 90(11), 6218-6225. <u>https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2005-0926</u>
- Devries, M. C., Hamadeh, M. J., Phillips, S. M., & Tarnopolsky, M. A. (2006). Menstrual cycle phase and sex influence muscle glycogen utilization and glucose turnover during moderate-intensity endurance exercise. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*, 291(4), R1120-1128. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.00700.2005</u>
- Dexcom. (n.d.). *The Dexcom G6 CGM system*. Retrieved August 19, 2024 from https://www.dexcom.com/en-ca/dexcom-g6-cgm-system
- Dey, S., Dasgupta, D., & Roy, S. (2019). Blood Glucose Levels at Two Different Phases of Menstrual Cycle: A Study on a Group of Bengali-speaking Hindu Ethnic Populations of West Bengal, India. *The Oriental Anthropologist: A Bi-annual International Journal of the Science of Man*, 19(1), 55-63. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0972558x19835371</u>
- Dipla, K., Kraemer, R. R., Constantini, N. W., & Hackney, A. C. (2021). Relative energy deficiency in sports (RED-S): elucidation of endocrine changes affecting the health of males and females. *Hormones (Athens)*, 20(1), 35-47. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s42000-020-00214-w</u>
- Direito, A., Bailly, S., Mariani, A., & Ecochard, R. (2013). Relationships between the luteinizing hormone surge and other characteristics of the menstrual cycle in normally ovulating women. *Fertil Steril*, 99(1), 279-285 e273. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fertnstert.2012.08.047
- Dokumaci, B., & Hazir, T. (2019). Effects of the Menstrual Cycle on Running Economy: Oxygen Cost Versus Caloric Cost. *Res Q Exerc Sport*, *90*(3), 318-326. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02701367.2019.1599800</u>
- Dolci, F., Kilding, A. E., Chivers, P., Piggott, B., & Hart, N. H. (2020). High-Intensity Interval Training Shock Microcycle for Enhancing Sport Performance: A Brief Review. J Strength Cond Res, 34(4), 1188-1196. <u>https://doi.org/10.1519/JSC.00000000003499</u>
- Douen, A. G., Ramlal, T., Rastogi, S., Bilan, P. J., Cartee, G. D., Vranic, M., Holloszy, J. O., & Klip, A. (1990). Exercise induces recruitment of the "insulin-responsive glucose transporter". Evidence for distinct intracellular insulin- and exercise-recruitable

transporter pools in skeletal muscle. *J Biol Chem*, 265(23), 13427-13430. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2199436

- Driver, H. S., McLean, H., Kumar, D. V., Farr, N., Day, A. G., & Fitzpatrick, M. F. (2005). The influence of the menstrual cycle on upper airway resistance and breathing during sleep. *Sleep*, 28(4), 449-456. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/sleep/28.4.449</u>
- Dye, L., & Blundell, J. E. (1997). Menstrual cycle and appetite control: implications for weight regulation. *Hum Reprod*, 12(6), 1142-1151. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/humrep/12.6.1142</u>
- Ekberg, S., Morseth, B., Larsen, K. B., & Wikstrom-Frisen, L. (2023). Does the Menstrual Cycle Influence Aerobic Capacity in Endurance-Trained Women? *Res Q Exerc Sport*, 1-8. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02701367.2023.2291473</u>
- Elliott, K. J., Cable, N. T., & Reilly, T. (2005). Does oral contraceptive use affect maximum force production in women? *Br J Sports Med*, *39*(1), 15-19. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsm.2003.009886
- Elliott-Sale, K. J., Minahan, C. L., de Jonge, X., Ackerman, K. E., Sipila, S., Constantini, N. W., Lebrun, C. M., & Hackney, A. C. (2021). Methodological Considerations for Studies in Sport and Exercise Science with Women as Participants: A Working Guide for Standards of Practice for Research on Women. *Sports Med*, 51(5), 843-861. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-021-01435-8
- Ellis, G. S., Lanza-Jacoby, S., Gow, A., & Kendrick, Z. V. (1994). Effects of estradiol on lipoprotein lipase activity and lipid availability in exercised male rats. *J Appl Physiol* (1985), 77(1), 209-215. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1994.77.1.209</u>
- Emmanuelle, N. E., Marie-Cecile, V., Florence, T., Jean-Francois, A., Francoise, L., Coralie, F., & Alexia, V. (2021). Critical Role of Estrogens on Bone Homeostasis in Both Male and Female: From Physiology to Medical Implications. *Int J Mol Sci*, 22(4). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms22041568
- Evans, P. L., McMillin, S. L., Weyrauch, L. A., & Witczak, C. A. (2019). Regulation of Skeletal Muscle Glucose Transport and Glucose Metabolism by Exercise Training. *Nutrients*, 11(10). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu11102432</u>
- Fahrenholtz, I. L., Sjödin, A., Benardot, D., Tornberg, Å. B., Skouby, S., Faber, J., Sundgot-Borgen, J. K., & Melin, A. K.. (2018). Within-day energy deficiency and reproductive function in female endurance athletes. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, 28(3), 1139–1146. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/sms.13030</u>
- Farage, M. A., Neill, S., & MacLean, A. B. (2009). Physiological changes associated with the menstrual cycle: a review. *Obstet Gynecol Surv*, 64(1), 58-72. https://doi.org/10.1097/OGX.0b013e3181932a37
- FDA. (2018). EVALUATION OF AUTOMATIC CLASS III DESIGNATION FOR
- Dexcom G6 Continuous Glucose Monitoring System
  - https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/cdrh\_docs/reviews/DEN170088.pdf
- Flockhart, M., Nilsson, L. C., Tais, S., Ekblom, B., Apro, W., & Larsen, F. J. (2021). Excessive exercise training causes mitochondrial functional impairment and decreases glucose tolerance in healthy volunteers. *Cell Metab*, 33(5), 957-970 e956. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2021.02.017</u>
- Flockhart, M., Tischer, D., Nilsson, L. C., Blackwood, S. J., Ekblom, B., Katz, A., Apro, W., & Larsen, F. J. (2023). Reduced glucose tolerance and insulin sensitivity after prolonged

exercise in endurance athletes. *Acta Physiol (Oxf)*, 238(4), e13972. https://doi.org/10.1111/apha.13972

- Flood, T., & Elliott-Sale, K. (n.d.). Ovarian hormones, the menstrual cycle, and athletic performance. Physiology News. Retrieved July 15, 2024 from <u>https://www.physoc.org/magazine-articles/ovarian-hormones-the-menstrual-cycle-and-athletic-performance/</u>
- Fox, H. C., Sofuoglu, M., Morgan, P. T., Tuit, K. L., & Sinha, R. (2013). The effects of exogenous progesterone on drug craving and stress arousal in cocaine dependence: impact of gender and cue type. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 38(9), 1532-1544. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2012.12.022</u>
- Freckmann, G., Pleus, S., Link, M., Baumstark, A., Schmid, C., Hogel, J., & Haug, C. (2015). Accuracy Evaluation of Four Blood Glucose Monitoring Systems in Unaltered Blood Samples in the Low Glycemic Range and Blood Samples in the Concentration Range Defined by ISO 15197. *Diabetes Technol Ther*, 17(9), 625-634. <u>https://doi.org/10.1089/dia.2015.0043</u>
- Germain, N., Genteuil, C. D., Belleton, G., Da Silva, T. L., Exbrayat, C., Degas, F., Hammour, A., Gay, A., Ravey, B., Massoubre, C., & Galusca, B. (2022). Continuous glucose monitoring assessment in patients suffering from anorexia nervosa reveals chronic prolonged mild hypoglycemia all over the nycthemeron. *Eur Eat Disord Rev.* <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/erv.2963</u>
- Ghane, N., Broadney, M. M., Davis, E. K., Trenschel, R. W., Collins, S. M., Brady, S. M., & Yanovski, J. A. (2019). Estimating plasma glucose with the FreeStyle Libre Pro continuous glucose monitor during oral glucose tolerance tests in youth without diabetes. *Pediatric diabetes*, 20(8), 1072-1079.
- Gil, Y. R. C., Fagundes, R. L. M., Santos, E., Calvo, M. C. M., & Bernardine, J. D. (2009). Relation of menstrual cycle and alimentary consumption of women. *e-SPEN*, the European e-Journal of Clinical Nutrition and Metabolism, 4(5), e257-e260. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eclnm.2009.08.002</u>
- Gillies, G. E., & McArthur, S. (2010). Estrogen actions in the brain and the basis for differential action in men and women: a case for sex-specific medicines. *Pharmacol Rev*, 62(2), 155-198. <u>https://doi.org/10.1124/pr.109.002071</u>
- Gleeson, M., Blannin, A. K., Walsh, N. P., Bishop, N. C., & Clark, A. M. (1998). Effect of lowand high-carbohydrate diets on the plasma glutamine and circulating leukocyte responses to exercise. *Int J Sport Nutr*, 8(1), 49-59. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/ijsn.8.1.49</u>
- Godbole, G., Joshi, A. R., & Vaidya, S. M. (2016). Effect of female sex hormones on cardiorespiratory parameters. *Journal of Family Medicine and Primary Care*, 5(4), 822-824. <u>https://doi.org/10.4103/2249-4863.201148</u>
- Goldner, W. S., Kraus, V. L., Sivitz, W. I., Hunter, S. K., & Dillon, J. S. (2004). Cyclic changes in glycemia assessed by continuous glucose monitoring system during multiple complete menstrual cycles in women with type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes Technol Ther*, 6(4), 473-480. <u>https://doi.org/10.1089/1520915041705875</u>
- Gorczyca, A. M., Sjaarda, L. A., Mitchell, E. M., Perkins, N. J., Schliep, K. C., Wactawski-Wende, J., & Mumford, S. L. (2016). Changes in macronutrient, micronutrient, and food group intakes throughout the menstrual cycle in healthy, premenopausal women. *Eur J Nutr*, 55(3), 1181-1188. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00394-015-0931-0</u>

- Gordon, B., Kohn, L. A., Levine, S. A., Matton, M., Scriver, W. D. M., & Whiting, W. B. (1925). SUGAR CONTENT OF THE BLOOD IN RUNNERS FOLLOWING A MARATHON RACE. Journal of the American Medical Association, 85(7), 508. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.1925.02670070028009</u>
- Gordon, D., Scruton, A., Barnes, R., Baker, J., Prado, L., & Merzbach, V. (2018). The effects of menstrual cycle phase on the incidence of plateau at V O2max and associated cardiorespiratory dynamics. *Clin Physiol Funct Imaging*, 38(4), 689-698. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/cpf.12469</u>
- Graveling, A. J., Deary, I. J., & Frier, B. M. (2013). Acute hypoglycemia impairs executive cognitive function in adults with and without type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes Care*, *36*(10), 3240-3246. <u>https://doi.org/10.2337/dc13-0194</u>
- Hackney, A. C., Curley, C. S., & Nicklas, B. J. (1991). Physiological responses to submaximal exercise at the mid-follicular, ovulatory and mid-luteal phases of the menstrual cycle. *Scand J Med Sci Sports*, 1(2), 94-98. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0838.1991.tb00277.x</u>
- Hackney, A. C., McCracken-Compton, M. A., & Ainsworth, B. (1994). Substrate responses to submaximal exercise in the midfollicular and midluteal phases of the menstrual cycle. *Int J Sport Nutr*, 4(3), 299-308. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/ijsn.4.3.299</u>
- Hackney, A. C., Muoio, D., & Meyer, W. R. (2000). The Effect of sex steroid hormones on substrate oxidation during prolonged submaximal exercise in women. *Jpn J Physiol*, 50(5), 489-494. <u>https://doi.org/10.2170/jjphysiol.50.489</u>
- Hamadeh, M. J., Devries, M. C., & Tarnopolsky, M. A. (2005). Estrogen supplementation reduces whole body leucine and carbohydrate oxidation and increases lipid oxidation in men during endurance exercise. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 90(6), 3592-3599. <u>https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2004-1743</u>
- Hamilton, K. J., Hewitt, S. C., Arao, Y., & Korach, K. S. (2017). Estrogen Hormone Biology. *Curr Top Dev Biol*, 125, 109-146. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.ctdb.2016.12.005</u>
- Hashimoto, H., Ishijima, T., Hayashida, H., Suzuki, K., & Higuchi, M. (2014). Menstrual cycle phase and carbohydrate ingestion alter immune response following endurance exercise and high intensity time trial performance test under hot conditions. *J Int Soc Sports Nutr*, *11*, 39. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1550-2783-11-39</u>
- Hatta, H., Atomi, Y., Shinohara, S., Yamamoto, Y., & Yamada, S. (1988). The effects of ovarian hormones on glucose and fatty acid oxidation during exercise in female ovariectomized rats. *Horm Metab Res*, 20(10), 609-611. <u>https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2007-1010897</u>
- Hessemer, V., & Bruck, K. (1985). Influence of menstrual cycle on thermoregulatory, metabolic, and heart rate responses to exercise at night. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, *59*(6), 1911-1917. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1985.59.6.1911
- Holtzman, B., & Ackerman, K. E. (2019). Measurement, Determinants, and Implications of Energy Intake in Athletes. *Nutrients*, 11(3). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu11030665</u>
- Holtzman, B., & Ackerman, K. E. (2021). Recommendations and Nutritional Considerations for Female Athletes: Health and Performance. *Sports Med*, 51(Suppl 1), 43-57. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-021-01508-8</u>
- Holzer, R., Bloch, W., & Brinkmann, C. (2022). Continuous Glucose Monitoring in Healthy Adults-Possible Applications in Health Care, Wellness, and Sports. *Sensors (Basel)*, 22(5). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/s22052030</u>

- Horton, T. J., Grunwald, G. K., Lavely, J., & Donahoo, W. T. (2006). Glucose kinetics differ between women and men, during and after exercise. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 100(6), 1883-1894. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.01431.2005</u>
- Horton, T. J., Pagliassotti, M. J., Hobbs, K., & Hill, J. O. (1998). Fuel metabolism in men and women during and after long-duration exercise. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 85(5), 1823-1832. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1998.85.5.1823</u>
- Hulton, A. T., Malone, J. J., Campbell, I. T., & MacLaren, D. P. M. (2021). The effect of the menstrual cycle and hyperglycaemia on hormonal and metabolic responses during exercise. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 121(11), 2993-3003. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-021-04754-w</u>
- Ikeda, N. H., H. . (2022). Effect Of Exercise Habits On Oxidative Stress During Menstrual Cycle. . Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise, 54(9S), 341-341. <u>https://doi.org/10.1249/01.mss.0000879280.92842.47</u>
- Isacco, L., & Boisseau, N. (2017). Sex Hormones and Substrate Metabolism During Endurance Exercise. In (pp. 35-58). Springer International Publishing. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-44558-8\_3</u>
- Isacco, L., Duche, P., & Boisseau, N. (2012). Influence of hormonal status on substrate utilization at rest and during exercise in the female population. *Sports Med*, 42(4), 327-342. https://doi.org/10.2165/11598900-00000000-00000
- Isacco, L., Thivel, D., Pelle, A. M., Zouhal, H., Duclos, M., Duche, P., & Boisseau, N. (2012). Oral contraception and energy intake in women: impact on substrate oxidation during exercise. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab*, 37(4), 646-656. <u>https://doi.org/10.1139/h2012-031</u>
- Ishihara, K., Uchiyama, N., Kizaki, S., Mori, E., Nonaka, T., & Oneda, H. (2020). Application of Continuous Glucose Monitoring for Assessment of Individual Carbohydrate Requirement during Ultramarathon Race. *Nutrients*, 12(4). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu12041121</u>
- Ivy, J. L., Katz, A. L., Cutler, C. L., Sherman, W. M., & Coyle, E. F. (1988). Muscle glycogen synthesis after exercise: effect of time of carbohydrate ingestion. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 64(4), 1480-1485. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1988.64.4.1480</u>
- Jacobs, K. A., Casazza, G. A., Suh, S. H., Horning, M. A., & Brooks, G. A. (2005). Fatty acid reesterification but not oxidation is increased by oral contraceptive use in women. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 98(5), 1720-1731. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00685.2004</u>
- Janse, D. E. J. X., Thompson, B., & Han, A. (2019). Methodological Recommendations for Menstrual Cycle Research in Sports and Exercise. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 51(12), 2610-2617. <u>https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.00000000002073</u>
- Jensen, T. E., & Richter, E. A. (2012). Regulation of glucose and glycogen metabolism during and after exercise. *J Physiol*, 590(5), 1069-1076. <u>https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2011.224972</u>
- Jesus, F., Castela, I., Silva, A. M., Branco, P. A., & Sousa, M. (2021). Risk of Low Energy Availability among Female and Male Elite Runners Competing at the 26th European Cross-Country Championships. *Nutrients*, *13*(3). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13030873</u>
- Jeukendrup, A. E., & Killer, S. C. (2010). The myths surrounding pre-exercise carbohydrate feeding. *Ann Nutr Metab*, 57 Suppl 2, 18-25. <u>https://doi.org/10.1159/000322698</u>
- Johnson, W. G., Corrigan, S. A., Lemmon, C. R., Bergeron, K. B., & Crusco, A. H. (1994). Energy regulation over the menstrual cycle. *Physiol Behav*, *56*(3), 523-527. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0031-9384(94)90296-8</u>

- Jurimae, J., Vaiksaar, S., Purge, P., & Jurimae, T. (2016). Adiponectin and osteocalcin responses to rowing exercise, and the relationship to substrate oxidation in female rowers. *Physiol Int*, 103(2), 220-230. <u>https://doi.org/10.1556/036.103.2016.2.9</u>
- Karelis, A. D., Smith, J. W., Passe, D. H., & Peronnet, F. (2010). Carbohydrate administration and exercise performance: what are the potential mechanisms involved? *Sports Med*, 40(9), 747-763. <u>https://doi.org/10.2165/11533080-00000000-00000</u>
- Kendrick, Z. V., & Ellis, G. S. (1991). Effect of estradiol on tissue glycogen metabolism and lipid availability in exercised male rats. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 71(5), 1694-1699. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1991.71.5.1694</u>
- Kipnis, V., Subar, A. F., Midthune, D., Freedman, L. S., Ballard-Barbash, R., Troiano, R. P., Bingham, S., Schoeller, D. A., Schatzkin, A., & Carroll, R. J. (2003). Structure of dietary measurement error: results of the OPEN biomarker study. *Am J Epidemiol*, 158(1), 14-21; discussion 22-16. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwg091</u>
- Kondo, S., Tanisawa, K., Suzuki, K., Terada, S., & Higuchi, M. (2019). Preexercise Carbohydrate Ingestion and Transient Hypoglycemia: Fasting versus Feeding. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 51(1), 168-173. <u>https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.000000000001773</u>
- Kong, P., & Harris, L. M. (2015). The sporting body: body image and eating disorder symptomatology among female athletes from leanness focused and nonleanness focused sports. *J Psychol*, 149(1-2), 141-160. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00223980.2013.846291</u>
- Krishnan, S., Tryon, R. R., Horn, W. F., Welch, L., & Keim, N. L. (2016). Estradiol, SHBG and leptin interplay with food craving and intake across the menstrual cycle. *Physiol Behav*, 165, 304-312. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2016.08.010</u>
- Kuipers, H., Fransen, E. J., & Keizer, H. A. (1999). Pre-exercise ingestion of carbohydrate and transient hypoglycemia during exercise. *Int J Sports Med*, 20(4), 227-231. <u>https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2007-971122</u>
- Kulawiec, D. G., Zhou, T., Knopp, J. L., & Chase, J. G. (2021). Continuous glucose monitoring to measure metabolic impact and recovery in sub-elite endurance athletes. *Biomedical Signal Processing and Control*, 70. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bspc.2021.103059</u>
- Leiva, R. A., Bouchard, T. P., Abdullah, S. H., & Ecochard, R. (2017). Urinary Luteinizing Hormone Tests: Which Concentration Threshold Best Predicts Ovulation? *Front Public Health*, 5, 320. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2017.00320</u>
- Levine, S. A., Gordon, B., & Derick, C. L. (1924). SOME CHANGES IN THE CHEMICAL CONSTITUENTS OF THE BLOOD FOLLOWING A MARATHON RACE. Journal of the American Medical Association, 82(22), 1778. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.1924.02650480034015</u>
- Li, Z., Yardley, J. E., Zaharieva, D. P., Riddell, M. C., Gal, R. L., & Calhoun, P. (2024). Changing Glucose Levels During the Menstrual Cycle as Observed in Adults in the Type 1 Diabetes Exercise Initiative Study. *Can J Diabetes*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcjd.2024.06.004</u>
- Lin, G., Siddiqui, R., Lin, Z., Blodgett, J. M., Patel, S. N., Truong, K. N., & Mariakakis, A. (2023). Blood glucose variance measured by continuous glucose monitors across the menstrual cycle. *NPJ Digit Med*, 6(1), 140. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41746-023-00884-x</u>
- Ling, J., Ng, J. K. C., Lau, E. S. H., Luk, A. O. Y., Ma, R. C. W., Vigersky, R. A., Li, P. K. T., Chan, J. C. N., Szeto, C. C., & Chow, E. (2024). Impact of Body Composition and Anemia on Accuracy of a Real-Time Continuous Glucose Monitor in Diabetes Patients

on Continuous Ambulatory Peritoneal Dialysis. *Diabetes Technol Ther*, 26(1), 70-75. https://doi.org/10.1089/dia.2023.0349

- Lissner, L., Stevens, J., Levitsky, D. A., Rasmussen, K. M., & Strupp, B. J. (1988). Variation in energy intake during the menstrual cycle: implications for food-intake research. Am J Clin Nutr, 48(4), 956-962. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/48.4.956</u>
- Livingstone, M. B., Prentice, A. M., Strain, J. J., Coward, W. A., Black, A. E., Barker, M. E., McKenna, P. G., & Whitehead, R. G. (1990). Accuracy of weighed dietary records in studies of diet and health. *BMJ*, 300(6726), 708-712. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.300.6726.708</u>
- Loucks, A. B., & Thuma, J. R. (2003). Luteinizing hormone pulsatility is disrupted at a threshold of energy availability in regularly menstruating women. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 88(1), 297-311. <u>https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2002-020369</u>
- Malo-Vintimilla, L., Aguirre, C., Vergara, A., Fernandez-Verdejo, R., & Galgani, J. E. (2024). Resting energy metabolism and sweet taste preference during the menstrual cycle in healthy women. *Br J Nutr*, *131*(3), 384-390. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114523001927</u>
- Martin, D., Sale, C., Cooper, S. B., & Elliott-Sale, K. J. (2018). Period Prevalence and Perceived Side Effects of Hormonal Contraceptive Use and the Menstrual Cycle in Elite Athletes. *Int J Sports Physiol Perform*, 13(7), 926-932. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/ijspp.2017-0330</u>
- Mathew, P., & Thoppil, D. (2023). Hypoglycemia. In *StatPearls*. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/30521262
- Matsuo, T., Saitoh, S., & Suzuki, M. (1999). Effects of the menstrual cycle on excess postexercise oxygen consumption in healthy young women. *Metabolism*, 48(3), 275-277. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0026-0495(99)90071-9
- Matt D. Hoffmann, R. C. C., Caroline Y. Doyon, Suzy L. Wong,, & Lang, G. R. T. a. J. J. (2019). Normative-referenced centile values for physical fitness among Canadians.
- Mauvais-Jarvis, F., Clegg, D. J., & Hevener, A. L. (2013). The role of estrogens in control of energy balance and glucose homeostasis. *Endocr Rev*, 34(3), 309-338. <u>https://doi.org/10.1210/er.2012-1055</u>
- McConnell, T. R., & Clark, B. A. (1988). Treadmill protocols for determination of maximum oxygen uptake in runners. *Br J Sports Med*, 22(1), 3-5. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsm.22.1.3</u>
- McLay, R. T., Thomson, C. D., Williams, S. M., & Rehrer, N. J. (2007). Carbohydrate loading and female endurance athletes: effect of menstrual-cycle phase. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 17(2), 189-205. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/ijsnem.17.2.189</u>
- McNulty, K. L., Elliott-Sale, K. J., Dolan, E., Swinton, P. A., Ansdell, P., Goodall, S., Thomas, K., & Hicks, K. M. (2020). The Effects of Menstrual Cycle Phase on Exercise Performance in Eumenorrheic Women: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Sports Med*, 50(10), 1813-1827. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-020-01319-3</u>
- Melin, A., Tornberg, A. B., Skouby, S., Moller, S. S., Sundgot-Borgen, J., Faber, J., Sidelmann, J. J., Aziz, M., & Sjodin, A. (2015). Energy availability and the female athlete triad in elite endurance athletes. *Scand J Med Sci Sports*, 25(5), 610-622. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/sms.12261</u>
- Mendelsohn, M. E., & Karas, R. H. (1999). The Protective Effects of Estrogen on the Cardiovascular System. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *340*(23). <u>https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1056/nejm199906103402306</u>

- Merino, J., Linenberg, I., Bermingham, K. M., Ganesh, S., Bakker, E., Delahanty, L. M., Chan, A. T., Capdevila Pujol, J., Wolf, J., Al Khatib, H., Franks, P. W., Spector, T. D., Ordovas, J. M., Berry, S. E., & Valdes, A. M. (2022). Validity of continuous glucose monitoring for categorizing glycemic responses to diet: implications for use in personalized nutrition. *Am J Clin Nutr*, *115*(6), 1569-1576. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/nqac026
- Michener, W., Rozin, P., Freeman, E., & Gale, L. (1999). The role of low progesterone and tension as triggers of perimenstrual chocolate and sweets craving: some negative experimental evidence. *Physiol Behav*, 67(3), 417-420. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0031-9384(99)00094-3</u>
- Mihm, M., Gangooly, S., & Muttukrishna, S. (2011). The normal menstrual cycle in women. Anim Reprod Sci, 124(3-4), 229-236. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anireprosci.2010.08.030
- Mikines, K. J., Sonne, B., Farrell, P. A., Tronier, B., & Galbo, H. (1988). Effect of physical exercise on sensitivity and responsiveness to insulin in humans. *Am J Physiol*, 254(3 Pt 1), E248-259. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpendo.1988.254.3.E248</u>
- Morehen, J. C., Rosimus, C., Cavanagh, B. P., Hambly, C., Speakman, J. R., Elliott-Sale, K. J., Hannon, M. P., & Morton, J. P. (2022). Energy Expenditure of Female International Standard Soccer Players: A Doubly Labeled Water Investigation. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 54(5), 769-779. <u>https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.00000000002850</u>
- Moseley, L., Lancaster, G. I., & Jeukendrup, A. E. (2003). Effects of timing of pre-exercise ingestion of carbohydrate on subsequent metabolism and cycling performance. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 88(4-5), 453-458. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-002-0728-8</u>
- Moser, O., Yardley, J. E., & Bracken, R. M. (2018). Interstitial Glucose and Physical Exercise in Type 1 Diabetes: Integrative Physiology, Technology, and the Gap In-Between. *Nutrients*, 10(1). https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10010093
- Mountjoy, M., Ackerman, K. E., Bailey, D. M., Burke, L. M., Constantini, N., Hackney, A. C., Heikura, I. A., Melin, A., Pensgaard, A. M., Stellingwerff, T., Sundgot-Borgen, J. K., Torstveit, M. K., Jacobsen, A. U., Verhagen, E., Budgett, R., Engebretsen, L., & Erdener, U. (2023). 2023 International Olympic Committee's (IOC) consensus statement on Relative Energy Deficiency in Sport (REDs). *Br J Sports Med*, *57*(17), 1073-1097. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2023-106994</u>
- Mountjoy, M., Sundgot-Borgen, J., Burke, L., Carter, S., Constantini, N., Lebrun, C., Meyer, N., Sherman, R., Steffen, K., Budgett, R., & Ljungqvist, A. (2014). The IOC consensus statement: beyond the Female Athlete Triad--Relative Energy Deficiency in Sport (RED-S). *Br J Sports Med*, 48(7), 491-497. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2014-093502</u>
- Mountjoy, M., Sundgot-Borgen, J., Burke, L., Carter, S., Constantini, N., Lebrun, C., Meyer, N., Sherman, R., Steffen, K., Budgett, R., & Ljungqvist, A. (2015). Authors' 2015 additions to the IOC consensus statement: Relative Energy Deficiency in Sport (RED-S). Br J Sports Med, 49(7), 417-420. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2014-094371</u>
- Munoz Fabra, E., Diez, J. L., Bondia, J., & Laguna Sanz, A. J. (2021). A Comprehensive Review of Continuous Glucose Monitoring Accuracy during Exercise Periods. *Sensors (Basel)*, 21(2). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/s21020479</u>
- Nandimath, M. K., & Bindu, C. (2015). Effect of menstrual cycle phase on glucose kinetics in healthy women & women with premenstrual symptoms. *International Journal of Pharmacological Research*, *5*, 269-272.

- Nedresky, D., & Singh, G. (2022). Physiology, Luteinizing Hormone. In *StatPearls*. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/30969514</u>
- Nowak, J., Spalik-Bytomska, A., Hudzik, B., Jagielski, P., Grochowska-Niedworok, E., Gąsior, M., & Zubelewicz-Szkodzińska, B. (2020). Food intake changes across the menstrual cycle: A preliminary study. *Nursing and Public Health*, 10(1), 5-11. <u>https://doi.org/10.17219/pzp/114280</u>
- Nutrisense. (n.d.). Nutrisense. Retrieved July, 15 from https://www.nutrisense.io/
- Nybo, L. (2003). CNS fatigue and prolonged exercise: effect of glucose supplementation. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 35(4), 589-594. <u>https://doi.org/10.1249/01.MSS.0000058433.85789.66</u>
- Oosthuyse, T., & Bosch, A. N. (2010). The effect of the menstrual cycle on exercise metabolism: implications for exercise performance in eumenorrhoeic women. *Sports Med*, 40(3), 207-227. <u>https://doi.org/10.2165/11317090-00000000-00000</u>
- Oosthuyse, T., Bosch, A. N., & Jackson, S. (2003). Effect of menstrual phase on the acetate correction factor used in metabolic tracer studies. *Can J Appl Physiol*, *28*(6), 818-830. https://doi.org/10.1139/h03-061
- Oosthuyse, T., Strauss, J. A., & Hackney, A. C. (2023). Understanding the female athlete: molecular mechanisms underpinning menstrual phase differences in exercise metabolism. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, *123*(3), 423-450. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-022-05090-3</u>
- Orlowski, M., & Sarao, M. S. (2022). Physiology, Follicle Stimulating Hormone. In *StatPearls*. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/30571063</u>
- Park, S. J., Goldsmith, L. T., Skurnick, J. H., Wojtczuk, A., & Weiss, G. (2007). Characteristics of the urinary luteinizing hormone surge in young ovulatory women. *Fertil Steril*, 88(3), 684-690. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fertnstert.2007.01.045</u>
- Paul, R. W., Sonnier, J. H., Johnson, E. E., Hall, A. T., Osman, A., Connors, G. M., Freedman, K. B., & Bishop, M. E. (2022). Inequalities in the Evaluation of Male Versus Female Athletes in Sports Medicine Research: A Systematic Review. *Am J Sports Med*, 3635465221131281. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/03635465221131281</u>
- Porter, J. W., Pettit-Mee, R. J., Ready, S. T., Liu, Y., Lastra, G., Chockalingam, A., Winn, N. C., Clart, L., & Kanaley, J. A. (2020). Post Meal Exercise May Lead to Transient Hypoglycemia Irrespective of Glycemic Status in Humans. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)*, 11, 578. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fendo.2020.00578</u>
- Rael, B., Alfaro-Magallanes, V. M., Romero-Parra, N., Castro, E. A., Cupeiro, R., Janse de Jonge, X. A. K., Wehrwein, E. A., & Peinado, A. B. (2021). Menstrual Cycle Phases Influence on Cardiorespiratory Response to Exercise in Endurance-Trained Females. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*, 18(3). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18030860
- Ramos-Jiménez, A., Hernández-Torres, R. P., Torres-Durán, P. V., Romero-Gonzalez, J., Mascher, D., Posadas-Romero, C., & Juárez-Oropeza, M. A. (2008). The Respiratory Exchange Ratio is Associated with Fitness Indicators Both in Trained and Untrained Men: A Possible Application for People with Reduced Exercise Tolerance. *Clin Med Circ Respirat Pulm Med*, 2, 1-9. <u>https://doi.org/10.4137/ccrpm.s449</u>
- Ravelli, M. N., & Schoeller, D. A. (2020). Traditional Self-Reported Dietary Instruments Are Prone to Inaccuracies and New Approaches Are Needed. *Front Nutr*, 7, 90. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fnut.2020.00090</u>
- Ravi, S., Ihalainen, J. K., Taipale-Mikkonen, R. S., Kujala, U. M., Waller, B., Mierlahti, L., Lehto, J., & Valtonen, M. (2021). Self-Reported Restrictive Eating, Eating Disorders,

Menstrual Dysfunction, and Injuries in Athletes Competing at Different Levels and Sports. *Nutrients*, *13*(9). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13093275</u>

- Redman, L. M., Scroop, G. C., & Norman, R. J. (2003). Impact of menstrual cycle phase on the exercise status of young, sedentary women. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, *90*(5-6), 505-513. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-003-0889-0
- Redman, L. M., Scroop, G. C., Westlander, G., & Norman, R. J. (2005). Effect of a synthetic progestin on the exercise status of sedentary young women. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 90(7), 3830-3837. <u>https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2004-2401</u>
- Reed, B. G., & Carr, B. R. (2000). The Normal Menstrual Cycle and the Control of Ovulation. In K. R. Feingold, B. Anawalt, A. Boyce, G. Chrousos, W. W. de Herder, K. Dhatariya, K. Dungan, J. M. Hershman, J. Hofland, S. Kalra, G. Kaltsas, C. Koch, P. Kopp, M. Korbonits, C. S. Kovacs, W. Kuohung, B. Laferrere, M. Levy, E. A. McGee, R. McLachlan, J. E. Morley, M. New, J. Purnell, R. Sahay, F. Singer, M. A. Sperling, C. A. Stratakis, D. L. Trence, & D. P. Wilson (Eds.), *Endotext*. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25905282
- Rogan, M. M., & Black, K. E. (2023). Dietary energy intake across the menstrual cycle: a narrative review. *Nutr Rev*, 81(7), 869-886. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/nutrit/nuac094</u>
- Rothschild, J. A., Kilding, A. E., Broome, S. C., Stewart, T., Cronin, J. B., & Plews, D. J. (2021). Pre-Exercise Carbohydrate or Protein Ingestion Influences Substrate Oxidation but Not Performance or Hunger Compared with Cycling in the Fasted State. *Nutrients*, 13(4). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13041291</u>
- Rothschild, J. A., Kilding, A. E., Stewart, T., & Plews, D. J. (2022). Factors Influencing Substrate Oxidation During Submaximal Cycling: A Modelling Analysis. *Sports Med*, 52(11), 2775-2795. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-022-01727-7
- Roze, S., Isitt, J. J., Smith-Palmer, J., & Lynch, P. (2021). Evaluation of the Long-Term Cost-Effectiveness of the Dexcom G6 Continuous Glucose Monitor versus Self-Monitoring of Blood Glucose in People with Type 1 Diabetes in Canada. *Clinicoecon Outcomes Res*, 13, 717-725. https://doi.org/10.2147/CEOR.S304395
- Rozin, P., Levine, E., & Stoess, C. (1991). Chocolate craving and liking. *Appetite*, *17*(3), 199-212. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0195-6663(91)90022-k</u>
- Ruby, B. C., Robergs, R. A., Waters, D. L., Burge, M., Mermier, C., & Stolarczyk, L. (1997). Effects of estradiol on substrate turnover during exercise in amenorrheic females. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 29(9), 1160-1169. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/00005768-199709000-00007</u>
- Rustad, P. I., Sailer, M., Cumming, K. T., Jeppesen, P. B., Kolnes, K. J., Sollie, O., Franch, J., Ivy, J. L., Daniel, H., & Jensen, J. (2016). Intake of Protein Plus Carbohydrate during the First Two Hours after Exhaustive Cycling Improves Performance the following Day. *PLoS One*, 11(4), e0153229. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0153229</u>
- Schabort, E. J., Bosch, A. N., Weltan, S. M., & Noakes, T. D. (1999). The effect of a preexercise meal on time to fatigue during prolonged cycling exercise. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 31(3), 464-471. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/00005768-199903000-00017</u>
- Scharhag, J., Meyer, T., Auracher, M., Gabriel, H. H., & Kindermann, W. (2006). Effects of graded carbohydrate supplementation on the immune response in cycling. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 38(2), 286-292. <u>https://doi.org/10.1249/01.mss.0000191437.69493.d4</u>
- Schliep, K. C., Mumford, S. L., Hammoud, A. O., Stanford, J. B., Kissell, K. A., Sjaarda, L. A., Perkins, N. J., Ahrens, K. A., Wactawski-Wende, J., Mendola, P., & Schisterman, E. F. (2014). Luteal phase deficiency in regularly menstruating women: prevalence and

overlap in identification based on clinical and biochemical diagnostic criteria. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 99(6), E1007-1014. <u>https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2013-3534</u>

- Schmalenberger, K. M., Tauseef, H. A., Barone, J. C., Owens, S. A., Lieberman, L., Jarczok, M. N., Girdler, S. S., Kiesner, J., Ditzen, B., & Eisenlohr-Moul, T. A. (2021). How to study the menstrual cycle: Practical tools and recommendations. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 123, 104895. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2020.104895</u>
- Schmelzeisen-Redeker, G., Schoemaker, M., Kirchsteiger, H., Freckmann, G., Heinemann, L., & Del Re, L. (2015). Time Delay of CGM Sensors: Relevance, Causes, and Countermeasures. *J Diabetes Sci Technol*, 9(5), 1006-1015. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1932296815590154</u>
- Sengoku, Y., Nakamura, K., Ogata, H., Nabekura, Y., Nagasaka, S., & Tokuyama, K. (2015). Continuous glucose monitoring during a 100-km race: a case study in an elite ultramarathon runner. *Int J Sports Physiol Perform*, 10(1), 124-127. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/ijspp.2013-0493</u>
- Shah, V. N., DuBose, S. N., Li, Z., Beck, R. W., Peters, A. L., Weinstock, R. S., Kruger, D., Tansey, M., Sparling, D., Woerner, S., Vendrame, F., Bergenstal, R., Tamborlane, W. V., Watson, S. E., & Sherr, J. (2019). Continuous Glucose Monitoring Profiles in Healthy Nondiabetic Participants: A Multicenter Prospective Study. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 104(10), 4356-4364. <u>https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2018-02763</u>
- Shah, V. N., Laffel, L. M., Wadwa, R. P., & Garg, S. K. (2018). Performance of a Factory-Calibrated Real-Time Continuous Glucose Monitoring System Utilizing an Automated Sensor Applicator. *Diabetes Technol Ther*, 20(6), 428-433. <u>https://doi.org/10.1089/dia.2018.0143</u>
- Shah, V. N., Vigers, T., Pyle, L., Calhoun, P., & Bergenstal, R. M. (2023). Discordance Between Glucose Management Indicator and Glycated Hemoglobin in People Without Diabetes. *Diabetes Technology & Therapeutics*, 25(5), 324-328. https://doi.org/10.1089/dia.2022.0544
- Shechter, A., Varin, F., & Boivin, D. B. (2010). Circadian variation of sleep during the follicular and luteal phases of the menstrual cycle. *Sleep*, 33(5), 647-656. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/sleep/33.5.647</u>
- Sims, S. T., & Heather, A. K. (2018). Myths and Methodologies: Reducing scientific design ambiguity in studies comparing sexes and/or menstrual cycle phases. *Exp Physiol*, 103(10), 1309-1317. <u>https://doi.org/10.1113/EP086797</u>
- Sims, S. T., Kerksick, C. M., Smith-Ryan, A. E., Janse de Jonge, X. A. K., Hirsch, K. R., Arent, S. M., Hewlings, S. J., Kleiner, S. M., Bustillo, E., Tartar, J. L., Starratt, V. G., Kreider, R. B., Greenwalt, C., Renteria, L. I., Ormsbee, M. J., VanDusseldorp, T. A., Campbell, B. I., Kalman, D. S., & Antonio, J. (2023). International society of sports nutrition position stand: nutritional concerns of the female athlete. *J Int Soc Sports Nutr*, 20(1), 2204066. https://doi.org/10.1080/15502783.2023.2204066
- Skroce, K., Zignoli, A., Fontana, F. Y., Maturana, F. M., Lipman, D., Tryfonos, A., Riddell, M. C., & Zisser, H. C. (2024). Real World Interstitial Glucose Profiles of a Large Cohort of Physically Active Men and Women. *Sensors (Basel)*, 24(3). https://doi.org/10.3390/s24030744
- Smith, E. S., McKay, A. K. A., Ackerman, K. E., Harris, R., Elliott-Sale, K. J., Stellingwerff, T., & Burke, L. M. (2022). Methodology Review: A Protocol to Audit the Representation of

Female Athletes in Sports Science and Sports Medicine Research. Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab, 32(2), 114-127. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/ijsnem.2021-0257</u>

- Smith, T. J., Wilson, M. A., Karl, J. P., Austin, K., Bukhari, A., Pasiakos, S. M., O'Connor, K. L., & Lieberman, H. R. (2016). Interstitial glucose concentrations and hypoglycemia during 2 days of caloric deficit and sustained exercise: a double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, *121*(5), 1208-1216. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00432.2016
- Stoa, E. M., Nyhus, L. K., Borresen, S. C., Nygaard, C., Hovet, A. M., Bratland-Sanda, S., Helgerud, J., & Storen, O. (2016). Day to day variability in fat oxidation and the effect after only 1 day of change in diet composition. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab*, 41(4), 397-404. <u>https://doi.org/10.1139/apnm-2015-0334</u>
- Supersapiens. https://www.supersapiens.com/
- Supersapiens. (n.d.). Supersapiens. Retrieved May 2023 from https://www.supersapiens.com/
- Tarnopolsky, L. J., MacDougall, J. D., Atkinson, S. A., Tarnopolsky, M. A., & Sutton, J. R. (1990). Gender differences in substrate for endurance exercise. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 68(1), 302-308. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1990.68.1.302</u>
- Tatulashvili, S., Baptiste Julla, J., Sritharan, N., Rezgani, I., Levy, V., Bihan, H., Riveline, J. P., & Cosson, E. (2022). Ambulatory Glucose Profile According to Different Phases of the Menstrual Cycle in Women Living With Type 1 Diabetes. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 107(10), 2793-2800. <u>https://doi.org/10.1210/clinem/dgac443</u>
- Thomas, D. T., Erdman, K. A., & Burke, L. M. (2016). American College of Sports Medicine Joint Position Statement. Nutrition and Athletic Performance. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 48(3), 543-568. <u>https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.00000000000852</u>
- Thomas, F., Pretty, C. G., Desaive, T., & Chase, J. G. (2016). Blood Glucose Levels of Subelite Athletes During 6 Days of Free Living. *J Diabetes Sci Technol*, *10*(6), 1335-1343. https://doi.org/10.1177/1932296816648344
- Thomas, F., Pretty, C. G., Signal, M., Shaw, G., & Chase, J. G. (2017). Accuracy and performance of continuous glucose monitors in athletes. *Biomedical Signal Processing and Control*, *32*, 124–129. <u>https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bspc.2016.08.007</u>
- Tiidus, P. M. (2003). Influence of estrogen on skeletal muscle damage, inflammation, and repair. *Exerc Sport Sci Rev*, 31(1), 40-44. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/00003677-200301000-00008</u>
- Toriola, A. L. (1988). Survey of menstrual function in young Nigerian athletes. *Int J Sports Med*, 9(1), 29-34. <u>https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2007-1024974</u>
- Tornberg, A. B., Melin, A., Koivula, F. M., Johansson, A., Skouby, S., Faber, J., & Sjodin, A. (2017). Reduced Neuromuscular Performance in Amenorrheic Elite Endurance Athletes. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 49(12), 2478-2485. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.00000000001383
- Torres-McGehee, T. M., Emerson, D. M., Pritchett, K., Moore, E. M., Smith, A. B., & Uriegas, N. A. (2021). Energy Availability With or Without Eating Disorder Risk in Collegiate Female Athletes and Performing Artists. *J Athl Train*, 56(9), 993-1002. <u>https://doi.org/10.4085/JAT0502-20</u>
- Torstveit, M. K., & Sundgot-Borgen, J. (2005). The female athlete triad exists in both elite athletes and controls. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, *37*(9), 1449-1459. https://doi.org/10.1249/01.mss.0000177678.73041.38

- Tremblay, J., Peronnet, F., Massicotte, D., & Lavoie, C. (2010). Carbohydrate supplementation and sex differences in fuel selection during exercise. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 42(7), 1314-1323. <u>https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.0b013e3181cbba0b</u>
- Tsintzas, O. K., Williams, C., Boobis, L., & Greenhaff, P. (1996). Carbohydrate ingestion and single muscle fiber glycogen metabolism during prolonged running in men. J Appl Physiol (1985), 81(2), 801-809. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1996.81.2.801</u>
- Ultrahuman. (n.d.). *Ultrahuman M1 Glucose Monitoring*. Retrieved July, 15 from <u>https://www.ultrahuman.com/pricing/in/</u>
- Vaiksaar, S., Jurimae, J., Maestu, J., Purge, P., Kalytka, S., Shakhlina, L., & Jurimae, T. (2011a). No effect of menstrual cycle phase and oral contraceptive use on endurance performance in rowers. J Strength Cond Res, 25(6), 1571-1578. <u>https://doi.org/10.1519/JSC.0b013e3181df7fd2</u>
- Vaiksaar, S., Jurimae, J., Maestu, J., Purge, P., Kalytka, S., Shakhlina, L., & Jurimae, T. (2011b). No effect of menstrual cycle phase on fuel oxidation during exercise in rowers. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 111(6), 1027-1034. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-010-1730-1</u>
- Van Pelt, R. E., Gozansky, W. S., Schwartz, R. S., & Kohrt, W. M. (2003). Intravenous estrogens increase insulin clearance and action in postmenopausal women. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab*, 285(2), E311-317. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpendo.00490.2002</u>
- Venables, M. C., Achten, J., & Jeukendrup, A. E. (2005). Determinants of fat oxidation during exercise in healthy men and women: a cross-sectional study. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 98(1), 160-167. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00662.2003</u>
- Verhulst, C. E. M., Fabricius, T. W., Nefs, G., Kessels, R. P. C., Pouwer, F., Teerenstra, S., Tack, C. J., Broadley, M. M., Kristensen, P. L., McCrimmon, R. J., Heller, S., Evans, M. L., Pedersen-Bjergaard, U., & de Galan, B. E. (2022). Consistent Effects of Hypoglycemia on Cognitive Function in People With or Without Diabetes. *Diabetes Care*, 45(9), 2103-2110. <u>https://doi.org/10.2337/dc21-2502</u>
- Webb, P. (1986). 24-hour energy expenditure and the menstrual cycle. *Am J Clin Nutr*, 44(5), 614-619. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/44.5.614</u>
- Weber, J. L., Reid, P. M., Greaves, K. A., DeLany, J. P., Stanford, V. A., Going, S. B., Howell, W. H., & Houtkooper, L. B. (2001). Validity of self-reported energy intake in lean and obese young women, using two nutrient databases, compared with total energy expenditure assessed by doubly labeled water. *Eur J Clin Nutr*, 55(11), 940-950. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.ejcn.1601249
- White, C. P., Hitchcock, C. L., Vigna, Y. M., & Prior, J. C. (2011). Fluid Retention over the Menstrual Cycle: 1-Year Data from the Prospective Ovulation Cohort. Obstet Gynecol Int, 2011, 138451. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2011/138451</u>
- Widrick, J. J., Costill, D. L., Fink, W. J., Hickey, M. S., McConell, G. K., & Tanaka, H. (1993). Carbohydrate feedings and exercise performance: effect of initial muscle glycogen concentration. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 74(6), 2998-3005. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1993.74.6.2998</u>
- Williams, J. S., Stone, J. C., Masood, Z., Bostad, W., Gibala, M. J., & MacDonald, M. J. (2023). The impact of natural menstrual cycle and oral contraceptive pill phase on substrate oxidation during rest and acute submaximal aerobic exercise. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, *135*(3), 642-654. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00111.2023</u>

- Wismann, J., & Willoughby, D. (2006). Gender differences in carbohydrate metabolism and carbohydrate loading. *J Int Soc Sports Nutr*, 3(1), 28-34. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1550-2783-3-1-28</u>
- Witkos, J., Blazejewski, G., & Gierach, M. (2023). The Low Energy Availability in Females Questionnaire (LEAF-Q) as a Useful Tool to Identify Female Triathletes at Risk for Menstrual Disorders Related to Low Energy Availability. *Nutrients*, 15(3). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu15030650</u>
- Yan, H., Yang, W., Zhou, F., Li, X., Pan, Q., Shen, Z., Han, G., Newell-Fugate, A., Tian, Y., Majeti, R., Liu, W., Xu, Y., Wu, C., Allred, K., Allred, C., Sun, Y., & Guo, S. (2019). Estrogen Improves Insulin Sensitivity and Suppresses Gluconeogenesis via the Transcription Factor Foxo1. *Diabetes*, 68(2), 291-304. <u>https://doi.org/10.2337/db18-0638</u>
- Yeager, K. K., Agostini, R., Nattiv, A., & Drinkwater, B. (1993). The female athlete triad: disordered eating, amenorrhea, osteoporosis. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 25(7), 775-777. <u>https://doi.org/10.1249/00005768-199307000-00003</u>
- Yen, J. Y., Chang, S. J., Ko, C. H., Yen, C. F., Chen, C. S., Yeh, Y. C., & Chen, C. C. (2010). The high-sweet-fat food craving among women with premenstrual dysphoric disorder: emotional response, implicit attitude and rewards sensitivity. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 35(8), 1203-1212. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2010.02.006</u>
- Zarei, S., Mosalanejad, L., & Ghobadifar, M. A. (2013). Blood glucose levels, insulin concentrations, and insulin resistance in healthy women and women with premenstrual syndrome: a comparative study. *Clin Exp Reprod Med*, 40(2), 76-82. <u>https://doi.org/10.5653/cerm.2013.40.2.76</u>
- Zderic, T. W., Coggan, A. R., & Ruby, B. C. (2001). Glucose kinetics and substrate oxidation during exercise in the follicular and luteal phases. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, *90*(2), 447-453. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.2001.90.2.447
- Zignoli, A., Fontana, F. Y., Lipman, D. J., Skroce, K., Maturana, F. M., & Zisser, H. C. (2023). Association between pre-exercise food ingestion timing and reactive hypoglycemia: Insights from a large database of continuous glucose monitoring data. *Eur J Sport Sci*, 23(12), 2340-2348. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17461391.2023.2233468</u>

## Appendix

## **Informed Consent Form**



#### Information Sheet and Consent Form

<u>Title of Research Study</u>. Effects of the Menstrual Cycle (or its absence) on Blood Glucose During Exercise and in Recovery in Aerobically Fit Athletes.

Principal Investigator.	Normand Boulé, PhD (780-492-4695).
Research Coordinator.	Janai Martens, MSc student (780-492-8079).

#### Why am I being asked to take part in this research study?

You are being asked to take part in a research study on the effects of the menstrual cycle on blood glucose. Endurance athletes are being recruited to study exercise and recovery. Blood glucose levels impact overall health and performance. The menstrual cycle can impact which fuels you use for energy. We don't know if changes throughout the cycle affect the potential of experiencing low blood glucose (hypoglycemia) during and after exercise.

This form contains information about the study. Before you read it, a member of the study team will explain the study to you in detail. You are free to ask questions if there is anything you do not understand. You will be given a copy of this form for your records.

#### What is the reason for doing the study?

This study is looking at whether the menstrual cycle affects low blood glucose during and after endurance exercise. For athletes with a regular menstrual cycle, we will look at blood glucose during and after exercise on two different days. Once, 2-5 days after the start of your period and the other about a week before your period. The first is known as the follicular phase and the second as the luteal phase of your cycle. If you are using oral contraceptives or do not have a regular menstrual cycle, the timing of the sessions will be adapted.

#### What will happen in the study?

The total time commitment for the duration of the study is expected to be 1-2 months. During this time, we expect you to come to the University of Alberta -3 times, for a total of about 5 hours.

#### Step 1. Determining if you are eligible.

Initial Meeting. You will come to the Physical Activity and Diabetes Laboratory (PADL) on University of Alberta main campus. We will address any questions/concerns you may have and ask you to fill out this consent form. You will also fill out questionnaires to check your eligibility. These include information about your health, your ability to exercise, and your menstrual cycle history. Height, weight, body composition, fitness test, and blood pressure will also be measured. This initial meeting will take ~1.5 hours.

- Determining the Menstrual Cycle. We will ask you to fill out a menstrual cycle history questionnaire. If you have a regular menstrual cycle and are not using hormonal contraceptives, we will also provide you with a digital oral thermometer and an ovulation kit. You will monitor your body temperature and urine test strip until you are scheduled for the second testing session. We will ask you to track your menstrual cycle, body temperature, as well as your luteinizing hormone (LH) using a urine test strip. Optionally, you can use a LH mobile application (app) called "Prennon" (www.premom.com). This app will allow you to view your menstrual cycle phases and help you interpret the urine test strips. This will allow us to assess when you ovulate, and to schedule your testing sessions accordingly. For those using hormonal contraceptives, we will use the active/non-active pills in your pack to determine your testing dates. If you do not have a menstrual cycle, you will be tested once, scheduled at your convenience.
- Baseline Exercise Fitness Test. If you are eligible for the study, we will have you perform an
  exercise test. This test will involve running on the treadmill with a gradual increase incline until
  you are going as hard as you can. You will likely perform ~8-12 minutes of exercise total. The
  visit may take ~1.5 hours with explanation, questionnaires, preparation, and some pre- and postexercise measures.
- Continuous Glucose Monitor (CGM). Prior to leaving the lab, we will insert a sensor for a continuous glucose monitor (CGM). A CGM is a small device (~ 2 x 3 cm) that measures your blood glucose every 15 minutes for up to 10 days. A small and flexible filament connected to this sensor (<1 cm long, <0.1 mm wide) will be inserted under the skin of your upper arm. The CGM will then be attached to the sensor. Tape will be placed over the CGM to hold it in place. Inserting the sensor sometimes causes minor bleeding and there is a small risk of infection. The risk of infection will be minimized with proper procedures including disinfection of the area by alcohol swabs. The CGM insertion will take no more than 5 minutes. The CGM is normally inserted in the back of the arm, but other options are available. It will be replaced on day 10 and day 20 of your cycle.</p>



#### Step 2. Test days.

We will ask you to take part in two identical testing sessions. These sessions involve a total of 60 minutes of treadmill exercise. The order of the testing sessions (follicular phase vs. luteal phase) will be decided based on the toss of a coin and scheduled accordingly.

• Exercise testing session. For these sessions we will ask you to run on a treadmill for a total of 60 minutes. This includes 5 minutes of warm-up, 35 minutes of continuous running at a moderate intensity. This will be followed by 18 minutes of interval running (3x3 minute intervals at 90% of the intensity reached in your fitness test). Finally, you will finish with a and a 2-minute cool-down. You will wear a heart rate monitor and a CGM throughout exercise. We will collect the air that you expire before, during, and after exercise (each measurement lasting for 5-10 minutes). We will collect a drop of blood from your fingertip before and after the exercise session. We will measure glucose from this drop of blood and compare it to the CGM. This procedure will be followed during both sessions.

After leaving the lab. On the day before, day of, and day after the first exercise test, you will
be asked to record in detail your food intake. We will have you repeat the same pattern as closely
as possible for the second test. We will request that you avoid exercise and alcohol intake during
the testing days.

#### What are the risks and discomforts?

It is possible that you experience light headedness, muscle cramps, fatigue, nausea, joint pain, and in rare cases, heart attack from participating in exercise. Personnel certified in CPR will supervise the exercise sessions to minimize the risks. However, you are free to stop exercising if you feel any discomfort or do not wish to continue exercising.

The CGM sensor inserted in your arm and the fingertip blood sample may cause bruising and poses a small risk of infection. The risk will be minimized through alcohol cleaning of the insertion area. Adhesive tape that covers the CGM may also cause minor irritation.

There is no agreement between the "Preman," app and the University of Alberta. Preman, will have access to you LH data and may send you advertising. We do not know what Preman, does with the LH data or how long they keep it. We suggest you do not enter your real name and date of birth.

Travel to the lab, and time spent in the lab with the research team may also be associated with an increased risk of Covid-19 transmission. During your time in the lab, physical distancing measures will be observed where possible. Hand sanitizer will be available for both personnel and participants.

#### What are the benefits to me?

We hope that this study will help us better understand the effect of the menstrual cycle (or its absence) on blood glucose levels. We will provide you with data on your current level of physical fitness and your CGM results. You are not otherwise expected to get benefits from partaking in this research study.

### What happens if I am injured because of this research?

If you become ill or injured as a result of being in this study, you will receive necessary medical treatment, at no additional cost to you. By signing this consent form, you are not giving up any of your legal rights or releasing the investigator(s), institution(s) and/or sponsor(s) from their legal and professional responsibilities.

#### Do I have to take part in the study?

This section should stress the voluntary nature of the study. Being in this study is your choice. If you decide to be in the study, you can change your mind and stop being in the study at any time, and it will in no way affect the care or treatment that you are entitled to.

Ethics ID: Pro00129786 Version: September 19, 2023

#### Can my participation in the study end early?

Your participation is completely voluntary. You are free to withdraw from the study at any time. You can withdraw from the study by contacting the principal investigator listed on the first page. Also, if you decide not to show up and we lose contact with you, we will consider that you have withdrawn from this research study.

#### What will it cost me to participate?

We will provide all the CGM and menstrual cycle tracking equipment required for the study. Due to a very limited budget, we are unable to reimburse parking costs for this study.

## Privacy and Confidentiality

During this study we will be collecting information about you. We will use the data to help answer research questions and we will share your information with others such as the study sponsor and other researchers.

Below we describe in more detail how your data will be collected, stored, used and disclosed.

#### What data will we be collecting?

During this study we will be collecting data about you. Examples of the types of data we may collect includes your name, where you live, your ethnic background, your date of birth, your age, your health conditions, your health history, your medications and results of tests or procedures that you may have had. We will only look for and collect the information that we need do the research. We will get this information by asking you questions and doing the tests outlined in this form.

### How will the study data be stored?

The study data we collect which will include your name will be securely stored by the study investigators during and after the study. We will also put a copy of this consent form in your record. In Canada, the law says we have to keep the study data stored for at least 15 years after the end of the study. The study investigators will not release your name to anyone unless the law says that they have to.

The "Premon," app that helps us interpret the ovulation test strips is operated by Easy Healthcare Corporation. Data submitted to this app is housed outside of Canada and is not under our control. We encourage you not to enter your real name and date of birth in the app. It is also acceptable if you prefer not to use the app.

#### How will the study data be used?

Your study data will be coded (with a number) so that it no longer contains your name, address or anything else that could identify you. Only your study investigator will be able to link your coded study data to you.

Ethics ID: Pro00129786 Version: September 19, 2023

This coded study data may also be shared with people who work with the Sponsor and with regulatory authorities. The Sponsor and/or the people they work with may be located outside of Canada, in countries that do not have the same privacy laws as in Canada. However, because nothing that is sent to the Sponsor will contain your name, no one who uses this information in the future will be able to know it came from you. The risk to your privacy, then, should be very small.

When the study is done, the Sponsor may place your coded study data into a secure database. The coded data may then be used to answer other research questions in the future. Only researchers who have the training and experience to do the research (also known as "qualified researchers") will be allowed to use the data. Data will be anonymized (i.e., no way to link back to individual ever) but will be kept indefinably for future use.

#### Who will be able to look at my health data?

During research studies it is important that the data we get is accurate. Therefore, your study data and original medical records may also be looked at by people from the University of Alberta auditors and members of the Research Ethics Board.

By signing this consent form, you are saying it is ok for the study staff to collect, use and disclose information from your records and your study data as described above.

If you would like to see the study data collected about you, please ask the study investigator. You will be able to look at the study data about you and you can ask for any mistakes to be corrected. The study doctor may not be able to show you your study data right away and you may have to wait until the study is completed or another time in the future before you can see your study data.

The CGM data will be uploaded to a secure website. This is a centralized, web-based software used by health care professionals and researchers to upload, store and analyze glucose readings from people who have worn a device. No identifying information will be uploaded to this site; only your study ID, blood glucose readings, and logbook information will be uploaded. Dexcom is responsible for hosting and maintaining the website. Dexcom will have access to the nonidentifying data uploaded to their website. If you leave the study, we will not collect new health information about you, but we will need to keep the data that we have already collected.

#### What if I have questions?

If you have any questions about the research now or later, or if you experience any adverse effects, or think that you have suffered a research related injury please contact:

Principal Investigator. Normand Boulé, PhD: 780-492-4695. Research Coordinator. Janai Martens, MSc student: 780-492-8079.

If you have any questions regarding your rights as a research participant, you may contact the University of Alberta Research Ethics Office at <u>reoffice@ualberta.ca</u>. This office is independent of the study investigators

Ethics ID: Pro00129786 Version: September 19, 2023 Page 5 of 6

# How do I indicate my agreement to be in this study?

By signing below, you understand:

- That you have read the above information and have had anything that you do not understand explained to you to your satisfaction.
- · That you will be taking part in a research study.
- · That you may freely leave the research study at any time
- · That you do not waive your legal rights by being in the study.
- That the legal and professional obligations of the investigators and involved institutions are not changed by your taking part in this study.

# SIGNATURE OF STUDY PARTICIPANT

Signature of Participant

Name of Participant

Date

# SIGNATURE OF PERSON OBTAINING CONSENT

Signature of Person Obtaining Consent

Name of Person Obtaining Consent

Date

A signed copy of this consent form has been given to you to keep for your records and reference.

Low Energy Availability in Females Questionnaire



Exercise and in Recovery in Endurance Athletes.

# (Supplemental Digital Content 1)

The LEAF-Q

# A questionnaire for female athletes

Department of Nutrition, Exercise and Sports Life Science University of Copenhagen Denmark Contact: Anna Melin, aot@life.ku.dk

# October 30, 2013 [THE LEAF-Q]

The low energy availability in females questionnaire (LEAF –Q), focuses on physiological symptoms of insufficient energy intake. The following pages contain questions regarding injuries, gastrointestinal and reproductive function. We appreciate you taking the time to fill out the LEAF-Q and the reply will be treated as confidential.

Participant ID:
Age:
Are you or could you be pregnant at this time? Yes No
Do you track your menstrual cycle? If yes, how long is your typical
menstrual cycle? Yes No
Do you use any medication (excluding oral contraceptives)? Yes No
If yes, what kind of medication?
Have you ever been diagnosed with an acute or chronic disease? (Ex: type 1 diabetes, cardiovascular conditions, hyper/hypothyroidism, polycystic ovary syndrome, inflammatory or autoimmune disease) ? Yes No If yes, please explain:
Do you smoke? Yes No Your normal amount of training (average) – number of hours per week and what kind of exercise, such as running, swimming, bicycling, strength training, technique training etc.:
Comments or further information regarding exercise:
Have you ever been diagnosed with an eating disorder? Yes No Your highest weight with your present height:(kg) (excluding pregnancy)
Your lowest weight with your present height:(kg)
2

1. Injuries		Mark the response that most	accurately describes your situation
A: Have you had to injuries?	absences from your train	ing, or participation in competition	ons during the last year due
🗖 No, not at all	Yes, once or twice	Yes, three or four times	Yes, five times or more
A1: If yes, for he you had in the la		m training or participation in con	npetition due to injuries have
1-7	8-14 days	15-21	22 days or more
A2: If yes, what	kind of injuries have you	had in the last year?	
Comments or fur	ther information regarding	g injuries:	

# 2. Gastro intestinal function

A: Do you feel gaseous or bloated in the abdomen, also when you do not have your period?						
Yes, several times a day Yes, several times a week						
C Yes, once or twice a week or more seldom Rarely or never						
B: Do you get cramps or stomach ache which cannot be related to your menstruation?						
Yes, several times a day Yes, several times a week						
Yes, once or twice a week or more seldom Rarely or never						
C: How often d0 you have bowel movements on average?						
Several times a day Once a day Every second day						
Twice a week Or more rarely						
D: How would you describe your normal stool?						
Normal (soft) Diarrhoea-like (watery) Hard and dry						
Comments regarding gastrointestinal function:						

3. Menstrual function and use of contraceptives	
---	--

3.1 Contraceptives	Contraceptives Mark the response that most accurately describes your situation								
A: Do you use oral contra	aceptives?								
🖸 Yes	No No								
A1: If yes, why do you u	se oral contraceptives?								
Contraception	Reduction of menstruation pains Reduction of bleeding								
To regulate the mens	trual cycle in relation to performances etc								
Otherwise menstruati	ion stops								
Other									
A2: If no, have you used	oral contraceptives earlier?								
C Yes	No No								
A2:1 If yes, when and fo	r how long?								
B: Do you use any other	kind of hormonal contraceptives? (e.g. hormonal implant or coil)								
Tes Yes	No No								
B1: If yes, what kind? P	lease list the brand name below.								
<ul> <li>Hormonal patches</li> </ul>	Hormonal ring Hormonal coil Hormonal implant Other								

3.2 Menstrual function Mark the response that most accurately describes your situation							
A: How old were when you had your first period?							
11 years or younger 12-14 years 15 years or older 1 don't remember							
I have never menstruated (If you have answered "I have never menstruated" there are no further questions to answer)							
B: Did your first menstruation come naturally (by itself)?							
Yes No Idon't remember							
B1: If no, what kind of treatment was used to start your menstrual cycle?							
Hormonal treatment     Weight gain							
Reduced amount of exercise     Other							
C: Do you have normal menstruation?							
Yes I don't know (go to question C6)							
Ct: If yes, when was your last period?							
□ 0~4 weeks ago □ 1-2 months ago □ 3~4 months ago □ 5 months ago or more							
C2: If yes, are your periods regular? (Every 28 <sup>th</sup> to 34 <sup>th</sup> day)							
Yes, most of the time No, mostly not							
C3: If yes, for how many days do you normally bleed?							
1-2 days 3-4 days 5-6 days 7-8 days 9 days or more							
C4: If yes, have you ever had problems with heavy menstrual bleeding? Yes No							
C5: If yes, how many periods have you had during the last year?							
□ 12 or more □ 9-11 □ 6-8 □ 3-5 □ 0-2							

3.2 Menstrual functio	n Mark the response that most accurately describes your situation
2-3 months ago	ember", when did you have your last period? 4-5 months ago 6 months ago or more refore do not menstruate
D: Have your periods ev	er stopped for 3 consecutive months or longer (besides pregnancy)? Yes, it has happened before Yes, that's the situation now
E: Do you experience the frequency or duration?	at your menstruation changes when you increase your exercise intensity,
C Yes	No No
E1: If yes, how? (Check	one or more options)
I bleed less	I bleed fewer days My menstruations stops
I bleed more	I bleed more days

# Low Energy Availability in Females Questionnaire Key



# (Supplemental Digital Content 2)

# The LEAF-Q Scoring key

A total score ≥8 is to be considered at risk for the Triad

Department of Nutrition, Exercise and Sports Life Science University of Copenhagen Denmark Contact: Anna Melin, aot@life.ku.dk

## October 30, 2013 [THE LEAF-Q]

1. A: O No, not at all, 1 Yes, once or twice, 2 Yes, three or four times, 3 Yes, five times or more

1. At: 11-7 days, 2 8-14 days, 3 15-21 days, 4 22 days or more

2. A: 3 Yes, several times a day, 2 Yes, several times a week, 1 Yes, once or twice a week or more seldom,

o Rarely or never

2. B: 3 Yes, several times a day, 2 Yes, several times a week, 1 Yes, once or twice a week or more seldom,

o Rarely or never

 C: 1 Several times a day, 0 Once a day, 2 Every second day, 3 Twice a week, 4 Once a week or more rarely

2. D: 0 Normal, 1 Diarrhoea-like, 2 Hard and dry

3.1 A1: O Contraception, O Reduction of menstruation pains, O Reduction of bleeding,

o To regulate the menstrual cycle in relation to performances etc.., 1 Otherwise menstruation stops

3.2 A: 0 11 years or younger, 0 12-14 years, 1 15 years or older, 0 I don't remember,

8 I have never menstruated

3.2 B: øYes, 1 No, 1 I don't remember

3.2 B1: 1 Hormonal treatment, 1 Weight gain, 1 Reduced amount of exercise, 1 Other

3.2 C: 0 Yes, 2 No (go to question 3.2 C6), 11 don't know (go to question 3.2 C6)

3.2 C1: 0 0-4 weeks ago, 1 1-2 months ago, 2 3-4 months ago, 3 5 months ago or more

3.2 C2: 0 Yes, most of the time, 1 No, mostly not

3.2 C3: 1 1-2 days, 0 3-4 days, 0 5-6 days, 0 7-8 days, 0 9 days or more

3.2 C4: 0 Yes, 0 No

3.2 C5: 0 12 or more, 1 9-11, 2 6-8, 3 3-5, 4 0-2

3.2 C6: 1 2-3 months ago, 2 4-5 months ago, 3 6 months ago or more

o I'm pregnant and therefore do not menstruate

3.2 D: o No, never, 1 Yes, it has happened before, 2 Yes, that's the situation now

3.2 E: 1 Yes, 0 No

3.2 Et: 1 | bleed less, 1 | bleed fewer days, 2 My menstruations stops, 0 | bleed more, 0 | bleed more days

# **Get Active Questionnaire**



V

NO

YES

Get Active Questionnaire

PHYSICAL ACTIVITY TRAINING FOR HEALTH (CSEP-PATH\*)

### Physical activity improves your physical and mental health. Even small amounts of physical activity are good, and more is better.

For almost everyone, the benefits of physical activity far outweigh any risks. For some individuals, specific advice from a Qualified Exercise Professional (QEP – has post-secondary education in exercise sciences and an advanced certification in the area – see csep.ca/certifications) or health care provider is advisable. This questionnaire is intended for all ages – to help move you along the path to becoming more physically active.

I am completing this questionnaire for myself.

I am completing this questionnaire for my child/dependent as parent/guardian.

# PREPARE TO BECOME MORE ACTIVE

The following questions will help to ensure that you have a safe physical activity experience. Please answer YES or NO to each question <u>before</u> you become more physically active. If you are unsure about any question, answer YES.

1 Have you experienced ANY of the following (A to F) within the past six months? A diagnosis of/treatment for heart disease or stroke, or pain/discomfort/pressure in your chest during activities of daily living or during physical activity? B A diagnosis of/treatment for high blood pressure (BP), or a resting BP of 160/90 mmHg or higher? 0 C Dizziness or lightheadedness during physical activity? D Shortness of breath at rest? E Loss of consciousness/fainting for any reason? F Concussion? 2 Do you currently have pain or swelling in any part of your body (such as from an injury, acute flare-up of arthritis, or back pain) that affects your ability to be physically active? 3 Has a health care provider told you that you should avoid or modify certain types of physical activity? 4 Do you have any other medical or physical condition (such as diabetes, cancer, osteoporosis, asthma, spinal cord injury) that may affect your ability to be physically active? YES to any question: go to Reference Document – ADVICE ON WHAT TO DO IF YOU HAVE A YES RESPONSE • • • >>>



# Get Active Questionnaire

# ASSESS YOUR CURRENT PHYSICAL ACTIVITY

Answer the following questions to assess how active you are now.

DAYS/ During a typical week, on how many days do you do moderate- to vigorous-intensity aerobic physical WEEK activity (such as brisk walking, cycling or jogging)? MINUTES/ 2 On days that you do at least moderate-intensity aerobic physical activity (e.g., brisk walking), DAY for how many minutes do you do this activity? MINUTES/

For adults, please multiply your average number of days/week by the average number of minutes/day:

Canadian Physical Activity Guidelines recommend that adults accumulate at least 150 minutes of moderate- to vigorous-intensity physical activity per week. For children and youth, at least 60 minutes daily is recommended. Strengthening muscles and bones at least two times per week for adults, and three times per week for children and youth, is also recommended (see csep.ca/guidelines).

# GENERAL ADVICE FOR BECOMING MORE ACTIVE

Increase your physical activity gradually so that you have a positive experience. Build physical activities that you enjoy into your day (e.g., take a walk with a friend, ride your bike to school or work) and reduce your sedentary behaviour (e.g., prolonged sitting).

If you want to do vigorous-intensity physical activity (i.e., physical activity at an intensity that makes it hard to carry on a conversation), and you do not meet minimum physical activity recommendations noted above, consult a Qualified Exercise Professional (QEP) beforehand. This can help ensure that your physical activity is safe and suitable for your circumstances.

Physical activity is also an important part of a healthy pregnancy.

Delay becoming more active if you are not feeling well because of a temporary illness.

# DECLARATION

V

To the best of my knowledge, all of the information I have supplied on this questionnaire is correct. If my health changes, I will complete this questionnaire again.

I answered <u>NO</u> to all questions on Page 1	I answered YES to any question on Page 1		
¥	Check the box below that applies to you:		
Sign and date the Declaration below	I have consulted a health care provider or Qualified Exercise Professional (QEP) who has recommended that I become more physically active.     I am comfortable with becoming more physically active on my own without consulting a health care provider or QEP.		
Name (+ Name of Parent/Guardian if applicable) [Please print]	Signature (or Signature of Parent/Guardian if applicable) Date of Birth		
Date Email (optional)	Telephone (optional)		
With planning and support you can apipy the bana	its of becoming more physically active A OEP can help		

#### you can enjoy the benefits of becoming more physica

Check this box if you would like to consult a QEP about becoming more physically active. (This completed questionnaire will help the QEP get to know you and understand your needs.) WEEK

# **Baseline Exercise Collection Form**



					Faculty of Phy	sical Education ar	d Recreation
1-052 Li Ka	a Shing Cente	57				Edmor	nton, AB, Canada T6G2H9
							1
ID :					Date	e:	
Weight:	: 1	cg H	leight:	cm	Age:		
Resting	HR:	bpm Re	sting BP:				
BIA:							
Time (min)	Speed (mph)	Grade (%)	HR (bpm)	RER	VO <sub>2</sub> (L/min)	RPE	Comments
0-1							
1-2							
2-3							
3-4							
4-5							
5-6							1
6-7							1
7-8							
8-9							
9-10							1
10-11							1
11-12							1
12-13							1
13-14							1
14-15							1
15-16							1
16-17							1
17-18							
18-19							
19-20							
20-21							
21-22							
22-23							1

Immediately Post-ex HR:

23-24 24-25 25-26 ALBERTA

1-052 Li Ka Shing Center

Faculty of Physical Education and Recreation

Edmonton, AB, Canada T6G2H9

2

Immediately Post-ex BP:

Reason for stopping:

Fatigue

Test is terminated by the cardiac nurse or exercise physiologist

Leg muscle fatigue/pain

Hip/Knee pain

Angina

ECG changes

Short of breath

Dry mouth

Incline too steep

Other: \_\_\_\_\_

Were there any unexpected findings <u>during</u> the test? □ Yes □ No If yes, please provide a brief overview of the event and the action taken:

Absolute VO2peak:

Relative VO2peak:

Ventilatory Threshold:

# **Exercise Intervention Collection Form**

₩Å	LBE	RTA			Faculty of Pl	hysical Education and	d Recreation 1
1-052 L	i Ka Shing C	lenter				Edmon	ton, AB, Canada T6G2H9
ID :					D	hate:	
Exerc	ise Session						
Resti	ng HR:	bpm	Resting B	P:	Capillar	ry Blood Glucose:	
Time (min)	Speed (mph)	HR (bpm)	RER	VO <sub>2</sub> (L/min)	VCO <sub>2</sub> (L/min)	Comments	
1							1
2	]						
3							
4							
5							
7	-						
8	1						
9	1						
10	1						
11	1						
12	1						
13	]						
14							
15	4						
16	-						
18	-						
19	1						
20	1						
21	1						
22	1						
23	1						
24	]						
25							
26							
27							
28	-						
29							1

# ALBERTA

1-052 Li Ka Shing Center

Faculty of Physical Education and Recreation 2

Edmonton, AB, Canada T6G2H9

30			
31			
32			
33			
34			
35			
36			
37			
38			
39			
40			
41			
42			
43			
44			
45			
46			
47			
48			
49			
50			
51			
52			
53			
54			
55			
56			
57			
58			
59			
60			

Immediately Post-ex HR:

Immediately Post-ex BP:

Capillary Blood Glucose:

RPE: